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TAX CONVENTIONS WITH: THE RUSSIAN FED-
ERATION, TREATY DOC. 102-39; UNITED
MEXICAN STATES, TREATY DOC. 103-7; THE
CZECH REPUBLIC, TREATY DOC. 103-17; THE
SLOVAK REPUBLIC, TREATY DOC. 103-18;
AND THE NETHERLANDS, TREATY DOC. 103-
6. PROTOCOLS AMENDING TAX CONVEN-
TIONS WITH: ISRAEL, TREATY DOC. 103-16;
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AND BARBADOS, TREATY DOC. 102-41.

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 27, 1993

U.S. Senate,
Committee on Foreign Relations,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:39 a.m., in room

SD-419, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Paul S. Sarbanes

presiding.
Present: Senator Sarbanes.
Also Present: Senator Dorgan,
Senator Sarbanes. The committee will come to order. The com-

mittee meets this morning to hear testimony regarding eight bilat-

eral tax treaties and protocols. These include treaties with Russia,
the Netherlands, Mexico, the Czech Republic, and the Slovak Re-

public, as well as protocols with Barbados, the Netherlands, and Is-

rael.

We will hear first fi-om our distinguished colleague, Senator

B5rron Dorgan of North Dakota, who wishes to testify in relation

to a general provision that involves all the treaties and protocols.
Senator Dorgan has had considerable experience in this area at the
State level in his previous incarnation, and we look forward to

hearing from him.
After Senator Dorgan's testimony, we will be hearing from As-

sistant Secretary of the Treasury Les Samuels, accompanied by
Sam Sessions. And then we will hear from the Joint Tax Commit-
tee, and finally from the National Foreign Trade Council.

Byron, why don't you go ahead. I am nappy to have you here.

STATEMENT OF HON. BYRON L. DORGAN, U.S. SENATOR FROM
NORTH DAKOTA

Senator Dorgan. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. I was
thinking when I walked over here this morning, that there cannot

(1)



be more than three or four dozen living human beings who under-
stand the thicket of complexity that appears in international trade
and tax treaties. It appears that all four dozen and their relatives
have appeared at this hearing room this morning.

This is a very, very difficult and complicated issue. The reason
I am here, Mr. Chairman, is I do not want us to proceed with addi-
tional tax treaties with other countries without addressing the
question of how we apportion or divide income between the coun-
tries in which a multinational business does business.
We are told ad nauseam these days that this is increasingly a

global economy. I understand that. More and more companies are

doing business worldwide. The question then becomes what portion
of their income is attributable to the various countries in which
they do business.
At the State government level we have had to confront that ques-

tion before, and have done it with a fair amount of success. We
have had to develop a formulary approach to try and divide up cor-

poration's income into reasonable pieces, among the states in which
that corporation operates. This serves to protect the businesses so

they are not overtaxed in the multiplicity of jurisdictions in which
they do business. It also protects the respective jurisdictions so
that there is not massive underreporting of income.
At the Federal level, by contrast, we have done something dif-

ferent. We have continued to use an antiquated approach called the

arm's-length method, in which we look at related corporations, re-

lated parties, and try to reconstruct the pricing structure in trans-
actions between them and therefore how much income the parties
earned in one country or another.
The fact is, the "arm's-length method" is like using a buggy whip

with today's automobiles. It does not work. It is antiquated. It is

not useless, but close to useless. And I do not want to see tax trea-

ties proceed that chain ourselves to that same tired failure.

Now, let me use the Mexican treaty as an example. I believe, sec-

tion 9, article 9 of this treaty, talks about comparable pricing meth-

odology.
The Treasury Department has

consistently ruled that the
arm's length or comparable pricing methodology will preclude a for-

mulary approach. That is our Government's position, our formal po-
sition.

We
say

in these treaties that we will use comparable pricing
methodologies, which is the arm's-length approach. As we move
this treaty through the Congress, I want, to include a simple provi-
sion that indicates in article 9 that a formula approach is not pro-
hibited, that is that this treaty does not prohibit a formula ap-
proach if comparative pricing—the arm's-length standard—does not
work.

Now, how do we accomplish that? Well, there are a number of

ways. I understand that some parties to these treaties would not
like it, but there are ways of accomplishing it. And I will, Mr.
Chairman, talk with you and other committee members about per-
haps a so-called understanding that might trail with the legisla-
tion, or some other device.

Mexico is an interesting example because we are also talking
about NAFTA, which will make it even more important that the
tax treaty with Mexico already allows us to use a formula ap-



proach, if necessary, to apportion corporate income between the two
countries for tax purposes.

Let me give you just a couple of statistics. First, 72 percent of
the foreign-based corporations that do business in the United
States pay no Federal income taxes. That is from the GAO. 72 per-
cent pay no Federal income taxes. And how do we enforce our tax
law vis-a-vis those companies? We enforce it with an antiquated
system that is unworkable. It has got us all tied in knots, the tax-

payers and the taxing authorities, and we have to change.
Now, when I visit with Treasury officials, they tell me that they

are moving in other areas which amount to the same thing as a

formulary approach—advanced pricing agreements and so on. I

think that is progress and I applaud their efforts.

But, I would make the following observation as a former tax offi-

cial. Those corporations that would come forward and say engage
in advanced pricing agreements would be those companies that are

very interested in exhibiting all of their income to the multiple ju-
risdictions in which they do business. They are not interested in

hiding income or creating "nowhere" income. Those companies that
come forward should be applauded for doing so.

But my guess is those companies that want to play shell games
with their income between jurisdictions, between countries, and
hide "nowhere" income—and they do it. They do it repeatedly. They
do it to the tune of tens of billions of dollars and years in lost reve-
nue—those companies are not going to come forward and say, "Let
us have an advanced pricing agreement." That is why I think, in
at least some industries and some cases, we need a formulary ap-
proach.
And while we all talk about the global economy I, for one, do not

want to sit by and see one more tax treaty move through the Sen-

ate, that does not bring tax enforcement into the 20th century—the
21st century soon—in using formulary approaches that we know
are workable and that move us in the right direction.

Let me ask unanimous consent to include with my statement a
statement by Mr. Dan Bucks from the Multistate Tax Commission
supporting my testimony today. This is an organization that prob-
ably has more experience with this issue than any other,

[The prepared statements of Senator Dorgan and Mr. Bucks and
additional material follow:]

Prepared Statement of Senator Byron L. Dorgan

Mr. Chairman and members of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, I appre-
ciate the opportunity to talk with you today about the tax treaties that are pending
before the Committee.

I want to address just one provision that appears in several of these treaties. On
its face, this provision appears harmless enough. It is couched in the bureaucratic
and legalistic language with which we are all too familiar. But in practice, it could
be a hidden time bomb, undermining our ability to enforce our tax laws regarding
the major multinational firms that do business between these countries.

Tens of billions of dollars in revenues are at stake. We cannot afford to let those
amounts bleed out of the federal treasury because our tax officials have their hands
tied behind their backs. Nor can we afford to subsidize foreign production at the ex-

pense of production here at home.
The proposed tax agreement with Mexico makes it especially important that Con-

gress deal with this issue. If we don't keep our tax enforcement methods up to date
with the burgeoning international trade, then NAFTA could become the biggest invi-

tation to tax avoidance and the biggest encouragement to foreign production that



this country has ever enacted. Even if Congress does not approve NAFTA, we still

have to keep our tax system in line with tne realities of tne new world economy.
The committee can accomplish this rather

simply.
It does not have to change the

actual wording of the treaties themselves. But it does have to address the issue in

some manner. If it doesn't, then an old and erroneous interpretation could prevail

by default.

The specific provision in question is Article 9 of the pending Mexican and Nether-
lands treaties, which deals with transactions between elated" corporations. Article
9 is a provision common to most bilateral income tax treaties that exist between
the Umted States and foreign countries. Let me spell out the problem in simple
terms.
For well over a century, tax officials have wrestled with the problem of how to

divide the overall income of a firm doing business in many different jurisdictions.
At first blush, the problem seems simple. If corporation X has subsidiaries in Idaho,
and North Dakota, and Mexico, just audit the books of each.

Unfortunately, though, the problem is not that simple. Corporations have mul-
titudes of ways of shifting income around from one subsidiary to another, by arrang-
ing artificial "transactions" between them. Frequently, the income disappears into

the black holes of the company's multinational balance sheets and is reported to no

jurisdiction at all.

In the beginning, state tax officials tried to deal with the problem on what is

called a "separate accounting" basis. They would pretend that the subsidiaries of a
multistate corporation really were separate businesses, and tried to adjust the
transactions between them one by one, to what they would be if the subsidiaries

really were dealing at "arm's length."
But for companies doing business between the states, the proliferation of com-

merce simply overwhelmed this system. One by one, the states shifted to a formula
method, wnich finesses the arcane tax accounting and allocates the corporation's
overall income through a simple formula instead.

The formula method is now the norm between the states. The Supreme Court re-

peatedly has upheld the formula method as reasonable and fair.

Stubbornly, however, the Treasury Department has stuck with—and the ERS has
been burdened with—the antiquated, bureaucracy-intensive "arms-length" account-

ing method in the international tax arena. Yet international trade is rapidly over-

whelming this method, just as trade between the states once overwhelmed it at the
state level.

The evidence is in the massive hemorrhage of tax revenues that has occurred in

recent years. No one seriously disputes the dismal record that our tax enforcement
officials have had in transfer pricmg adjustment cases of international firms under
audit. Some 72% of the foreign-based corporations that do business there no federal
income taxes, the GAO recently testified before the Senate Governmental Affairs Com-
mittee. About 60% percent of U.S.-based companies are also paying no U.S. income
taxes. One foreign automaker sold $3.4 billion worth of cars here over two years—
competing, of course, with U.S. companies—and didn't pay a penny in federal in-

come taxes. At least $10 to $15 billion a year disappears into the dark recesses of

the transfer pricing compliance mess—not even counting the costs of bureaucracy
and litigation.
As I understand it, the parties to these treaties will also interpret Article 9 as

permitting only the unworkable "comparable pricing" methodology used by the

Treasury Department. A growing number of experts in international tax law—in-

cluding former officials with the Treasury Department's Office of International Tax
Counsel—reject any notion that Article 9, as written, places a limitation on the use
of any reasonable formulas under our domestic tax laws.

Quite simply it is a mistake to read this restriction into our existing treaties and
those pending before the Committee today.
We must take steps to ensure that the pending treaties do not lock this nation

into a tax enforcement system that does not work and cannot work. Again, this

would also cost us billions of dollars in revenue that we cannot afford to lose.

Nevertheless, the Treasury Department still insists on adapting and readapting
its outdated "arm's length" methods. Admittedly, the new Treasury regulations
under Section 482 look imposing when compared to earlier renditions of its transfer

pricing rules. But, the fundamental approach still relies on "comparable pricing"

methods, and as a result the Treasury Department's regulations simply can't be ex-

pected to do the job.
Instead, they will probably turn multinational tax enforcement into even more of

a public works program for lawyers, accountants and economists. The logjam of the
IKS transfer pricing cases will probably get worse. The net result is that the IRS
will continue to battle massive tax avoidance by international firms, using "arm's



length" standards to untangle medieval disputes over "correct" transfer prices that

are clogging the tax court at an increasing rate.

Frankly, it just makes no sense for the federal government to foreclose, in its tax

treaties, the very steps this nation needs to take to enforce its tax laws.

That's why I'm here to recommend that this Committee take the necessary steps
to ensure that the United States and its treaty partners remain free to use a for-

mula method to apportion the world-wide income among related parties if they so

desire. The plain language of the agreements supports this direction, and the Com-
mittee need only clarify the point.
A clarification of this type is hardly a radical step. In fact, this Conmiittee's report

language accompanying the U.S.United Kingdom treaty went to great lengths to en-

sure that countries may "apply apportionment formulas * * * as a method of

achieving an arm's-length price for a transaction between related parties." The com-

mittee report expressed this view despite the existence of unique treaty language
that attempted to limit the use of formula methods.
The change that I am suggesting to the committee would not cause any significant

disruption of international tax enforcement methods. The committee should merely

clarify that the use of a reasonable and fair formula to reach the best possible result

in a given circumstance would be contemplated by these treaties and any future

treaties. Consequently, if a permissible formula method to apportion income among
related parties renders a reasonable and fair result, then the tax authorities from

the treaty countries should accept that result and be willing to make any adjust-
ment to a company's taxes that flows from that result.

Once again, I appreciate your extending me the opportunity to testify before this

Committee on this important issue. I urge you to consider taking steps to ensure

that this nation's tax enforcement laws can keep pace with the changing world of

global economics and international business operations.

Prepared Statement of Dan R. Bucks, Executive Director of Multistats Tax
Commission

Dear Senator Pell: The Multistate Tax Commission is an interstate compact op-
tion comprised of nineteen States and the District of Columbia. An additional thir-

teen States are Associate Members. The Conmmission's major objective is to assist

the States in developing fair and effective methods of taxation with to multistate

and multinational businesses. In accordance with this objective, the Commission has

a long-standing interest in prevention of transfer pricing abuse under both federal

and state tax systems.
We understand that in connection with an upcoming hearing of the Foreign Rela-

tions Committee concerning a number of bilateral tax treaties. Senator Dorgan will

offer testimony urging that the potential to solve the transfer-pricing problem of a

tax methodology pioneered by the States—global formula apportionment—be given
serious consideration by the federal government. We wish to take this opportunity
to echo Senator Dorgan's views, and we enclose a 1992 policy resolution of the Com-
mission urging the federal government to consider formula apportionment.
We also enclose articles by legal scholar Louis Kauder that argue that formula

apportionment is entirely consistent with the "arm's-length standard" articulated in

the "related party" articles in most U.S. tax treaties. Regardless of whether addi-

tional clarification of this authority may be desirable, the Commission believes that

steps toward formula-based methods should be taken at the earliest opportunity be-

cause of the clear failure of IRS enforcement of Section 482 to prevent erosion of

the U.S. tax base through transfer pricing. We document this failure and the case

for formula apportionment in the enclosed paper presented this past Spring to the

National Tax Association.

As trade between the U.S. and Mexico expands, there is both an increasing need
and opportunity for the U.S. to update its tax practices concerning the division of

income earned by enterprises in both nations. Tax fairness requires that corpora-
tions operating across national borders not gain an unfair competitive advantage
over businesses operating only in the U.S. Unfortunately, without formula appor-

tionment, multinational firms can enjoy unjustified and unfair tax advantages over

other businesses. Formula apportionment creates a fair and level playing field

among all businesses, regardless of size or location of operation.
Thank you for your consideration of the Commission's views.
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Resolution Urging the Federal GtovERNMENT To Study and Consider Seri-

ously Formula Apportionment-Based Approaches To Solving the Problem
OF International Transfer Pricing

WHEREAS, the Internal Revenue Service and the Treasury Department continue

to acknowledge that international transfer pricing is causing a significant drain on
federal corporate income tax revenues; and
WHERElAS, Internal Revenue Service statistics released each year continue to

provide significant evidence of serious under-reporting of income by U.S. subsidi-

aries of foreign-based multinational corporations especially, the transfer pricing a

major explanation for such under-reporting; and
WHEREAS, under-reporting of federal U.S. source income translates directly into

a revenue loss for state governments whose corporate income taxes are linked to

federal income definitions; and
WHEREAS, the U.S. Congress in 1986 adopted standards to insure that prices

associated with the transfer of intangible assets among afiUiated companies be com-
mensurate with the income attributable to the ownership or use of the intangible;

and
WHEREAS, the proposed IRS regulations implementing the "commensurate with

income standard" for intangibles would add enormous complexities to the adminis-

tration of the arm's-length standard for transfer prices under Section 482 of the In-

ternal Revenue Code; and
WHEREAS, these proposed regulations are a graphic demonstration that the

arm's-length standard is virtually, if not totally, inadministrable in the modem
international economy with the enormous number of international transactions oc-

curring daily; and
WHEREAS, the arm's-length standard has long been criticized as well as theo-

retically flawed, for failing to capture intangible flows of value that lead to the cre-

ation of multinational corporations rather than arm's-length dealings between inde-

pendent entities in the marketplace; and
WHERELAS, this recognition of economic synergies within corporations led the

states decades ago to reject specific geographic accounting and instead to adopt the

approach of apportioning the total of a unitarv business among the jurisdictions in

wnich it operates by use of factors reflecting the in-state activities of such business;
and
WHERELAS, unitary apportionment has proven for the states to be a workable

method of reasonably attributing income to such jurisdictions that eliininates the

potential for manipulating transfer prices to shift income among jurisdictions;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Multistate Tax Commission

urges the federal government to study and to consider seriously adopting formula

apportionment-based methods for determining U.S. source income of multinational

enterprises as a substitute for the theoretically-flawed and inadministrable system
of attempting to determine "arm's length" transfer prices under Section 482 of the

Internal Revenue Code.

Adopted this 24th day of July, 1992 by the Multistate Tax Commission.

Senator Dorgan. And let me include by unanimous consent, Mr.

Chairman, a special report by Lewis Kauder for Tax Analysts and
Advocates on this specific issue. It is a fairly lengthy report, but

I think important to the subject.

[The information referred to is in the committee files.]

Senator Sarbanes. Both will be included in the record. Did you
say 72 percent of foreign-based corporations in the United States

pay no income tax?
Senator DoRGAN. That is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. And, of course, that is an issue that President

CHnton addressed in the course of his last campaign, was it not?

Senator Dorgan. That is correct. One foreign automaker sold

$3.4 billion worth of cars here in 2 years and did not pay a penny,
not one cent of Federal Income Tax. We had extensive hearings on

this over on the House Ways and Means Committee when I was
a member on that committee.
And why does this happen? Well, sometimes it happens because

a corporation genuinely does not make income here. You can do



business here without earning net income; I understand that. But
I am telling you that there are a good many comp£inies, some of
the largest in the world, that have done a lot of business here and
paid no taxes.

Senator Sarbanes. I take it it is your view that that issue is al-

most completely ignored when these tax treaties are negotiated?
Senator Dorgan. Totally ignored, totally. And it is ignored, as I

understand it, because many of the other countries with whom we
engage in these treaty negotiations go ballistic when you talk about
the formula approach. The fact is if this is an increasingly global
economy, we would be smart if all of us would decide that there

ought to be no "nowhere" income any longer with respect to inter-

national corporations. And we all ought to develop a fair approach
to solving this.

But I am told by people who perhaps know more than I do about

dealings with other governments, that some governments have
very strong feelings about this. I just do not want a treaty that pre-
cludes the use oi formula. Were I doing this myself, I would say
we demand the use of formulary accounting and get rid of arm's

length for the most part. Maybe we'd use it as a reserve. That is

the way we ought to do it.

But I am not suggesting that. I am saying let this treaty move
as it is with article 9, but also let there be an understanding that
the formula approach is not prohibited. Under the Treasury's inter-

pretation—though not the interpretation of many experts in the
field—the formulary approach as a substitute would be prohibited
by the wording of the treaty before us.

Senator Sarbanes. Let me ask just one other question. With
more and more States tying their own State taxing to the Federal
tax system, what is determined at the Federal levefthrough a trea-

ty is obviously going to have important implications for the State
revenue picture, is it not?

Senator Dorgan. That is true. More and more States are moving
in that direction. To the extent the treaty gets at the appropriate
amount of income that a foreign corporation would earn here, the
States would be advantaged. But to the extent that it ignores that
the States are placed at a disadvantage

Senator Sarbanes. Well, of course, some of the States are trying
to address that directly, and that creates another sort of con-

troversy.
Senator Dorgan. Yes, I understand it has been very controver-

sial. But, in my judgment, it has been controversial only because
some corporations do not want to pay their fair share of taxes. You
will find people disputing that today, I am sure. When a corpora-
tion operates in many jurisdictions, there is a legitimate need for

treaty protection so that they are not overtaxed. Reasonable gov-
ernments can offer a system that gives them that protection. Cer-

tainly, the State governments can and in most cases have.
I have been involved in a lot of settlements regarding corporate

tax audits. As chairman of the Multitax Tax Commission, I con-
structed the first joint corporate auditing program by the States.
I have never—ever—seen a case where if you took all the tax re-

turns of a corporation doing business in every State, and put those
returns around the table, that the income reported to the States
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would be more than 100 percent of the corporation's income. I have
always—and I emphasize always—seen the opposite; when you put
all those returns around the table, you end up with a lot of "no-

where" income that the corporation has reported to no one.

Senator Sarbanes. Thanks very much, Byron. It was very help-
fill.

Mr. Samuels, if you would come forward now, and Mr. Sessions,
we would be happy to hear from you.

STATEME>Pr OF HON. LESLIE B. SAMUELS, ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY FOR TAX POLICY, DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY;
ACCOMPANIED BY SAMUEL Y. SESSIONS, DEPUTY ASSIST-
ANT SECRETARY FOR TAX POLICY, DEPARTMENT OF THE
TREASURY
Mr. Samuels. Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be here today to

discuss the bilateral tax treaties and protocols with seven countries

that are currently pending before the committee. My colleague Sam
Sessions will discuss the treaty with Mexico.

If I might, we have written testimony and I would ask that that
be included in the record, and I would propose this morning to

summarize that testimony and hit the high points.
Senator Sarbanes. I take it you are not discussing the Mexican

treaty because you have recused yourself from that?
Mr. Samuels. That is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. Having handled Mexican issues in private

practice or what?
Mr. Samuels. That is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. All right.
Mr. Samuels. Let me say at the outset, I am here on behalf of

the administration to urge the committee to take prompt and favor-

able action on all of the agreements. The treaties and protocols be-

fore the committee today include a range of U.S. interests. There
is a treaty and a protocol with an important European trading
partner, the Netherlands.
There are also treaties with three countries, the Russian Federa-

tion, the Czech Republic, and the Slovak Republic, that have seen

significant economic and political changes as a result of events of

the last few years, and that we hope will see increased economic

development in part as a result of these treaties.

There is a protocol with Israel, which will improve the income
tax treaty negotiated in the 1970's and bring that treaty into effect.

Finally, there is a protocol to the treaty with Barbados, which we
hope will serve as a model for our tax relations with other coun-

tries in that region.
Before discussing individual agreements, I would like to take this

opportunity to discuss some important aspects of the U.S. tax trea-

ty program. First, I believe an active tax treaty program is a sig-

nificant element in the overall international economic policy of the

United States. A treaty affects the ability of U.S. firms to compete
in international markets. It facilitates international flows of goods,
capital, services, and technology that benefit both parties to the

treaty.
An extensive tax treaty network also greatly enhances coopera-

tion between the countries' taxing authorities, thereby ensuring



that the proper amount of tax is paid to each country, while avoid-

ing cases of double taxation. Tax treaties help resolve double tax-

ation by providing common principles to guide the tax authorities
and granting to the competent authorities the power to agree to

avoid double taxation.

When double taxation results from a transfer pricing dispute, the
tax treaty norm for resolving such a dispute is the arm's-length
standard. Some have questioned whether it is desirable to continue
to follow the arm's-length treaty standard in light of the increased
number of transfer pricing controversies that we have seen re-

cently. The administration firmly believes that we should adhere to

the arm's-length standard in our treaties as our method of resolv-

ing transfer pricing disputes.
It is highly unlikely that our trading partners will conclude tax

treaties with the United States that do not adhere to the arm's-

length standard. If the United States and its treaty partners em-
ployed different standards, the burdens on taxpayers and tax ad-
ministration would be enormous. One set of transfer pricing rules
based on an arm's-length standard and another set of rules based
on a different standard would lead to different answers in virtually
every case. Double taxation or double exemption would certainly
occur.

Departing from the arm's-length standard in these treaties would
also undermine the centerpiece of this administration's transfer

pricing compliance efforts, the Advanced Pricing Agreement Pro-

gram. Under the APA Program the taxpayer works together with
the Internal Revenue Service and a foreign tax administration to

develop an agreed approach to that taxpayer's transfer pricing is-

sues.

An effective APA Program depends on an agreed treaty standard
for determining transfer prices and the ability to exchange informa-
tion that is provided by our treaties. If we do not have tax treaties,
the APA Program and our transfer pricing enforcement efforts will

be seriously undermined.
If one day it were decided on a multilateral basis that the arm's-

length standard should be replaced or supplemented with another
standard, the United States would move to this standard only on
a multilateral basis. This is not something that can be done unilat-

erally. In that event, Congress would be consulted and a whole set

of complex issues would be considered in developing legislation on

any such proposal.
I would like to express my views on the importance of respecting

our treaty obligations. We are all aware that our Constitution

grants the right to Congress to override obligations under bilateral

treaties by unilateral acts of Congress. However, in the constitu-

tional systems of manv of our treaty partners, treaties constitute
a higher form of law tnan statutes and cannot be overridden by a
later statute. In some countries such overrides are constitutionally
possible, but seldom, if ever, exercised.

I would strongly urge Congress to avoid treaty overrides in the
future. I believe that our new treaty with the Netherlands provides
clear evidence that serious problems in the operation and effect of
our treaty program, such as the abuse of treaty shopping, do not
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require a treaty override, but can be resolved through bilateral ne-

gotiation.
Past treaty overrides have evoked strong negative feelings from

our treaty partners. Our negotiators are finding that our partners
are becoming increasingly concerned about the possibility that

agreements that are reached in good faith at the negotiating table

may in future years be changed by unilateral U.S. action.

This has two consequences. No. 1, countries are less willing to

make concessions that would benefit U.S. business and investors

because they fear a treaty is likely to be unbalanced by future leg-
islation.

No. 2, they increasingly are insisting on some provisions in new
treaties that preserve a right to respond to U.S. overrides.

In light of this concern, our new treaties with the Netherlands
and our proposed treaty with Israel provide for consultations if a

change in law or its application by one of the contracting states is

thought to impede the application of the treaty. These provisions

regarding consultation do not, however, automatically bind us to a
new treaty or protocol.

I would now like to turn to the treaties and protocols before you
today to provide a brief description of each of them.

Senator Sarbanes. Where is the language on this last point that

you just made reference to?

Mr. Samuels. In the Netherlands treaty it is paragraph 6 of arti-

cle 29, and in the Israeli protocol it is paragraph 8 or article 5.

Senator Sarbanes. What does paragraph 2 of article 29 mean?
Mr. Samuels. This is of the Dutch treaty that you are referring

to?

Senator Sarbanes. Pardon?
Mr. Samuels. It is article 29, paragraph 2 of the Netherlands

Treaty?
Senator Sarbanes. Yes, that is the one you cited to me.
Mr. Samuels, No, I think I cited article 6—paragraph 6 of article

29 which says, if the competent authority of one of the states be-

comes aware that the law of one of the other states is or may be

applied in the manner that may impede fiill implementation of this

convention, that competent authority shall inform the competent
authority of the other state in a timely manner.
At the request of one of the states the competent authorities

shall consult with each other with a view toward establishing a
basis for the full implementation of this convention.

The consultations described in this paragraph should begin with-

in 6 months of date on which the competent authority of the first

mentioned state informed the competent authority of the other

state.

This provision is, of course, bilateral so that if there were a

major change in the laws of our treaty partner, we would be able

to have consultation as to whether the treaty should be revised in

the light of those changes.
Senator Sarbanes. Well now, this is designed to get at the prob-

lem that you just outlined of other states being concerned. Is that

correct?

Mr. Samuels. Right.
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Senator Sarbanes, By further action by the Congress, is that
correct?

Mr. Samuels. Correct.

Senator Sarbanes. Now, do you contest that under our Constitu-
tion further action is permitted?
Mr. Samuels. Under our constitution a law that is passed by

Congress that is after a treaty can override a treaty, there is no
question.
Senator Sarbanes. That is right, and now you are seeking to

forestall that in this treaty.
Mr. Samuels. No, I do not believe we are. I think what this arti-

cle says, is if in fact a change of law unbalances the treaty we will

engage in consultation with our treaty partner to decide whether
anything should be done about it. And if it is decided that amend-
ment of the treaty is appropriate, we would then come back to Con-

gress and ask for a ratification of any such change.
This is not automatic. It is not anything more than having good

faith consultations with our treaty partner in the event of a tax

treaty override. And we think that it would be appropriate if in fact

Congress enacted a law that overrode a treaty.
Senator Sarbanes. And who do you regard as being the com-

petent authority?
Mr. Samuels. The competent authority is a defined term in the

treaty, and in the case of the United States the competent author-

ity is within the Internal Revenue Service. That authority is dele-

gated to the Internal Revenue Service.

Senator Sarbanes. By the President?
Mr. Samuels. By the Secretary of the Treasury. And they are the

ones that consult on an ongoing basis with their counterparts in

the other jurisdictions. They will be the one to—the competent au-

thority resolves transfer pricing disputes with their counterpart.

They request information which is a very important part of their
function. They will get information about U.S. taxpayers from our

foreign counterparts. It is a tax administration function.

Senator Sarbanes. Would you regard this treaty as requiring the
President to veto a bill passed by the Congress which in effect sub-

sequent to the enactment of a treaty overrode it by domestic law?
Mr. Samuels. No, sir.

Senator Sarbanes. Why not?
Mr. Samuels. I think that we would at the time look at what the

Congressional action was
Senator Sarbanes. "The competent authority shall endeavor, if

the objection to it appears to be justified, and if it is not itself able
to arrive at a satisfactory solution * * *"

I mean, I understand the issue, and as a matter of policy I do
not think it is generally speaking a very good idea. But I am con-
cerned whether in effect through these treaties you are trying to

alter or create, as it were, some new requirements for the workings
of our constitutional law.
Mr. Samuels. The language that you read from this article 29

deals with resolving disputes involving particular taxpayers. This
is where the competent authority sits down with its counterpart to

sort out a matter involving a particular tax authority.
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This is basically the standard language for these types of provi-
sions to resolve disputes among taxpayers, not to resolve the ques-
tion of coming back to the negotiating table to discuss tax treaty
overrides which is dealt with in article 29, paragraph 6.

Senator Sarbanes. Well, why do you not go ahead and finish

your statement.
Mr. Samuels. I think the language in article 29(2) is not lan-

guage about having discussions with our counterparts over a treaty
override. It is the standard language that is there to deal with re-

solving specific taxpayer cases.

The proposed convention with the Netherlands and the protocol
amending it will replace the existing treaty, which was signed in

1948 and was last amended in 1965. The present treaty has be-

come one of our most important tax treaties not only because the
Netherlands is a major industrialized country with which we have
extensive bilateral economic relations, but also in significant part
because the Netherlands has become a major conduit through
which third country residents invest in the United States.

Efforts to negotiate a treaty to curb this practice of treaty shop-

ping and significantly lengthened the negotiation of this treaty, and
resulted in a complex limitation on benefits article. The complexity
of the provision is the result of the desire by the Dutch negotiators
to provide the maximum degree of certainty for its taxpayers who
were not engaged in treaty shopping. I do not believe such complex-
ity is necessary in future bilateral relationships with other treaty
partners.

I would like to explain briefly why treaty shopping is a concern
to the United States. The question is not so much the loss of U.S.

taxes that would have been collected had the treaty not been used.

The more significant problem created by treaty shopping is that the

resident country of the real investor is under little pressure from
its residents to enter into a treaty with the United States because
that country's residents have an alternative means of obtaining

treaty benefits.

The country, therefore, has no incentive to enter into a treaty
with the United States and to make concessions that would benefit

U.S. businesses and investors in that country.
In this regard we understand that when the initialing of the new

U.S.-Netherlands Treaty was announced and it became clear that
it would deal with the treaty shopping issue, investors began pres-

suring their home countries to move forward to agreement with the
United States.

The protocol to the treaty addresses a second abuse of structure.

It has been used by residents of the Netherlands to derive a com-
bination of U.S. and Dutch tax benefits in an unjustified manner.
Under this structure, known as the triangular case, an enterprise
that is a resident of the Netherlands establishes a branch in a low
tax third jurisdiction and has the branch earn interest or royalty
income from the United States. Because the branch is an integral

part of the Dutch enterprise, the interest or royalty income is enti-

tled to reduced U.S. tax under the existing U.S.-Netherlands Trea-

ty.
Under Dutch law, as well as under bilateral arrangements be-

tween the Netherlands and a number of other jurisdictions, the
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profits of a branch of a Dutch enterprise are exempt from tax in

the Netherlands. Thus, the income bears Httle or no tax in three

jurisdictions
—^the United States, by virtue of the treaty, the Neth-

erlands, by virtue of the treaty or its internal law, and the low tax
third jurisdiction.
The United States does not think that it is appropriate to reduce

U.S. tax on U.S. source income by treaty unless the income bears
an appropriate rate of tax in the resident country. The protocol ad-
dresses this abuse by allowing the United States to impose a with-

holding tax of 15 percent of the gross payment of interest in royal-
ties in these cases. Also, the Netherlands has recognized this prob-
lem. It has decided to change its internal law to deal with this

abuse.

Finally, I would like to assure the committee that the adminis-
tration continues to view treaty abuse as an important issue. I be-

lieve that the limitation on the benefits article of this treaty and
of the other treaties before the committee today adequately address
the potential for abuse.
We want to make certain, however, that those seeking to take

undue advantage of the system will not with the change in the
Netherlands treaty merely turn to another U.S. treaty partner and
receive the same unintended advantages. We intend, as promptly
as time and resources permit, to modify all of our existing treaties
to include modern, effective anti-abuse provisions. We have in this

connection announced negotiations with Luxembourg in early De-
cember.
Let me now describe briefly some other significant aspects of the

proposed treaty. It follows the standard of U.S. treaties with other
industrialized coimtries for taxes at source on investment income,
generally low or zero rates. For example, interest and royalty are
both generally exempt from tax at source.

Some types of business income, however, are subject to non-
standard rules. Income from off-shore petroleum exploration activi-

ties is subject to special rules under which lower taxation thresh-
olds apply than under standard treaty rules. The rules in the pro-
posed treaty are similar to those found in our other treaties with
two of our other treaty partners bordering on the North Sea, the
United Kingdom, and Norway.
The United States also has agreed to provide a credit, subject to

a special limitation, for the Dutch state profit share tax, which is

imposed on off-shore oil income. The taxation of capital gains under
the proposed convention will be essentially the same as under the

present treaty with an exception. A special fresh start rule, similar
to the rule in the U.S.-Canadian

Treaty,
was provided to increase

basis to fair market value as of the end of 1984 for the purpose of

determining gains on certain U.S. real property interests that have
been held continuously by a Netherlands resident since 1980.
A similar grandfather rule is provided with respect to

preeffective date corporate earnings and profits of a Netherlands
corporation that are subject to the branch profits tax. We view
these compromises as appropriate transition rules to address these

particular issues, and as necessary to reach an agreement.
Now, let me turn to the Russian convention and protocol. The

proposed new convention and protocol with Russia would replace
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the treaty concluded with the former Soviet Union, which has been
in effect since 1976 and which continues in effect for other coun-
tries of the Commonwealth of Independent States.

The proposed treaty is significant because it is the first treaty
with a republic of the former Soviet Union. The treaty retains some
features of its predecessor, but for the most part reflects recent

treaty policy with regard to U.S. relations with other industrialized
countries.
For example, the treaty provides for low or zero rates of tax at

source on investment income, and it contains a limitation on bene-
fits article very similar to that of the Grerman treaty and other re-

cent treaties.

The new treaty confirms the availability of a foreign tax credit

by the country of residence, subject to the provisions of domestic
law. The treaty does not, however, provide a credit for the Russian
taxes that is independent of the criteria required by U.S. law.

By providing in the treaty for certain deductions not otherwise
available under Russian domestic law, it is int ended that the Rus-
sian tax qualify for the foreign tax credit.

I would now like to briefly talk about the proposed protocol with

Israel, but before discussing the protocol I would like to review
some of the history of the negotiations with Israel, and the existing
unratified treaty and protocol,

U.S. efforts to conclude a tax treaty with Israel go back to the
late 1950's. Two earlier treaties negotiated with Israel in the 1950's

and the 1960's contain U.S. investment incentives. Consequently,
they never entered into force.

A treaty that did not contain such incentives was signed in 1975
but it became clear

shortly
after signature that some changes

would be necessary before tne treaty could enter into force. These

changes are reflected in a protocol signed in 1980.

The 1975 convention, as amended by the 1980 protocol, was ap-
proved by the Senate in 1981 with an understanding ensuring GAO
and tax writing committees access to information exchanged under
the treaty for use in the performance of the tax oversight function
of these organizations.
At the time, Israel was unwilling to agree to the understanding

because of concerns regarding the confidentiality of information. As
a result, instruments of ratification necessary to bringing the trea-

ty into force were not exchanged.
When Israel reconsidered its position in 1986 and agreed to ex-

change instruments reflecting the 1981 Senate understanding, the

Tax Reform Act of 1986 had been enacted requiring additional

changes in U.S. treaty policy.
The proposed 1993 protocol makes the changes necessary to re-

flect U.S. policies since 1986. The protocol also includes amend-
ments that reflect changes in Israeli law since 1980. Furthermore,
it provides for GAO and tax-writing committee access to otherwise
confidential information exchanged under the treaty, thus resolving
the issue that gave rise to the 1981 Senate understanding and the

delay of ratification.

Finally, the protocol provides an innovative compromise when a

country insists on taxing interest at source by permitting the lend-

er to elect to be taxed on a net basis in the source state.
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Now, I would like to discuss the proposed conventions with the
Czech Republic and the Slovak Republic. These proposed conven-
tions are substantially the same. Both of the proposed treaties will

be the first tax treaties between the United States and the respec-
tive republics.
These treaties generally have many of the features of treaties the

United States has concluded recently with industrialized countries.

We expect them to facilitate investment in those countries. The
treaties generally provide for a low or zero rate of teix at source and
investment income.
For example, interest is exempt from tax at source. Copyright

royalties are also exempt from tax at source, and other royalties
are taxable at not more than 10 percent. The treaties do, however,
provide for a lower threshold for taxation of service income and
they permit a gross basis tax at source on equipment rental in-

come, concessions normally requested by developing countries.

We believe that these are appropriate concessions in light of the
overall balance of the treaty. The proposed treaties also contain the
usual limitation on benefits article and other provisions designed
to improve the administration of the treaty itself and the tax Taws
covered by the treaty, such as the exchange of information and
competent authority procedures.

Finally, I would like to say a few words about the proposed pro-
tocol with Barbados. This proposed protocol would amend the U.S.
income tax convention with Barbados signed on December 31,
1984. The protocol reflects a significant change of policy by Bar-
bados with respect to its treaty policy with developed countries
such as the United States. The protocol also incorporates a number
of changes in U.S. statutory law and treaty policy since the conven-
tion was signed in 1984.
At the request of Barbados, the protocol substantially reduces

withholding tax on interest and royalties from a general rate of
I2V2 percent to a rate of 5 percent. The protocol also raises the
threshold level of activity required for a permanent establishment
for the taxation of business profits at source.

The protocol would replace the antitreaty shopping rules in the

present convention with a more modem set of rules based on the
recent German treaty. The presence of this comprehensive
antitreaty shopping provision ensures that Barbadian entities oper-
ating in the Barbados off-shore sector thus enjoying special benefits

under Barbados law will not be—I repeat, will not be—entitled to

the U.S. benefits under the convention.

Finally, in considering the current treaty with Barbados in 1985,
the Senate attached a reservation to an accumulated earnings tax

position which contains an inadvertent drafting error. It was de-

cided while negotiating the protocol to incorporate the reservation
into the treaty itself by means of the protocol. In doing so, we un-

fortunately preserved the drafting error. We have explained this

problem to the Barbadian Government, which has agreed that the

signed text, the protocol, does not reflect the intent of the nego-
tiators on this point.
As Barbados has already concluded its ratification procedures, it

has graciously agreed that a Senate reservation would be the most
efficient method of correcting the text at this point. They have ad-
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vised us that the Grovernment of Barbados will agree to such a res-

ervation.
Let me conclude by urging the committee, on behalf of the ad-

ministration, to take prompt and favorable action on all of the con-

ventions and protocols before you today. Such action will send a
number of important messages both to our trading partners and to

our business community.
It will make clear our intent to deal bilaterally in a forceful and

realistic manner with treaty abuse. It will enhance our economic
relations with those countries that have seen significant economic
and political changes in the last several years. Finally, it will dem-
onstrate our desire to expand the U.S. tax treaty network with
treaties formulated to enhance the worldwide competitiveness of

U.S. companies.
That concludes my statement.

[The prepared statement of Mr, Samuels follows:]

Prepared Statement of Leslie B. Samuels

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I am pleased to be here today to

discuss the bilateral tax treaties and protocols with seven countries that are cur-

rently pending before you. My colleague, Mr. Sessions, will discuss the treaty with

Mexico. Although these treaties were, for the most
part, negotiated and signed by

prior Administrations, I am here on behalf of the Aoministration to urge the Com-
mittee to take prompt and favorable action on all of these agreements.
The treaties and protocols before the Committee today include a range of U.S. in-

terests. There are treaties and a protocol with some of our most important trading

partners, such as the Netherlands. There are agreements with smaller, but never-

theless significant, U.S. partners—Israel and Barbados. There also are three trea-

ties with countries that are likely to become significant partners in the future—the

Russian Federation, the Czech Republic and the Slovak Republic.
Since this is my first appearance before this Committee, and is also the first op-

rortunity
for some members of the Committee to consider tax treaty issues in detail,

would like to take this opportunity, before discussing the individual agreements,
to share with you the Administration's views regarding the U.S. tax treaty program.
As the Committee is aware, the Administration is committed to ensure that foreign

investors in the United States are bearing their fair share of the U.S. tax burden.

An extensive tax treaty network greatly facilitates that process through the coopera-
tion that it engenders between the tax authorities of the Contracting States. An ac-

tive tax treaty program is also a significant element in the overall international eco-

nomic policy of^the United States. The presence or absence of a tax treaty is often

a factor in international business and investment location decisions. A treaty does

affect the ability of a firm to compete in international maricets. There can be little

doubt that tax treaties facilitate international flows of goods, capital, services and

technology.
A network of bilateral tax treaties is a necessary addition to tax legislation that

deals with the taxation of international flows of income, because legislation, by its

nature, is unilateral, and, to the extent that it deals with such income, it cannot

easily distinguish among countries. It cannot take into account other countries' rules

for the taxation of particular classes of income, and how those rules interact with

the U.S. statutory rules. Neither can legislation reflect variations in countries' bilat-

eral economic relations with the United States. We cannot, for example, distinguish
in any practical way, between income flows to or from another industrial country
and those flowing to or from a developing country. This is often an important dis-

tinction. By contrast, all of these factors can be taken into account in international

agreements which can alter, in an
appropriate manner, domestic statutory law as

it applies to income flowing between tne parties to the agreement.

General Purpose of Tax Treaties

International flows of income are generally subject to taxation in at least two iu-

risdictions—the country in which the income arises (i.e., the source country) and the

country of residence of the income recipient. Unlike most countries, the United

States also taxes on the basis of citizenship, taxing its nonresident, as well as resi-

dent, citizens on worldwide income. Thus, when a U.S. citizen is involved, a third
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taxing right may also be present. Treaties are designed to avoid the resulting double
(or tnple) taxation by assigning to one country the primary right to tax each class

of income.

Strong arguments can be made for assigning primary taxing rights on cross-bor-

der income flows to either the source country (the country in which income arises)
or the residence country (the country of residence of the owner of the income). Since
the source country provides the infrastructure, legal protections and many other re-

sources that support the income generating activity and enhance its prontabiUtv, a

strong case can oe made for giving that state the primary taxing right. Further-

more, since source taxation is frequently imposed on gross income flows, it offers

a relatively simple, objective basis for
application. Developing countries, in particu-

lar, tend to prefer this basis for taxation oecause it does not require the acquisition
and verification of extensive information on expenses associated with particular
items of income.
There are, however, also strong arguments that can be made against source tax-

ation and in support of residence-based taxation of international income flows. Resi-
dence taxation can be based on worldwide net income, taking into account the eco-

nomic circumstances of the taxpayer. With source-basis tax, only a portion of the

taxpayer's income and expenses can be taken into account. For example, the tax-

payer may generate a small amount of income in the source country which may be
more than offset by losses in the rest of the world. The result of a tax at source
is the taxation of a person with overall losses. Furthermore, source basis tax is most
often imposed by means of withholding tax on gross income payments, particularly
for dividends, interest and royalties. Even a moderate rate of tax on gross income
can often translate into an excessively high rate of tax on net income. Treaties gen-
erally limit withholding rates at source on dividends, interest and royalties to a
maximum well below the statutory rate, in many cases to zero, at least with respect
to interest and royalties.
With respect to income from business activities or personal services carried on in

one country by a resident of the other, treaties generally require a greater level of

activity in, or a closer nexus to, the host country than that required under domestic
law before it can tax the income. When the threshold test for host-country tax has
been passed, tax is imposed at ordinary statutory rates, but the tax is on net in-

come, not gross, thus avoiding the major problem with high source country tax on

passive income.
For example, unrelieved double taxation can arise from a difference in views be-

tween two countries on the allocation of the income that arises from a transaction
between two related parties. The tax treaty norm for resolving these so-called
"transfer pricing" disputes is the arm's length standard. Some nave questioned
whether it is aavisable to continue to adhere to that standard in our tax treaties.

For at least three reasons, this Administration firmly believes that such adherence
is essential in the context of our tax treaties. First, it is essential that tax treaties

maintain an agreed standard for resolving transfer pricing disputes. Second, if the
international community at some point decides that it is advisable to accommodate
use of a different standard, it will do so irrespective of the provisions of these and
other treaties. Finally, adherence to the arm's length standard in our tax treaties

is essential to the success of the Administration's eiiorts to improve compliance with
our transfer pricing rules.

It is imperative that tax treaties apply a common treaty standard to determine
transfer prices and to resolve transfer pricing disputes. It is unlikely that our trad-

ing partners will conclude tax treaties with the United States, including those trea-

ties under consideration today, that do not adhere to the arm's length treaty stand-
ard. If the United States and its treaty partners employed different standards, the
burdens on taxpayers and tax administrations would be incalculable. One set of
transfer pricing rules based on the arm's length standard and another set of rules
based on a different standard would lead to different answers in virtually every
case. By effectively requiring taxpayers to report two different levels of income for

the same set of transactions, a system would be created that effectively required
taxpayers to violate the transfer pricing rules of either the United States or its trea-

ty partner or to perform two completely different types of calculations for each
transaction.
Some critics of the arm's length standard fear that the United States ties its

hands for the future by concluding new tax treaties that adhere to the arm's length
standard. These treaties do not, however, tie our hands for the future. Due to the

heavy burdens, described above, that would arise if a country unilaterally departed
from the arm's length treaty standard, it would only be feasible for a nation to move
to another treaty standard in conjunction with the rest of the world. If the major
economic actors in international trade agree that the arm's length standard is no
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longer viable and that another treaty standard must be adopted, they will agree on
that standard and develop guidelines for uniform application of that standard. Such
consensus wiU avoid the economic dislocations that would ensue from unilateral

abandonment of the arm's length treaty standard.

The world's existing tax treaties would inevitably give way in the face of such a
consensus. They woum either be interpreted in a new way to permit the use of the

new standard or be revised to permit it. If the time comes to shift to a new treaty

standard, we and our treaty partners will do so, regardless of the provisions of these

particular treaties.

Finally, departing from the arm's length standard in these treaties would under-
mine the centerpiece of this Administration's transfer pricing compliance efforts, the

Advanced Pricing Agreement (APA) program. Under the APA Program, the taxpayer
works together with the IRS and a foreign tax administration to develop an agreed
approach to that taxpayer's transfer pricing issues. An effective APA Program de-

pends on an agreed standard for determining transfer prices and the ability to ex-

change information. These essential ingredients are provided by our tax treaties. If

we do not have tax treaties, the APA Program and our transfer pricing enforcement
efforts will be seriously undermined. Based on the forgoing, I ask that this Conmiit-

tee endorse the Administration's enforcement efforts and embrace the provisions of

these treaties that adhere to the arm's length standard.

Having granted a limited primary taxing right to the source country, treaties then

obligate the residence country to relieve international double taxation either by ex-

ercising a residual taxing right and granting a foreign tax credit for the tax imposed
by the source country, or by exempting the income that has been taxed in the source

country. The United States avoids doiible taxation, both in internal law and bv trea-

ty, by means of a foreign tax credit. For the United States, its treaties merely con-

firm the already available statutory treatment. Some countries, however, provide

only a deduction for foreign taxes by statute and rely solely on treaties for full re-

moval of double tsucation.

Given the fact that we provide a generous foreign tax credit unilaterally, which
we do not expand upon by treaty, one might ask why it is necessary to devote re-

sources to the negotiation of an extensive network of "treaties for the avoidance of

double taxation." There are, in fact, a number of good reasons. The presence of a

unilateral foreign tax credit, does not necessarily avoid double taxation, and cer-

tainly does not eUminate the need for a double taxation treaty. Ordinarily a degree
of coordination between the countries' tax systems, which is accomplished by treaty,
is required.
To take another case, it might appear that reductions in source-country withhold-

ing rates on investment income payments can do little to facilitate foreign invest-

ment because one might assume that the lower foreign tax merely lowers the for-

eign tax credit that the residence country is required to allow, and the reduction

in source-country tax merely transfers revenues from the source country to the resi-

dence country. This is not, in fact, likely to be the result in most cases. The income
tax rates imposed by the United States on its residents tend not to be high by world

standards, even after the recent amendments to the Code. When a dividend is paid
to a U.S. parent by a subsidiary in a country with a

corporate
rate roughly

cona-

parable to, or even slightly lower than, that in the United States, that dividend is

subject to a withholding tax in the source country. In the absence of a treaty, that

withholding tax will frequently be imposed at a rate of 25 or 30 percent. Thus, the

amount allowed as a foreign tax credit in the United States for the combination of

the withholding tax and the amount of corporate tax on the income from which the

dividend is paid, can exceed the limit on the credit, set under the Internal Revenue
Code by reference to the U.S. tax on that income. A reduction in the foreign with-

holding tax, therefore, may reduce excess foreign tax credits, and provide a direct

benefit to the U.S. investor.

Tax treaties also operate to minimize the effects of tax considerations on invest-

ment location decisions and minimize tax effects on decisions affecting trade, tech-

nology transfer and the provision of personal services. This tends to facilitate the

cross-border flow of services and technology. For example, treaties exempt, or sub-

stantially reduce, source-country taxation of royalties and know-how payments.
Also, the personal service provisions of tax treaties often permit a resident of one

country to work in the other for short periods of time without becoming subject to

host-country tax.

Tax treaties also provide for cooperation between the tax administrations of the

two countries. Much of this cooperation is aimed at the "prevention of fiscal evasion"

purpose of tax treaties. Every treaty designates a competent authority for each part-

ner. The competent authorities exchange information, including otherwise confiden-

tial taxpayer information, as may be necessary for the proper administration of the
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countries' tax laws. As mentioned previously, effective information exchange is

central to the success of the APA Program.
This aspect of tax treaties has increasingly come to be recognized, both by our tax

administration and by the administrations of our partners, as one of the most im-

portant. We have several kinds of information exchange programs in place and
working with our treaty partners. The information that is obtained by these pro-
grams may be used, for example, to identify unreported income or to investigate
transfer pricing cases. Information exchange is particularly important in the context
of transfer

pricing,
as administration of our transfer pricing rules frequently re-

quires the United States to acquire flnancial data not only from the U.S. taxpayer,
but also from the U.S. taxpayers foreign affiliates.

In addition to exchanging information, the competent authorities are empowered
to resolve disputes that arise under a treaty, thus giving investors a place to turn
in the event of a conflict with host-country tax authorities. We beUeve that this is

an important benefit of treaties, and the mtemal Revenue Service has recently de-

veloped new procedures intended to make the process more accessible to taxpayers
and more efficient.

The treaty with the Netherlands builds upwn the Grerman treaty signed in 1989
and approved by the full Conmiittee in 1990, by providing for the possibility, in the

future, of expanding dispute resolution through the use of voluntary, binding arbi-

tration. In approving the German treaty, the Committee suggested that the use of
arbitration in international tax disputes be given an opportunity to be tested, under
the U.S.-German treaty and under the EC procedures on the subject, before making
it a standard part of U.S. bilateral tax policy. The Netherlands treaty, therefore,
contains an arbitration provision that can become operational only after being trig-

gered by a formal exchange of diplomatic notes. We do not intend to exchange such
notes until we are satisfied, on the basis of experience, that arbitration offers a

practical, workable, back-up to the traditional competent authority mechanism for

the resolution of bilateral international tax disputes.

Treaties With Developed and Developing Countries

There are treaties under consideration today with both developed and developing
countries. They difTer in certain respects both in form and in objective. In a treaty
between two industrial countries, capital and technology tend to flow in both direc-
tions. The income generated from these flows, therefore, also flows in both direc-

tions. Each partner is the source country with respect to some flows of income, and,
therefore, costs and benefits of the treaty tend to be rou^ly reciprocal. It follows

further, then, that each partner has the same general interests in a treaty—to en-
sure that the benefits granted by the partner flow to its residents, and to encourage
trade and investment in its country by residents of the partner. Such treaties, exem-
plified by the treaty before you with the Netherlands, are designed in a reciprocal
manner to enhance the bilateral economic relations between the partners.
The economic relationships between the United States and its developing country

treaty partners, in contrast, are generally quite different. The vast bulk of the cap-
ital and technology flowing between the partners moves from the United States to

the developing country. The income, therefore, flows almost exclusively from the de-

veloping countiy to the United States. Since a typical tax treaty provides for a sub-
stantial reduction of taxes at source, it is the developing country partner that is

called upon to bear the bulk of the revenue cost. The cost is magnified when the
tax reduction relates to payments that are normally deductible in the source state.

Accordingly, the objectives of the partners in such a treaty are not the same as
those of two developed country treaty partners.
The developing country partners' often conflicting objectives are attracting U.S.

capital and technology, while, at the same time, preserving scarce revenues. Devel-

oping countries often try to square those two objectives by seeking to retain high
source-country taxes, while asking the United States, the capital exporting country
partner, to provide a tax incentive for its residents to invest in the developing coun-

try. This incentive generally takes the form of a "tax sparing credit." This is a

"phantom" foreign tax credit for the taxes that would have been paid to the develop-
ingcountry but were waived under its tax holiday regime.
The United States will not agree to such incentives. This is a major factor in the

relatively small size of the U.S. network of treaties with developing countries. The
objective of the United States is to move in the direction of neutrality for U.S. inves-
tors (often by lowering the frequently high developing country's taxes), while seek-

ing to minimize the revenue sacrifice by the developing country to the extent pos-
sible consistent with this objective.

In support of their interest in preserving revenues, developing countries tend to
be reluctant to reduce their withholding taxes on dividends, interest and royalties
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paid to residents of the other country. Further, they typically apply such withhold-

ing taxes to broad categories of income, including payments for the lease of equip-

ment, and, in some cases, payment for technical services, whenever the payment is

made (and, thus, a deduction is taken) by a resident. One of the most difficult arti-

cles to negotiate in a treaty with a developing country is frequently that dealing
with royalties, because of the one-way flow of income and the high rates and broad

base sought by developing countries.

Each of the treaties under consideration today is the result of a negotiated bar-

gain between countries with some conflicting objectives. The objectives tnat develop-

ing countries bring to the table are frequently much different than those of other

developed countries. Thus, our treaties with developing countries are often a reflec-

tion ofthe practical reality that an agreement requires greater concessions and com-

promises. Therefore, the choice in many cases is between a treaty that accomplishes
much, but not all, of our objectives, and no treaty at all, not a more nearly perfect

treaty from the U.S. viewpoint. Although there are certainly some aspects of U.S.

treaty policy that are non-negotiable {e.g., the inclusion of anti-abuse rules, the pres-
ervation of taxing rights with respect to U.S. citizens and residents and the refusal

to grant tax sparing) we believe that the interests of the United States are best

served by minimizing preconditions for negotiations.

Relationship between Statutes and Treaties

We are all certainly aware, as are our treaty partners and potential partners, that

our Constitution grants the right to Congress to override obligations under bilateral

treaties by unilateral act of Congress. Since treaties and statutes are both "the law
of the land" and have eaual status, the general principle is that the later in time

prevails in the absence of specific Congressional indications to the contrary.
Under the constitutional systems of many of our treaty partners, treaties con-

stitute a higher form of law than statutes, and cannot, therefore, be overridden by
a later statute. In some countries, such overrides are constitutionally possible, but

seldom, if ever, exercised. I would strongly urge Congress to avoid such overrides.

The treaties under consideration by this Committee today contain two lessons on

this important subject. First, I believe that our new treaty with the Netherlands

provides clear and ample evidence that serious problems in the operation and eflect

of our treaty program do not require treaty override, but can be resolved by bilateral

negotiation. Our present Dutch treaty has been one of the most widely abused in

our entire treaty network. Investors from all over the world have used that treaty

as a vehicle for investing in the United States in order to derive benefits to which

they are not properly entitled. Congress has, on occasion, considered the use of over-

rides to eliminate treaty shopping into the United States. I believe that the new
Dutch treaty provides us with as clear a statement as can be made that even prob-
lems as serious as this one can be resolved bilaterally.
The second lesson is of the strong negative feelings that our treaty partners hold

regarding the entire process of treaty overrides. Our negotiators are finding that our

treaty partners are becoming increasingly concerned by the possibility that agree-
ments that are reached in good faith at the negotiating table may, in future years,

cease, by unilateral U.S. action, to have effect. This has two consequences. First,

countries are less willing
to make concessions that would benefit U.S. business and

investors because they fear a treaty is likely to be "unbalanced" by future legisla-

tion. Also, they increasingly are insisting on some provision in new treaties that pre-

serves a right to respond to U.S. overrides.

Our new treaty with the Netherlands and the pending Protocol to the treaty with

Israel, provide for the competent authorities to consult if a change in law or its ap-

plication in one of the Contracting States is thought to impede the application of

the treaty. These consultations would, if appropriate, lead to a reopening of negotia-

tions to reach agreement on amendments to the treaties to restore the overall bal-

ance that had existed prior to the statutory change in question. While we hope that

there will be no need in the future to resort to this type of provision, we believe

that it does offer a reasonable mechanism for dealing with treaty overrides, should

they arise. This provision does not commit the Administration to agree to a future

protocol that mav result from the application of this provision. Nor does approval

Dy the Senate o\ a treaty containing such a provision imply a commitment to ap-

prove a future protocol.

Treaty Abuse
The United States has been the leader among OECD countries in identifying

problems of treaty abuse, and dealing with these problems in bilateral treaties. We
have included some form of anti-abuse provision in almost every treaty concluded

since the mid-1970's. Other countries are now, increasingly, following the U.S. lead
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on these matters, and in 1992 the Commentary of the OECD Model income tax trea-

ty was substantially revised to describe these issues and suggest possible solutions.

I think, because of the emphasis we have
placed

on these issues in recent years,

the United States Government can take much of the credit for this development.
When I speak of "treaty abuse," I refer to circumstances in which a structure is

established Chat will allow a person, who mav or may not be a resident of one of

the Contracting States, to
eiyoy

the benefits of a treaty where such benefit was not

intended. The most widespread of such abuses is a practice known as "treaty shop-

ping." I do not intend in this part of my testimony to describe either the nature of

the abuses or of the remedies, other than to assure the Committee that we believe

that the antiabuse provisions in each of the treaties under consideration deal appro-

priately and adequately with the potential for abuse. I will, however, discuss these

issues in some detail ijelow in my discussion of the individual treaties, particularly
that with the Netherlands.

My purpose now is to assure the Committee that this Administration continues

to view treaty abuse as an important issue. We want to make certain that those

seeking to take undue advantage of the system, will not, with the revision of the

Netherlands treaty, merely be able to turn to another U.S. treaty partner and re-

ceive the same unintended advantages. We intend, as promptly as time and re-

sources permit, to modify all of our existing treaties to include modern, effective,

anti-abuse provisions. We have, in this connection, announced that we wUl be open-

ing negotiations with Luxembourg in early December.

Future Treaties

The United States currently is negotiating treaties or protocols with more than

20 countries. GteneraUy these negotiations have the purpose of updating an existing

treaty to reflect changes in U.S. tax law since the treaty was negotiated (or last

amended by protocol)—particularly the Tax Reform Act of 1986—and to expand the

U.S. treaty network to include additional countries. In particular, the United States

is now negotiating with many of the republics of the former Soviet Union to replace
the existing treaty with the USSR, which although still in force in those countries

does not reflect the political and economic developments of the last few years. We
also hope to expand the network to include more of the fast-growing economies of

East Asia and Latin America. However, as I have noted, concluding treaties with

developing countries is often a difficult task because of the hard compromises that

need to be made.

NETHERLANDS CONVENTION AND PROTOCOL

General Background
I would like to turn first to the new Convention and Protocol with the Nether-

lands, and the detailed memorandum of understanding and exchange of notes that

accompany the Convention and the Protocol. This agreement has, without doubt, at-

tracted the most attention in the international tax and business communities of all

of those before this Committee today. The proposed new Convention with the Neth-

erlands, and the Protocol amending that Cfonvention, will replace the existing trea-

ty, which was originally signed in 1948, and was last amended in 1965. The present

treaty has become one of our most important tax treaties, in part because of our

extensive bilateral economic relations with the Netherlands, and in significant part
because the Netherlands has become a major conduit through which third-country
residents invest in the United States. Many of these third-country residents are en-

gaged in a practice known as "treaty shopping." Treaty shoppers are frequently from

a country with which the United States has no tax treaty, or a treaty providing lim-

ited benefits with respect to the relevant classes of income. Such persons can obtain

the benefits of the U.S.-Netherlands treaty by establishing a resident entity in the

Netherlands, providing capital to that Netherlands entity and then directing the en-

tity to invest in the United States on the third-country resident's behalf. Since the

entity is a resident of the Netherlands, the income that it receives from the United
States is entitled to the full benefits of the U.S.-Netherlands income tax treaty. The

entity, its capital structure and its income flows will frequently be arranged in such

a way that it will pay little tax in the Netherlands, and wiU be able to make income

payments from the Netherlands to the third-country resident at little tax cost. If the

third-country resident had invested directly in the United States, income flows from
the United States potentially would be subject to full U.S. withholding tax of 30 per-
cent.

I would like to explain why treaty shopping is a concern to the United States, and

why it is important to our treaty program that it be controlled. The concern is not

80 much the loss of revenues that occurs when a payment to a resident of a treaty
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country receives the benefits of a U.S. treaty, even though the ultimate beneficial

owner of the income (i.e., the real investor) is a resident of a third country who
would not be entitled to the benefits of that treaty if the investment had been made
directly from the real investor's home country. A much more significant problem

growing from the extensive use of treaty shopping is that the residence country of

uie real investor is under Uttle pressure from its residents to enter into a treaty
with the United States. If that country's residents can obtain the best treaty bene-
fits that the United States has to offer, for example through use of the U.S.-Nether-

lands treaty, that country will have no strong reason to enter into a treaty with the
United States, which would require it to grant reciprocal benefits to U.S. residents.

U.S. residents, therefore, will receive no benefits with respect to income from their

investments in that country. This is not a theoretical matter. When the initialing
of the new U.S.-Netherlands treaty was announced, and it became clear that it

would deal with this treaty-shopping issue, investors in several other countries sud-

denly became interested in the progress, if any, in developing a treaty relationship
between their countries of residence and the United States, and began pressuring
their home countries to move forward quickly toward agreement with the United
States.

As I indicated, at least in part because of the use of the present Netherlands trea-

ty as a vehicle for treaty shopping, that treaty has become one of the most impor-
tant elements in our tax treaty network. The proposed new treaty, therefore, is also

of tremendous significance, since it is designed to limit treaty shopping throu^ the

Netherlands. While there are many important, and in some cases innovative provi-
sions in this treaty, Aere is no question that it is the anti-treaty shopping rules

that have attracted the most attention. I think that it is fair to say, as well, that

the anti-treaty shopping rules under Article 26, called the Limitation on Benefits

Frovisions,

constitute the most complicated set of tax treaty provisions ever devised.

wUl discuss these rules in some detail below, but I would like merely to note at

this point that I believe these rules constitute an effective and comprehensive meth-
od of dealing with treaty shopping. In evaluating the balance of costs and benefits

that is reflected in this agreement, it is important for the Committee to bear in

mind that the effective elimination of the Netherlands as a path for treaty shopping
into the United States represents an important concession on the part of the Neth-

erlands, a concession that will prove costly to many in the Dutch private sector. The
extreme complexity of the provision is the result of the desire by the Dutch nego-
tiators to provide the maximum degree of certainty for its taxpayers who are not

engaged in treaty shopping. I would not expect such complexity to be considered

necessary in most bilateral relationships.
There is a second abusive structure under the Netherlands treaty that has become

widely used by residents of the Netherlands to derive a combination of U.S. and
Dutch tax benefits in an unjustified manner. This structure is known as the "tri-

angular case," under which an enterprise that is a resident of the Netherlands sets

up a permanent establishment (i.e., a branch) in a low-tax, third jurisdiction and
derives interest or royalty income from the United States that is attributable to that

branch. The branch is an integral part of the Dutch enterprise, and the income that

it derives, therefore, is the income of a resident of the Netherlands, entitled to U.S.

benefits under the U.S.-Netherlands income tax treaty (assuming that resident has
met at least one of the tests of the Limitation on Benefits orovisions). Under Dutch

law, as well as under bilateral arrangements between the Netherlands and a num-
ber of other jurisdictions, the profits of a branch of a Dutch enterprise are exempt
from tax in the Netherlands. Had the interest or the royalty income been earned

directly by the Dutch enterprise, and had it not been attributable to the branch, it

would have been subject to full Dutch tax (35 percent in the case of a Dutch cor-

poration). By passing the income through the third point in the triangle (i.e., the

third-jurisdiction branch), the income is subject to no tax in the United States, to

little or no tax in the host jurisdiction of the permanent establishment, and is ex-

empt from Dutch tax.

When the new Convention was being negotiated, the United States wanted to in-

clude a rule that would prevent such abuse. Since this is primarily a problem of

abuse of the Dutch system, which the Dutch Government has recognized as being

considerably broader than a U.S.-Netherlands bilateral issue, the Netherlands nego-
tiators asked that their Government be given an opportunity to correct the problem
unilaterally before dealing with it in the new treaty. A provision was, therefore, put
into the treaty (Article 24(4)) under which the issue was identified and it was

agreed that if the problem had not been unilaterally resolved by the time of hear-

ings before the Foreign Relations Committee on the treaty, a Protocol would be ne-

gotiated to deal with the problem.
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Legislation has been proposed in the Netherlands to deny the Dutch exemption
of permanent establishment profits in certain abuse cases. I have received assur-

ances from my counterpart in the Dutch Government that they are pressing forward
to enactment. The legislation, however, has not yet been enacted, and, in any event,
the problem cannot be entirely solved by unilateral action of the Dutch Parliament,
because in some cases the Dutch exemption is the result of treaties and other bilat-

eral agreements that in the Netherlands cannot be overridden by statutory enact-

ment. As a result, it was necessary to agree to a Protocol to cover cases that would
not be addressed by the proposed Dutch legislation. The Protocol before you today,
therefore, was negotiated to carry out the intent of Article 24(4).

Despite the public attention that has been devoted to Article 26, and, more re-

cently, to the Protocol, it is important to bear in mind that the objective of the trea-

ty is to provide treaty benefits for the "qualified" residents of the two contracting
states, not to deny benefits to those residents that do not qualify. Before discussing
those rules that will deny benefits to certain residents of^ the Contracting States,

therefore, I would like to review with the Committee the significant benefits that

the treaty will provide to residents of the two countries and to both tax administra-
tions.

General Provisions

The tax treaty provisions that generally affect the largest numbers of taxpayers
are the investment income articles—those articles that umit the rates of taxation

at source on dividends, interest and royalties. The proposed treaty, like the present

treaty, follows the standard for U.S. treaties with other industrial countries—gen-
erally low or zero rates. Most dividends are subject to tax at source at a rate oT 15

percent, except when the shareholder is a corporation that owns at least a 10 per-
cent interest in the paying corporation, in which case the rate is 5 percent. This
5 percent rate also applies to the "dividend equivalent amount" under the U.S.

branch tax. The treaty also reflects what has now come to be the standard U.S. pol-

icy for the taxation of dividends paid by RICs and REITs. In order to prevent the

transformation of what should be relatively hightaxed income paid into these enti-

ties into lower taxed income, special rules are provided for dividends paid by these

entities, as well as by their Dutch counterparts.
Interest and royalties

are both generally exempt from tax at source. Once again,
in conformity with what has become standard U.S. treaty policy, excess inclusions

with respect to residual interests in REMICs are subject to the
statutory

withhold-

ing rate of 30 percent. A minor variation in our standard approach to tne taxation

of royalties is found in the source rule, under which certain royalties paid by resi-

dents of the Netherlands can be treated as U.S. source. These are cases in which
the Dutch payor acts as a conduit for the payment of royalties from the United
States to residents of a third State.

As a general matter, various types of business profits are subject to the standard

treaty rules under this proposed treaty. Business profits of an enterprise of one
State can be taxed in the other State only when those profits are attributable to

a permanent establishment in that other State. The definition of a "permanent es-

tablishment" in the treaty is also standard for treaties between industrial countries.

The proposed treaty incorporates a provision of the 1986 Tax Reform Act that at-

tributes to a permanent establishment income that is earned during the life of the

permanent establishment, but is deferred, and not received until areer the perma-
nent establishment no longer exists. Two other types of business income—mcome
from real property, and profits from the operation of ships and aircraft in inter-

national traffic, are
subject

to the normal rules. Real property income is taxable in

the country of situs of tne property, under its statutory rules, and transport income
is taxable only in the State of residence of the operator.
Some types of business income, however, are subject to nonstandard rules. Income

from ofTshore petroleum exploration activities is subject to special rules under which
lower taxation thresholds apply than under standard treaty rules. The rules in the

proposed Convention are similar to those found in our treaties with two of our other

treaty partners bordering on the North Sea—the United Kingdom and Norway. In

addition, income from the rental of ships and aircraft, that is not incidental to the

operation of ships and aircraft, and income from the use or rental of containers, are

treated as business profits rather than as transportation income. As such, to the ex-

tent attributable to a permanent establishment in that country, these classes of in-

come are subject to tax in the country where the income arises. While I recognize
that this treatment is not consistent with standard U.S. treaty policy, and is some-

thing that U.S. negotiators work hard to avoid, the Committee should understand
that this is the policy underlying the rules found in the OECD Model treaty, and
is the result on which the Netherlands insisted.
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The taxation of capital gains under the proposed Convention will be essentially

the same as under the present treaty
and the U.S. Model, with two exceptions. A

special "fresh-start" rule, similar to the rule in the U.S.-Canada treaty, is provided
to increase basis to fair market value as of the end of 1984 (when the current U.S.-

Netherlands treatywas overridden by the 1980 Foreign Investment in Real Prop-
erty Tax Act (FIRPTA) legislation) for gains on certain U.S. real property interests

that have been held continuously by a Netherlands resident since 1980. In addition,
deferral of tax on gains arising from certain corporate reorganizations is provided
until such gains are also recognized in the other State, provided the payment of tax
is adequately secured.
The proposed Convention contains rules, not found in the U.S. Model, for exemp-

tion, on a reciprocal basis, for certain income earned by exempt pension trusts and
charitable organizations.

llie proposed Convention provides a U.S. foreign tax credit for the Dutch profit
share tax miposed on offshore oil income. Since this credit may go beyond the credit

allowed under the Internal Revenue Code, special limitations are provided to assure
that the credit for this tax cannot be applied with respect to income that was not

subject to the profit share tax.

Also included in the proposed Convention are the normal rules necessary for ad-

ministering the Convention, including rules for the resolution of disputes under the

treaty and the exchange of information. As I noted above, the dispute resolution pro-
visions include the

possibility
of using an arbitration procedure for certain disputes

that cannot be resolved under traditional tax treaty procedures by the competent
authorities. The use of arbitration, however, will not begin until the two States have

agreed that it is appropriate to do so.

The proposed Convention authorizes the General Accounting Office and the tax-

writing Committees of Congress to obtain access to certain tax information ex-

changed under the Convention for use in their oversight of the administration of

U.S. tax laws and treaties. Like the present Convention, but unlike the U.S. Model,
the proposed Convention also provides for the mutual assistance by each State in

the collection of taxes for the otJier.

The proposed Convention is subject to ratification. It enters into force 30 days
after each State has notified the other that it has completed all of its ratification

procedures. It will have efTect, with respect to taxes payable at the source for pay-
ments made or credited on or after the first day of January following entry into

force, and in other cases with respect to taxable years beginning on or after that

date. Where, however, the present Convention affords a more favorable result for

a taxpayer than the proposed Convention, the taxpayer may elect to continue to

apply the provisions of the present Convention, in its entirety, for one additional

year. This wUl, among other things, provide ample opportunity for investors who
may be affected by the anti-abuse provisions to restructure their operations in a

manner that will permit them, legitimately, to enjoy the benefits of the Convention.

ANTI-ABUSE PROVISIONS
Treaty Shopping
The proposed Convention contains, in Article 26, significant rules to extend the

benefits of^the Convention only to persons that are not engaged in treaty shopping.
In addition to the significantly greater detail than that found in other anti-treaty-

shopping provisions, with respect to residents of the Netherlands, greater explicit

recognition is given than in other recent treaties with EC members to the position
of the Netherlands as a member of the European Communities. This latter conces-

sion reflects the closer economic relationship that exists between EC member coun-

tries than between other trading partners.
I cannot do justice in this kind of presentation to the degree of specificity that

is included in the Article, but I wiU try to describe its provisions for the Committee
in general terms.

First, Article 26 identifies, in paragraph 1, certain classes of residents of a Con-

tracting State that are entitled to the benefits of the Convention. Individual resi-

dents and the Governments of the Contracting States, and their political subdivi-

sions and local authorities are entitled to benefits. Benefits are granted to resident

companies that are publicly traded on a "recognized stock exchange," including an

exchange in one of the Contracting States, and, subject to certain tests, a subsidiary
of a publicly traded company. Ownership by residents of certain EC countries may
also be taken into account in determining qualified ownership of Netherlands com-

panies. Benefits are also granted to a resident that is more than 50 percent owned,

directly or
indirectly, by the persons described above, and that is not engaging in

"base erosion" (i.e., less than 50 percent of its gross income is used to make deduct-

ible payments to non-qualified persons). Finally, paragraph 1 provides that resi-
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dents of a Contracting State that are not-for-profit organizations that meet certain
tests will be entitled to benefits. Any person that qualifies for benefits under the

provisions of paragraph 1 is entitled to benefits with respect to any item of income
derived from the other Contracting State.

Paragraph 2 provides that even if a person does not qualify for benefits under the
rules described in paragraph 1, that person may qualify with respect to specific
items of income that are related in a specified manner to an active trade or business
carried on by that person in his State of residence. Either the income generating
activity in one State must be related to the active business in the person's State
of residence, and that active business must be substantial in relation to the size of
the income producing activity in the other State, or the item of income must be inci-

dental to the trade or business carried on in the State of residence. In the case of
a Netherlands resident, some of the residence country activities may be carried on
in other EC countries.

Paragraph 3 specifies conditions under which a resident of a Contracting State
that is functioning as a headquarters company for a multinational corporate group
may qualify for benefits. These requirements ensure that a significant amount of
real business

activity
is being carried on in a qualified headquarters company in the

Netherlands or the United States, as the case may be.

Paragraph 4 grants, in a limited and
highly specified manner, what has become

known as "derivative benefits." This term relates to the fact that the entitlement
to benefits derives, in part, from the provisions of treaties between the source coun-

try
and third countries. The benefits granted under this paragraph are only those

relating to dividends, interest, royalties and branch tax. These benefits are to be

granted if the resident of the Netherlands claiming benefits is at least 30 percent
owned by qualified Duteh persons, and at least 70 percent by resident of EC mem-
ber countries whose treaties with the United States provide the same or greater
benefits with respect to the item of income in question.

Finally, paragraph 7 provides that in cases where a resident of a Contracting
State does not qualify for benefits under any of the

objective
tests described above,

but, nevertheless believes that it should be entitled to oenefits, it can seek a ruling
from the competent authority of the State of source of the income granting benefits.
The Memorandum of Understanding to the Convention and the Exchange of Notes

to the Protocol provide extensive guidance to taxpayers smd to the competent au-
thorities in interpreting and administering the provisions of this Article.

Triangular Case

Articles 1 and 2 of the Protocol deal with the two classes of income affected by
the triangular case issue—the taxation of interest and royalties, respectively. These
two items of income were the focus of our concern in negotiating the Protocol be-
cause they are the classes of income that are exempt from U.S. tax under the treaty
and that, if earned directly by a resident of the Netherlands and not attributable
to a third-Jurisdiction permanent establishment, would be subject to Netherlands
tax. Those Protocol provisions specify the factors that identify the abusive cases, and

provide rules to prevent the abuse. Although the provision is drafted reciprocally,
it will almost invariably apply in cases where the income recipient is a Duteh resi-

dent deriving income from the United States. An abusive triangular case is one in
which income is paid by a U.S. resident to a resident of the Netherlands and is at-

tributable to a permanent establishment in a third iurisdiction, and the income is

subject to a conabined effective rate of tax in the Netherlands and the host jurisdic-
tion of the permanent establishment that does not reach a specified threshold. That
threshold is 50 percent of the rate of tax generally applicaole in the Netherlands
(currently 35 percent for corporations) for mcome arising before January 1, 1998.
For income arising on or after January 1, 1998, the thresnold rate of aggregate tax
is 60 percent of the tax generally applicable. Regardless of the aggregate rate of tax,
a structure will not be treated as abusive if the income is generated by an active
business carried on within the permanent establishment. In the case of interest, the

making or managing of investments is not treated as an active business for this pur-
pose, unless the activities are banking or insurance activities carried on by a bank
or insurance company. In the case of royalties, an active business is one in which
the intangibles in respect of which the royalties are paid are produced or developed
by the permanent establishment. When on the basis of these factors, a payment of
interest or royalties is deemed to be an abusive transaction, the maximum rate of
U.S. withholmng tax is increased from zero to 15 percent, which corresponds, with

only limited exceptions, to the highest rate of withholding tax on interest and royal-
ties found in U.S. tax treaties.

The provision for a 15 percent rate of U.S. withholding tax on gross income pay-
ments makes it unlikely tnat this structure will be used in the future.
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We believe that the anti-abuse provisions of the Convention and Protocol, coupled
with the enforcement of new statutory rules such as those relating to back-to-back

loans, will serve to allow the new Convention as amended by the Protocol to serve

its intended function—the encouragement of increased economic activity between
the United States and the Netherlands, unaccompanied by the concern that benefits

are flowing to persons that are not intended to oe beneficiaries of the Convention.

Russia Convention and Protocol

The proposed new treaty and protocol with Russia would replace the treaty con-

cluded witn the former Soviet Union, which has been in effect since 1976 (and con-

tinues in effect for other countries of the Commonwealth of Independent States).

The new treaty retains some features of its predecessor, but for the most part re-

flects more recent treaty policy as indicated by the OECD Model and the 1981 U.S.

Model.
With respect to investment income, the proposed treaty introduces a provision, not

included in the prior treaty, that limits tne tax at source on dividends and branch

profits. The tax may not exceed 5 percent of dividends paid to companies owning
at least a 10 percent interest in the paying corporation, and 10 percent of other divi-

dends. The 5 percent rate also applies to the oividend equivalent amount of branch

profits. Profits distributed by Russian joint ventures are treated as dividends for

purposes of these rate limitations. However, dividends distributed bv U.S. regulated
investment companies and real estate investment trusts are not subject to the rate

limitations of this article, but are taxed at the U.S. statutory rate. As in the existing

treaty, interest and royalties are exempt from tax at source.

In the new treaty, income from the rental of personal property is not treated as

a royalty, but as business profits. Profits from the rental of ships, aircrafl, and con-

tainers used in international traffic are exempt from tax at source under Article 8

(International Transport). Other equipment rentals are subject to the rules applica-
ble to business profits in general; when such income is derived by a resident of one

Contracting State, it may be taxed by the other State only if attributable to a fixed

place of business ("permanent estabUshment") in that other State. The new treaty
defines the term "permanent establishment" in a manner similar to the definition

in the OECD and US models. It reduces the time threshold for a construction site

to become taxable from 36 to 18 months, still considerably longer than the 12 month
rule of the OECD and U.S. models. It also expands the scope of that provision to

include drilling rigs.
The rules applicable to the taxation at source of income from independent per-

sonal services retain the 183 day presence test of the existing treaty, in addition

to the requirements that the services be performed in the other State and attrib-

utable to a fixed base there. The standard treaty rules apply to the taxation at

source of dependent personal services in general. However, special exemptions at

source are provided for employees on ships or aircraft engaged in international

transport, employees working at construction sites or on drilling rigs, and employees

providing technical services connected with a patent, process, or other right giving
rise to a royalty payment. Special tax relief applies to grants and amounts from
abroad for living costs received by students, trainees, and researchers. However, the

new treaty does not preserve the two year exemption of personal service income
earned by teachers, researchers and correspondents that is found in the existing

treaty. It is not the policy of the OECD model or of either of the two countries to

provide special exemptions of the compensation earned by teachers, researchers, or

journalists. Individuals who enjoyed those benefits under the existing treaty may
choose to apply the provisions of that treaty, in full, for one additional year beyond
the time at which it would otherwise cease to apply.
The new treaty confirms the availability of a foreign tax credit in the

country
of

residence, subject to the provisions of domestic law. The treaty does not provide a

credit for the Russian taxes covered that is independent of the criteria required by
U.S. law; but by providing in the treaty for certain deductions not otherwise avail-

able under Russia's domestic law, it intends to ensure that the Russian taxes qual-

ify for a foreign tax credit.

The administrative provisions of the treaty have been modernized and expanded.
The new treaty contains a limitation on treaty benefits, provisions for the exchange
of information, and cooperation between the tax authorities of the two countries for

purposes of avoiding double taxation and preventing tax evasion.

Israel Protocol

Before discussing the substantive provisions of the pending U.S.-Israel Protocol,

an explanation of the historical context in which the Protocol has come before the

Committee may be helpful. U.S. efforts to conclude a tax treaty with Israel go back
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to the late 1950*8. Because two early treaties negotiated with Israel in the ISSO's
and 1960's contained U.S. investment incentives, they never entered into force. A
treaty that did not contain such incentives was signed in 1975. It became clear

shortly after signature, however, that some changes would be necessary before the

treaty could enter into force. These changes are reflected in a Protocol signed in

1980. The 1975 Convention, as amended by the 1980 Protocol, was approved by the
Senate in 1981.
As with the entire group of tax treaties approved in 1981, the Israeli treaty was

approved with an uncterstanding assuring GAO and tax-writing committee access to

information exchanged under the treaty for use in the performance of the tax over-

sight functions of these organizations. At the time, Israel was unwilling to agree to

the understanding, because of concerns regarding the confidentiality of information,
and instruments of ratification could not be exchanged bringing the treaty into
force. When Israel reconsidered its position in 1986, and agreed to exchange instru-
ments reflecting the 1981 Senate understanding, the Tax Reform Act of 1986 had
been enacted, requiring additional changes in U.S. treaty policy.
The 1993 Protocol makes all of those necessary changes, and others reflecting

changes in U.S. policy subsequent to 1986. The Protocol also includes amendments
that reflect changes in Israeli law since 1980. Furthermore, it provides for GAO and
tax-writing committee access to otherwise confidential information exchanged under
the

treaty, thus, resolving the issue that gave rise to the 1981 Senate understanding
and the delay in ratification.

When, as we expect, the Senate gives its advice and consent to the ratification

of this second Protocol, it is our intention to exchange instruments for the 1975 trea-

ty, the 1980 Protocol and the 1993 Protocol at the same time, thus, putting the trea-

ty as amended by the two protocols into force at the same time.

Attached to the Protocol, but not forming an integral part of it, is an exchange
of notes spelling out a number of understandings reached during the negotiation of
the F*rotocol regarding its interpretation and application.
The Protocol contains a number of significant amendments to the pending Con-

vention, as well as a number of minor refinements. Among the more significant
changes are the following: The coverage of the nondiscrimination protection will be
broadened to include state and local taxes, as well as national taxes. The "saving
clause," under which the United States reserves its statutory taxation ri^ts with

respect to its citizens and residents, will be extended to include former citizens who
have expatriated for tax avoidance purposes. Consistent with the Tax Reform Act
of 1986, the Convention will be amended to make clear that any income earned by
a permanent establishment, the receipt of whidi is deferred until after the perma-
nent establishment has ceased to exist, will be attributable to the permanent estab-
lishment.
The Convention will be amended to assure that dividends paid by non-taxable

conduit entities, such as U.S. Regulated Investment Companies and Real Estate In-
vestment Trusts, will not receive unjustified treaty benefits. The pending Conven-
tion allows relatively high withholding taxes at source on interest pa5nments. The
Protocol wiD amend the Convention to provide an election for the interest recipient
to be taxable on his interest income by the source country on a net basis. We believe
that this provision will mitigate, in many cases, the impact of the high gross-basis

withholding rates. The Protocol will amend the interest provisions of the pending
Convention to deny treaty benefits to so-called "excess inclusions" with respect to

a residual interest in a real estate mortgage investment conduit. The Convention
will be amended to permit the application of branch taxes, which were introduced
into U.S. law by the Tax Reform Act of 1986. Although Israel does not now impose
such taxes, it has preserved the right in the Protocol to do so.

The pending Convention permits one Contracting State to impose tax on a resi-

dent of the other State on gain from the sale of stock in a corporation resident in

the first-mentioned State iithe alienator owned at least 50 percent of the voting
power of the corporation. The Protocol will lower the holding requirement to 10 per-
cent, and make certain other technical amendments.
The Protocol will replace the limited anti-treaty-shopping rules in the pending

Convention with a modem, comprehensive set of rules to prevent treaty-shopping
abuse of the Convention. The Protocol wUl conform the exchange of information
rules in the Convention to the Senate understanding in connection with its 1981 ap-

proval of the pending Convention. As amended, the Convention will provide for GAO
and Congressional tax-writing committee access to confidential information ex-

changed under the Convention in connection with their performance of oversight
functions.
A provision will be added to the Convention stating an agreement by the Con-

tractmg States to consult to determine whether it would be appropriate to amend
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the Convention in response to changes in the tax laws or treaty policies of one of

the States. In the event that it is deemed appropriate, or in the event of a unilateral

override of a provision of the Convention which has a significant impact on the bal-

ance of benefits, the Contracting States agree to endeavor to make the necessary
amendments to the Convention.

Finally, the efi'ective dates for the provisions of the Convention will be amended

by the Protocol to provide that, for other than withholding taxes, the Convention
will have efTect retroactively to the beginning of the year in which it enters into

force if the entry into force takes place within the first half of the year. The Conven-
tion will have effect prospectively, from the beginning of the year following that in

which the Convention enters into force, if entry into force occurs during the second

half of the year.
We believe that, particularly as amended by the second Protocol, the pending Con-

vention will provide a significant positive' force in U.S.-IsraeU economic relations,

and, therefore, should receive a favorable recommendation by this Committee.

Conventions with the Czech Republic and the Slovak Republic

Because these two proposed treaties are substantively the same, I will sunmiarize

by referring to them both in the same section. In both cases, the proposed treaties

will be the first such tax treaties between the United' States and the respective re-

publics. They are based on the OECD model income tax treaty and the 1981 U.S.

model and are similar to other treaties recently concluded by the United States.

With respect to investment income, the two treaties provide for taxation of divi-

dends at source at a rate not higher than 5 percent of dividends paid to companies
having at least a 10 percent interest in the paying corporation and of 15 percent
on other dividends. The 5 percent rate also appbes to the "dividend equivalent
amount" of branch profits. Dividends distributed by U.S. regulated investment com-

panies are taxed at the 15 percent rate and dividends distributed by real estate in-

vestment trusts are taxed at 15 percent in some cases and at the statutory rate (30

percent) in other cases.

Interest is exempt from tax at source. However, this article does not limit the tax

on excess inclusions with respect to residual interests in a real estate mortgage in-

vestment conduit (REMIC). Copyright royalties are also exempt from tax at source,
and other royalties are taxable at not more than 10 percent.
The taxation of business profits follows, in most respects, the rules of the OECD

and U.S. Model income tax treaties. However, the definition of a "permanent estab-

lishment," which gives rise to taxation of business income, is modified to include the

furnishing of personal services, such as consultants' services, for more than 9

months in a 12 month period. The UN model treaty, developed as a guide for trea-

ties between industrial and developing countries, provides a similar rule, but with

a 6 month threshold. Some other U.S. tax treaties with developing countries also

provide such a rule with a threshold period of 3 to 6 months.
The proposed treaties contain standard rules with respect to the taxation of cap-

ital gains and most income from personal services. Special rules apply to the per-
sonal service income of entertainers and athletes, who are taxable at source without

any minimum time presence or earnings level unless the visit is substantially sup-

ported by either CJovemment or is made under an inter-Government arrangement;
in the latter two cases the earnings are exempt from tax at source. Relief is pro-
vided from the taxation of certain scholarship grants to visiting students and re-

searchers and to amounts they receive from abroad to meet living costs, but not for

personal service income. The article governing the taxation of capital is also stand-

ard. It is included to cover possible fiiture property taxes; none of the three States

currently imposes such a tax at the national level.

The new treaties contain the usual limitation on benefits article and other provi-

sions designed to improve the administration of the treaty, itself, and the tax laws

covered by the treaty, such as the exchange of information and competent authority

procedures. They also provide for nondiscrimination in taxation and ensure a foreign
tax creddt, subject to the limitations of domestic law.

Barbados Protocol

This Protocol wiU amend the U.S. income tax Convention with Barbados signed
on December 31, 1984. Barbados has taken a new, and, we believe, hi^y construc-

tive approach to its tax treaty policy with capital exporting countries. The most sig-

nificant provisions of the Protocol reflect this basic alteration in Barbadian treaty

policy since negotiation of the present Convention in the early 1980's. The Protocol

also incorporates a number of changes in U.S. statutory law and treaty policy since

the Convention was signed in 1984.
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At the request of Barbados, the Protocol substantially reduces withholding taxes

on interest and royalties, from a general rate of 12.5 percent to a general rate of

5 percent. The dividend Article already reflected the OECD Model rates of 5 and
15 percent on direct and portfolio dividends, respectively.

Trie Protocol also replaces the Convention's relatively low thresholds for the pres-
ence of a permanent establishment with much higher thresholds, which are gen-
erally consistent with those in U.S. treaties with otner developed countries. For ex-

ample, the Protocol eliminates the Convention's special 90 day threshold for the fur-

nishing of services to constitute a permanent establishment, and a similar 120 day
threshold for the maintenance of substantial machinery and equipment. Further,
the "limited force of attraction" rules in the present Convention for the taxation of

business profits, taken from the UJ^. Model, will be eliminated, and, thus, bring the

Convention into conformity with the preferred U.S. position. The result is that only
business profits actually attributable to a permanent establishment will be taxable

in the host country.
The Convention will be amended to assure that dividends paid by non-taxable

conduit entities, such as U.S. Regulated Investment Companies and Real Estate In-

vestment Trusts, will not receive unjustified treaty benefits.

Although the present Convention does not prohibit the application of the U.S.

branch tax, whicn was enacted subsequent to the signature of the Convention, it

does not provide rules for its application. The Protocol will include a new article pro-

viding for the imposition of a Branch tax both in the United States and Barbados.

The Protocol will replace the anti-treaty-shopping rules in the present Convention
with a more modem set of rules, based on the recent U.S.-Germany treaty, which
will increase the flexibility that may be used in applying the Article. The Protocol

is accompanied by a memorandum of understanding, similar to the memorandum
that accompanied the U.S.-Germany treaty, regarding the anti-treaty shopping pro-
visions. This memorandum is intended to provide guidance to taxpayers and to tax
administrations as to the proper interpretation and application of the provisions.
The presence of this comprehensive anti-treaty-shopping provision assures that Bar-

badian entities operating in the Barbados offshore sector, thus, enjoying special ben-

efits under Barbados law, will not be entitled to U.S. benefits under the Cfonvention.

'The pending protocol to the tax treaty with Barbados is an encouraging exception
to the normal pattern of treaties with developing countries. This protocol reflects a

fresh look at tnese issues by the Government of Barbados. When amended by the

1991 Protocol, the U.S.-Barbados treaty will much more closely conform to standard
U.S. treaty policy, resembling a developed country treaty

rather than one with a de-

veloping country. This change reflects a realization by Barbados that lowering with-

holding taxes and raising thresholds for the taxation of business profits wUl reniove

impediments to cross-border business activity that are present in the Convention.

Perhaps we will see other developing countries follow the Barbadian example in the

future.
In considering the current treaty with Barbados in 1985, the Senate attached a

reservation to an accumulated earnings tax provision which contains an inadvertent

drafting error. It was decided while negotiating the Protocol to incorporate the res-

ervation into the treaty itself by means of the Protocol. In doing so, we preserved
the drafting error. We have explained this problem to the Barbadian Government,
which has agreed that the signed text of the Protocol does not reflect the intent of

the negotiators on this point. As Barbados has already concluded its ratification pro-

cedures, it has graciously agreed that a Senate reservation would be the most effi-

cient method of correcting the text at this point. They have advised us that the Gov-
ernment of Barbados will agree to such a reservation. We, therefore, would not ob-

ject if the provision in question (paragraph 2 of Article III of the Protocol) were

amended, as suggested by the stan of the Joint Committee on Taxation, by means
of a Senate reservation, to refer to voting power value, rather than voting power
or value.

I am pleased to note that the Government of Barbados has reviewed our Technical

Explanation of the Protocol and has stated that they regard it, for their purposes,
as a correct explanation of the Protocol.

Let me conclude by urging the Committee, on behalf of the Administration, to

take prompt and favorable action on all of the Conventions and Protocols before you
today. Sucn action will send a number of important messages both to our trading

partners and to our business community. It wUl make clear our intent to deal bilat-

erally in a forceful and realistic manner with treaty abuse. It wUl expand our eco-

nomic relations with those countries that have seen significant economic and politi-

cal changes in the last several years. Finally, it wiU demonstrate our desire to ex-

pand the U.S. treaty network with income tax treaties formulated to enhance the

worldwide competitiveness of U.S. companies.
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Senator Sarbanes. Mr. Sessions, did you want to add anything?
Mr. Sessions. I can make a brief statement about the treaty

with Mexico at this point, if you would Hke.
Senator Sarbanes. Why do you not go ahead and do that?

STATEMENT OF SAMUEL Y. SESSIONS, DEPUTY ASSISTANT
SECRETARY FOR TAX POLICY, DEPARTMENT OF THE TREAS-
URY
Mr. Sessions. Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be here today to

discuss the proposed bilateral tax treaty with Mexico. As I said, I

will make a brief oral statement and ask that my written state-

ment be included in the record.

The proposed tax treaty with Mexico is a new treaty that is a re-

sult of over 2 years of negotiations. It will bring Mexico into the
U.S. network of tax treaties for the first time, and will secure the

United States a place in the impressive network of bilateral tax
treaties that Mexico has negotiated with over a dozen countries
since the beginning of the Salinas administration. It will signifi-

cantly complement the existing agreement between the U.S. and
Mexico on the exchange of tax information which is already being
used by both countries to improve compliance with domestic tax
laws. Its provisions reflect Mexico's position as a country emerging
from less-developed country status.

Let me briefly review the highlights of the proposed treaty. Like
the other proposed treaties under consideration today, the treaty
with Mexico limits the tax that may be applied at the source on
cross-border payments of dividends, interests, and royalties. In the
case of dividends, the limitations would affect only dividends paid
from a U.S. company, because under Mexico's integrated tax sys-
tem there is no tax on dividends at the shareholder level.

With respect to interests and royalties, we obtained significant
reductions from prevailing Mexican statutory rates. An important
and unique feature of this treaty is that it ensures that the Mexi-
can assets tax, which serves as a minimum tax, will not nullify the

treaty's income tax benefits. Mexico's willingness to cover the as-

sets tax was a significant concession, because we did not have au-

thority to grant a credit for that tax in the treaty. This concession
was part of a package with the lowered withholding rates.

The treaty provides reciprocal recognition by Mexico and the
United States of each other's tax exempt organizations both for

purposes of exempting the organization from tax on its income and
for purposes of allowing deductions to persons contributing to such

organizations. Mexico's rules and regulations are closely patterned
on those of the United States, and close administrative cooperation
will permit monitoring the application of those policies.

Like all other recent U.S. tax treaties, this treaty contains provi-
sions limiting its benefits to residents of the two countries who
meet certain standards. In this case, although to a lesser extent

than in the treaty with the Netherlands, those standards are modi-
fied to take into account the economic flows anticipated as a result

of the free trade agreement.
If the NAFTA is in effect, certain ownership of a Mexican or U.S.

company by a resident of Canada will entitle the company to treaty
benefits. We believe that the circumstances in which Canadian
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ownership is relevant are administrable, reasonably limited, and
will be an important component of any future trade relationship.

Also, like the treaty with the Netherlands, the Mexican treaty
builds upon the German treaty by providing for the possibility of

binding arbitration.

Again, like the proposed treaty with the Netherlands and the

pending protocol with Israel, the treaty with Mexico anticipates
treaty overrides and calls for competent authority consultation to

restore the balance of benefits disturbed by such overrides.

Like the other treaties before you today, the proposed treaty with
Mexico adheres to the arm's-length standard for transfer pricing.
In developing its treaty network, Mexico has begun to integrate it-

self into an international context in which the arm's-length stand-
ard prevails and thus has a strong interest, as does the U.S., in ad-
herence to this standard.
On balance, the treaty with Mexico represents a package of con-

cessions that is fair to both sides and should contribute to strength-
ening both economies.

I submit to you my full statement.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Sessions follows:]

Prepared Statement of Samuel Y. Sessions

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I am pleased to be here today to

discoiss the proposed bilateral tax treaty with Mexico. The proposed income tax con-
vention with Mexico is a new convention. It will bring Mexico into the U.S. network
of tax treaties for the first time and wUl secure the United States a place in the

impressive network of bilateral tax treaties that Mexico has negotiated with over
a dozen countries since the beginning of the Salinas administration. It will signifi-

cantly complement the existing agreement between the U.S. and Mexico on the ex-

change of tax information, signed on November 9, 1989, which is already being used
by both countries to improve compliance with domestic tax laws.

Like the other proposed treaties under consideration today, the proposed treaty
with Mexico limits the tax that may be applied at source on cross-border payments
of dividends, interest, and royalties. At present, the limitations on the rates applica-
ble to dividends generally would affect only dividends paid from a United States

company. Under Mexico's integrated corporate and personal tax on distributed prof-
its, there is no tax on dividends at the shareholder level.

More specifically, the treaty would limit to 5 percent the rate of source country
tax that may be imposed when a company resident in one country pays a dividend
to a company resident in the other country, if the recipient is a 10 percent or more
shareholder (these are called "direct investment dividends"). The same 5 percent
limit applies to the tax on the "dividend equivalent amount" of branch profits. Other
dividends are subject to a tax of not more than IS percent at source during the first

five years that the dividend article is in effect and to a tax of 10 percent thereafter.

The 10 percent rate was part of a negotiated package that included the rates on
other types of investment income and on the treatment of the Mexican assets tax.

Therefore, although it is somewhat lower than the rate on portfolio dividends in

other U.S. treaties, it would not be appropriate to draw any conclusions about future

treaty policy
from this rate. Moreover, the limitation on benefits article is detailed

and comprehensive and, together with the fact that Mexico has significant taxes of
its own, should effectively forestall abusive use of the treaty by residents of a third

country whose treaty with the U.S. (if one exists at all) provides higher rates for

portfolio dividends. Like the other tax treaties under consiaeration today, this treaty
reflects U.S. policy with respect to dividends paid by U.S. investment entities (RICs
and REITs).
Under a "most favored nation" clause, if the U.S. agrees in a treaty with another

country to impose a rate of less than 5 percent on direct investment dividends, that
same rate would apply to direct dividends paid by a U.S. company to a Mexican
company. Any treaty that triggers this MFN provision would, of course, be pre-
sented to the Senate for ratification, and the Senate would have an opportunity at

that point to consider the prudence of extending a lower rate not only to the new
treaty partner but to Mexico as well.
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The proposed treaty limits source tax on interest to a maximum rate of 10 percent
when tne interest is paid on loans by banks and insurance companies or on publicly
traded securities. In other cases, the maximum tax at source is 15 percent. (How-
ever, the treaty retains the U.S. statutory rate on the excess inclusion with respect
to a residual mterest in a real estate mortgage investment conduit (REMIC) and

permits Mexico to retain its statutory tax in analogous cases.) After five years, the

10 percent rate applicable to banks, insurance companies, and pubUcly-traded debt

will decline to 4.9 percent, and the general 15 percent rate will decline to 10 percent
in the cases of interest paid by banks and interest on certain sales of machinery
and equipment on credit. ITie rate will remain at 15 percent on other interest. The
rate applicable to the excess interest of branches will be 10 percent for the first five

years and then 4.9 percent.
The taxation of cross-border interest was one of the most contentious issues in the

negotiations. The 4.9 percent rate is also part of the package of mutual com-

promises, referred to above, on the withholding rates applicable to dividends, inter-

est, and royalties and on the treatment of Mexico's assets tax. It reflects an inherent

tension in balancing Mexico's concerns about revenue loss with the interest of at-

tracting U.S. lenders, and the U.S. interest in making U.S. lenders competitive in

Mexico while advancing its preference for exemption of interest at source. The 4.9

percent rate will permit a baiik to include interest earned on loans into Mexico with

other foreign source income from its active business for purposes of computing the

foreign tax credit limitation, rather than isolating the Mexican source interest in the

separate high withholding tax category. We think the 4.9 percent is a reasonable

result given the particular issues in this case, but we do not view it as precedential.
The treaty permits a maximum tax at source of 10 percent on royalties. For this

purpose royalties are defined to include film rentals and equipment rentals. How-
ever, the leasing of containers is exempt from tax at source under the article dealing
with international transportation income.

TTie treaty's provisions with respect to the taxation of business profits and per-
sonal services income are similar to those in other recent U.S. income tax treaties.

The business profits rules adopt some aspects of the U.N. Model treaty in expanding
the circumstances in which there may be taxation of business profits at source be-

yond the circumstances tjrpical in treaties between countries oi" comparable indus-

trial development. For example, a construction site or drilling rig is considered a

permanent establishment after 6 months, rather than a year, and profits of a home
office from sales of goods similar to those sold through its permanent establishment

may be attributed to that permanent establishment.

tne treatment of business
profits

and the package of withholding rates reflect

Mexico's status as a country that is emerging as a developed country but that still

is less developed than the United States. Thus, as in U.S. treaties with other such

countries, the withholding rates are higher than those in the U.S. model. Mexico

agreed to lower rates to advance its interest in attracting U.S. capital and tech-

nology but needed to preserve a positive rate of tax on payments of interest and roy-
alties because of its revenue interest in source-based taxation.

An important and unique feature of this treaty is that it ensures that the Mexican
assets tax will not nulliiy the treaty's income tax benefits. In Mexico, the income
tax is credited against the asset tax liability. Thus, in the absence of special rules,

the treaty's reduction or elimination of income tax could be offset by a higher asset

tax. Special rules are provided in the Protocol to prevent that result.

The treaty provides reciprocal recognition by Mexico and the United States of

each other's tax-exempt organizations, both for purposes of exempting the organiza-
tion from tax on its income and for purposes of allowing deductions to

persons
con-

tributing to such organizations. Mexico's rules and regulations are closely patterned
on those of the United States, and close administrative cooperation will permit mon-

itoring the application of those policies. These factors, along with the unique posi-

tion of Mexico as a neighboring country, supported the decision to facilitate cross-

border philanthropy.
The United States competent authority will remain integrally

involved in the administration of this provision and is given the right to deny an

exemption in a specific case where it would be inappropriate, after consultation with

the competent authority of Mexico.
Like aU other recent U.S. tax treaties, this treaty contains provisions limiting its

benefits to residents of the two countries who meet certain standards. In this case,

although to a lesser extent than in the treaty with the Netherlands, those standards

are modified to take into account the economic flows anticipated in the
proposed

free

trade area. If the NAFTA is in effect, for purposes of claiming a lowered treaty with-

holding rate on a cross-border payment of dividends, interest, branch tax or royal-

ties, a Mexican or U.S. company may satisfy the ownership and base erosion tests

in the limitation on benefits provision by taking into account ownership by, and pay-
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ments to, residents of Canada (or, in the future, any other NAFTA country), pro-
vided that the maximum rate provided in the U.S.-M!exico

treaty
is not more favor-

able than the comparable rate in a treaty between the recipient s residence country
and Canada. This provision is referred to as giving "derivative benefits." Similarly,
a Mexican or U.S. company that is partly owned by a publicly traded Canadian com-

pany may cpialify for the lowered witKholding rates in the U.S.-Mexico treaty as

well as for other treaty benefits.

We believe that the circumstances in which Canadian ownership is relevant are

administrable, reasonably limited, and will be an important component of any fu-

ture trade relationship. The ability of a Canadian to obtain "derivative benefits"

through a Mexican company is circumscribed both by the requirement that the com-

{>any
have a minimum level of Mexican and U.S. ownership

and by the base erosion

imitations. Moreover, the Canadian owners will not be able in any event to obtain,

through the derivative benefits provision, lower withholding rates than they would
have enjoyed under the U.S.-Canada treaty were they to invest directly in the Unit-

ed States. With respect to expansion of the publicly-traded test to give benefits to

a company owned in part by a publicly-traded Canadian company, the requirement
that the Canadian owner itself oe publicly-traded embodies a treaty shopping anti-

dote: our more recent I imitation on benefits provisions typically contain a safe har-

bor for residents of a treaty country that are themselves
publicly-traded.

Like the treaty with the Netherlands, the Mexican treaty builds upon the Grerman

treaty by providing for the possibility of binding arbitration. The provision will only
enter into force, however, following an exchange of diplomatic notes that will itself

follow a period of experience with the German arbitration provision and a deter-

mination that arbitration offers a practical, workable back-up to the traditional com-

petent authority mechanism for international bilateral dispute resolution. Also like

the proposed treaty with the Netherlands (and the pending protocol with Israel), the

treaty with Mexico acknowledges the
possibility

of treaty overrides and requires

competent authority consultation to restore the balance of treaty benefits as appro-

priate. We believe this provision is an appropriate mechanism for dealing with over-

rides, should they arise.

Like the other treaties before you today, the proposed treaty with Mexico adheres

to the arm's length standard for transfer pricing. Mexico, in developing its treaty

network, has brought itself fully into an international context in which the arm's

length standard prevails. Thus, although we have never before signed a tax treaty
with Mexico, Mexico does have a vested interest in adherence to this standard. As

long as the arm's length standard remains the international norm, it is in the inter-

est of Mexico, as weU as the United States, to adhere to it. Failure to do so will

result in unrelieved double taxation and, in extreme cases, to avoidance of taxation.

The treaty contains the usual guarantees of nondiscrimination in taxation and of

relief from double taxation. It also includes the standard provisions for enforcing the

provisions of the treaty and of the domestic laws covered by the treaty.
On balance, ti\e new treaty with Mexico represents a package of concessions that

is fair to both sides and should contribute to strengthening both economies.

Senator Sarbanes. I thank both of you gentlemen. I have some

feneral
questions, and then I have some specific statements that

want to put to you, and we have consumed a lot of time here just

taking your testimony. Let us see how quickly we can move
through these.

First of all, Mr. Samuels, when did you take office as the Assist-

ant Secretary for Tax Policy in the Treasury Department?
Mr. Samuels. On May 20 of this

year.
Senator Sarbanes. On May 20. Now, are there any of these trea-

ties or protocols before us tnat you were involved in negotiating?
Mr. Samuels. Yes, the Dutch protocol. I was involved in nego-

tiating that personally.
Senator Sarbanes. Any others?

Mr. Samuels. No.
Senator Sarbanes, How about the Czechoslovak treaties? The

dates on those are just recent.

Mr. Samuels. I was not personally involved, although I was
briefed as those went on, but I did not participate in the negotia-

tions, directly in the negotiations.
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Senator Sarbanes. Who did that?
Mr. Samuels. That was the Office of Tax PoHcy. Our negotiators

have historically negotiated treaties.

Senator Sarbanes. Now, the other treaties were all negotiated
before the new administration took office, is that correct?
Mr. Samuels. That is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. Did the new administration then do a review
of these treaties?
Mr. Samuels. Yes. When we were preparing for this hearing and

as we were looking at the treaties, for example, looking at the
Dutch protocol, we reviewed the various treaties and have con-
cluded that although they were negotiated by the prior administra-

tion, we will support the treaties.

Senator Sarbanes. Would you have negotiated them differently?
Did you identify areas in which you would have done it differently
had you been the negotiators?
Mr. Samuels. There was no significant point that I feel I would

have said, we cannot do that. I would also say that when you come
to any agreement which reflects the appropriate give-and-take of

negotiation and you look back on it, you say well, I might have
changed this a little, or I might have changed that a little, and I

think I would say that about any agreement that I have nego-
tiated—I have negotiated over the years, so I think that looking
back at these treaties we think that they are satisfactory and that
there is no particular provision that we would have at this point
said we should reopen negotiations on.

Senator Sarbanes. Well, I understand that point, but it is not

really responsive to my question. My question is whether, looking
at each treaty, that is the balance you would have struck if you
were doing the treaty. What you are telling me is that, having been
done, there is nothing in it so egregious that you wish to reopen
it, is that what you are telling me?
Mr. Samuels. I am telling you that, and also in saying that, I

think implicit in my comment, and I will sav it specifically, is that
we think that the balance is a reasonable Balance, that when we
look at the treaty overall, we think that the balance of the provi-
sions is appropriate, and we feel comfortable with them.
Senator Sarbanes. OK, so you have reviewed them all from that

point of view?
Mr. Samuels. Right.
Senator Sarbanes. Now, did you make an estimate of the reve-

nue impact of these treaties?

Mr. Samuels. We have not made revenue estimates. Historically
we have not. It is very difficult to determine the revenue effects.

We think that generally the net effects tend to be quite small. They
consist of several elements. First, the treaties generally reduce U.S.
taxes on residents of the partners. That is a reduction in the taxes
the U.S. collects.

However, on the other hand, the partner reduces taxes on U.S.

residents, and in many cases that means that we will collect more
tax from U.S. residents who have income from the treaty partner.
In addition, and this is one of the things that is particularly dif-

ficult to quanti^, the treaties enhance the enforcement of our tax
laws and the collection of information.
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That is one very important part of the treaties, that we have ac-

cess to information from our treaty partners in auditing taxpayers
who have operations or activities in those treaty countries. We
think that the benefits of having access to that information are

quite important and give us additional revenue, but it is very dif-

ficult to quantify what additional revenue we get.

With respect to the Netherlands treaty, we have considered the

impact of that. I think that there are two aspects of that treaty
which are quite beneficial to the United States. First, the new trea-

ty allows us to impose a branch profits tax on Dutch companies
that are doing business in the United States.

The present treaty does not allow that, so that would be an in-

come source, and, in addition, the new treaty eliminates treaty

shopping. We think that that will enhance U.S. revenues, but it is

again very difficult to determine what those numbers are.

So I think we have considered these various items, but we have
not been able to quantify them.

Senator Sarbanes. You have not taken each treaty, and you
have not done any sort of calculation, no matter how imprecise, as

to what its revenue impact is.

Mr. Samuels. Correct, and that policy pattern, as I understand

it, has existed over the years. Revenue estimates have not been
done on these bilateral treaties because it is felt that it is difficult

to estimate. Also I think that people feel that the impacts are quite

small, so that it is really not of any use to try to spend a lot of

time quantifying.
Senator Sarbanes. Well, the crunch for revenues may not have

been as intense in the past as it is right now. That is not an inac-

curate observation, would you not say?
Mr. Samuels. Right.
Senator Sarbanes. Have the State Governments been involved

at any point in this review process with respect to these treaties?

Mr. Samuels. No. These treaties do not generally affect the

States, except that in our treaties—there is a standard non-

discrimination clause that is in our model treaty that requires the

United States and the States to treat nonresidents on the same
basis as residents. You cannot discriminate, otherwise they have no

direct interest in the treaties.

Senator Sarbanes. Do States parallel their tax system to the

Federal arrangements, even if they have the power not to do so?

Mr. Samuels. Generally they do.

Senator Sarbanes. In that mstance, would these treaties impact

upon them?
Mr. Samuels. For those States that have adopted that system,

the treaties could impact.
Senator Sarbanes. So these do not deny the States the power to

enact their own provisions. If the States that are now paralleling
the Federal law in their tax treatment did not want to continue

that parallelism they would have to take specific action to negate

it, is that correct?

Mr. Samuels. Correct, and that apphes equally to a change of

our tax law as well. If a State does not like the change that Con-

gress has enacted, then they would have to take steps to deviate

from the normal system.
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I might add, California has not agreed to necessarily follow the
definition of income as reflected in treaties. That is one State that
has not just followed what the treaties say, so there is at least one

important example of a State that has looked at a matter and de-
cided that it did not want to follow it.

Senator Sarbanes. I want to pursue the point that Senator Dor-

gan was making. You were here, I think, and you heard him.
Mr. Samuels. Yes.
Senator Sarbanes. As I understand it, the proposed treaties each

contain arm's-length pricing and allocation provisions under which
profits are attributed to related enterprises residing in each coun-

try as if they were distinct and separate enterprises dealing inde-

pendently, is that a fair statement?
Mr. Samuels. That is correct, and that actually follows what our

domestic law is under section 482.

Senator Sarbanes. I take it, it is your view that the arm's-length
standard is adequate to prevent tax evasion, and to collect a fair

share of taxes from foreign companies?
Mr. Samuels. Mr. Chairman, we are committed to making the

arm's-length standard work. We have an international compliance
effort under way. We are committed to trying different approaches
to make it work. We know that there have been problems in the

past, and we think that with a significant effort we can make
progress.

Ifprogress cannot be made over the years, then we will have to

look at our options. For the moment, we are committed to trying
to make the arm's-length standard work.

Senator Sarbanes, Does that mean you think it is adequate to

prevent tax evasion?
Mr. Samuels. Yes, I think that, with additional international

compliance initiatives, we can make the arm's-length standard
work.
Senator Sarbanes. How often does the Treasury Department use

its authority to reallocate profits among related enterprises?
Mr. Samuels. There are cases that arise all the time. It is a nor-

mal audit dispute issue, it is a factual dispute; and it is an issue

that arises. One of the things that we have done in the legislation,
the budget legislation that was just passed this summer and si^ed
into law by the President on August 10, is to include a provision

that, if multinationals do not maintain contemporaneous docu-

mentation establishing how they set their prices, they will be sub-

ject to penalties.
We believe that this requirement, of having contemporaneous

documentation, will greatly facilitate resolving these audit dis-

putes. As I say, we have a plan that we have been working on; this

is part of the plan. The advance pricing agreement method or ap-

proach is part of the plan. We have additional IRS resources that
we are going to allocate to these areas. We are looking at various

aspects, to try to resolve these cases; and we feel, frankly, that

these treaties are very important to that process, because they
allow us to get together with our foreign tax authority counterparts
and come to a resolution of these issues.

If we do not have these treaties, it is not as easy. We do not have

any basis for coming to agreement with our foreign tax authorities;
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and the result is, you can wind up with double taxation, and also,
a more difficult process in arriving at a resolution of these transfer

pricing issues.

Senator Sarbanes. Well, let me put the question again, and try
to get a quantitative sinswer, if I can. How often does Treasury use
its authority to reallocate profits among related enterprises? In 5

percent of the cases? 85 percent of the cases? It must be a very
small percentage of the cases, is it not?
Mr. Samuels. I do not have a percentage. I think what happens

is that you have—when you are auditing a taxpayer, you will nave
a series of issues that come up. The arm's-length pricing issue

might well be one of them. A lot of those get resolved in the audit

process and in the normal course of events; and the ones that do
not then keep going through the dispute resolution process.

I do not have any figures on that. If you would like, we can try
to get that information.

Senator Sarbanes. Would you do that? Would you get the com-
mittee some information on that score?
Mr. Samuels. Right.
[The information referred to follows:]

Letter of Response to Questions Asked by Senator Sarbanes

Department of the Treasury,
Washington, DC,

November 2, 1993.

The Hon. Paul S. Sarbanes,
309 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, DC.

Dear Senator Sarbanes: Thank you for granting the Administration the oppor-
tunity to

testify
on October 27 in support of the eight tax treaties and protocols that

the President has submitted to the Senate. As I indicated in my testimony, we be-
lieve these agreements are critically important because they will reduce signifi-

cantly the abuse of existing treaties through their anti-treaty shopping and other

provisions, and will establish new
relationships

with other states, facilitating trade
and investment between the treaty partners. I

appreciate
the consideration that the

Foreign Relations Committee has extended to the Administration by agreeing to

early consideration of these agreements so that, if approved promptly, tney could
take effect in 1994 rather than 1995.

During the course of the hearing you requested some additional information. Dep-
uty Assistant Secretary Sessions is sendmg you a separate letter responding to

questions you
raised regarding the proposed Convention with Mexico. Set forth

below is other information that you requested during the course of the hearing.
First, you reauested data on the percentage of cases in which the Internal Reve-

nue Service makes transfer pricing adjustments. The IRS recently has developed a
data tracking system that will enable us to

develop
data of this type. Preliminary

data from this system indicates that approximately 10 percent of the cases with
international issues involve a transfer pricing adjustment. While most international
issues can be settled without the involvement of the foreign tax authorities, transfer

pricing issues generally require agreement with the foreign competent authority in
order to avoid double taxation. Consequently, a high percentage of the cases before
the U.S. competent authority (the IRS) involve transfer pricing issues. As of the end
of the 1992 fiscal year, 71 percent of the cases in the U.S. competent authority's
inventory involved transfer pricing issues.

Pursuant to the Mutual Agreement Procedure provisions of our tax treaties, the

competent authorities are empowered to resolve the inconsistency to the extent nec-

essary to avoid double taxation. Given the percentage of the competent authority
cases that involve transfer pricing issues, it is important that the competent au-
thorities have a common standard for resolution of these cases. The framework for

resolution of these cases is the arm's length standard.

Second, I would like to follow up on another issue that you raised at the hearing.
The President has asked the Senate to ratify provisions in three agreements that
address the problem of legislative overrides and other unanticipated events that
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may upset the bsJance of benefits provided by the treaty. These provisions are Arti-

cle 29{6) of the Netherlands Convention, Paragraph 20 of the Protocol to the Mexi-
can Convention, and Article V of the Israeli Protocol. Althou^ difiering slightly in

their precise language, each of these provisions is essentially identical. The provi-
sions £ire included in the agreements solely to take account of the possibility of fu-

ture legislative overrides, u is important to have in place a discussion framework
to deal with overrides if they upset the balance of benefits provided by the treaty.
These provisions do not, however, inhibit the right of Congress to override treaties.

Rather, these provisions merely provide
that in the case of an override the govern-

ments shall consult in order to determine if parts of the treaty should be renegoti-

ated, subject to the advice and consent of the Senate, to restore the initial balance

of benefits provided by the
treaty.

Since this would be the U.S. Government's posi-

tion even in the absence of such language in the treaty, we believe that these provi-
sions are unexceptional.

In addition to these provisions, the Diplomatic Note exchanged in connection with
the Netherlands Convention has additional language bearing on this issue, and was
the subject of some discussion during the course oi the hearing. The portion of the

Note dealing with this issue begins with the point that a
treaty

is a binding contract

and that the parties should attempt to fulfill the terms of the agreement in good
faith. Furthermore, the governments recognize that they should avoid enactment of

laws that would prevent the performance of their obligations. Despite this admoni-

tion, the Note expressly recognizes that overrides and other unanticipated changes

may occur, and tnat in such cases "an appropriate amendment to the Convention"

might be necessary.
Thus, despite the admonition that the governments should not override the Con-

vention, neither the Netherlands Convention nor this Note would obligate Congress
to refrain from overriding treaties, nor is there an obligation on the President to

veto any legislation that would override the Netherlands Convention. To the con-

trary, the Note expressly anticipates that there may be overrides in the future, that

such overrides may upset the balance of benefits enjoyed by the parties under the

treaty, and that in such cases the parties
should consult to determine whether to

renegotiate some or all of the provisions of the treaty, subject to the advice and con-

sent of the Senate. Thus, these provisions impose only one obligation on the United

States in the event of an override: to consult with our treaty partner if the treaty

partner requests consultations. We make no commitment as to the outcome of those

consultations, or to veto any legislation that contains a treaty override.

This very limited commitment is consistent with the Treasury and State Depart-
ments' view of the parties' obligations under any bilateral agreement, and only dif-

fers from our previous tax treaties by expressly stating our intention to consult in

the event of an override. In the past this understanding was implicit. I hope that

with this explanation in mind you will agree that the limited commitment set forth

in this Note is a reasonable one.

Thank you again for granting the Administration the opportunity to testify before

the Foreign Relations Committee in support of these treaties and protocols. Please

let me know if you require any further information. My staff and I are available

to consult with you, the other members of the Committee, and your staffs, if you
believe that further consultations would be useful.

Sincerely,
Leslie B. Samuels,

Assistant Secretary (Tax Policy).

Mr. Samuels. And I think, just to repeat, this new law that was

passed as part of the budget, this contemporaneous documentation
rule will help resolve these cases early on in the audit process, so

that we do not have to propose adjustments and go to court on as

many cases.

Senator Sarbanes. Now, to pursue Senator Dorgan's point,

would an alternative to the current arm's-length approach violate

the standard embodied in the proposed treaties?

Mr. Samuels. A proposal to use a formulary method would be in-

consistent with our existing treaties and our new treaties.

Senator Sarbanes. So, a change in the internal U.S. tax policy

in favor of a formulary apportionment, you would interpret as a

treaty override?
Mr. Samuels. Generally speaking, yes.
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Senator Sarbanes. Now, as I understand it, the proposed trea-

ties with Mexico and the Netherlands waive the excise tax on in-

surance premiums paid to foreign insurers. Is that correct?

Mr. Samuels. That is correct.

Mr. Sessions. Yes.
Senator Sarbanes. That is correct?

Mr. Sessions. Yes, for Mexico.
Mr. Samuels. Yes.
Senator Sarbanes. Now, under the waiver, therefore, a Mexican

or a Dutch insurer or a reinsurer—I take it this does not apply to

the other treaties, is that right?
Mr. Samuels. That is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. I am struck, I must say, just as a matter of

observation, at the extent to which we seem to be moving away
from a sort of standard model tax treaty arrangement. I mean, we
have dealt with these before; and this packet seems to me to have

many more departures from a standard approach than has been
the case in the past.

Now, I am sure an argument will be made on the basis of specific

circumstance, but to the extent you depart from the standard in

what seems to be a more accommodating way, you then create a

precedent that everyone else wants, either in subsequent treaties

or those with whom you have already done a treaty. I think we just
have to recognize that. I think that is just a reality, in terms of

how you deal and how you bargain. Well, that is by way of an
aside.

Now, as I imderstand it, under the waiver, a Mexican or Dutch
insurer or reinsurer, without a permanent establishment in the

U.S., can collect premiums on policies covering a U.S. risk or a U.S.

person, free of U.S. tax. Would that be correct?

Mr. Samuels. That is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. Now, the U.S.-Bermuda tax treaty contained
a similar waiver; is that correct?

Mr. Samuels. Yes.

Senator Sarbanes. In its report on that treaty, this committee
stated that, that waiver should not have been given. Are you famil-

iar with that?
Mr. Samuels. Yes, I am.
Senator Sarbanes. And, in fact, Congress subsequently enacted

legislation to ensure the sunset of that waiver. So, in effect, what
has happened here is we had an approach that was followed in a

previous treaty which we finally allowed through, but we indicated

a sharp difference with that waiver; and subsequently, the Con-

gress enacted legislation providing for the sunset of that waiver.

And yet, you are back with it here, in two out of the eight in-

stances; is that correct?

Mr. Samuels. That is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. Well, what was the rationale for including
this waiver in these two particular cases, given that Congress has
sent such strong and clear signals in opposition to it in other cases?

Mr. Samuels. As I understand it, the signals that Congress sent

were based on a serious concern about a situation whereby foreign
insurance companies would have a competitive advantage over U.S.

insurance companies; and the Treasury actually, as I understand



40

it, was asked to do a study on the competitiveness issue. It did
such a study in 1990, and submitted that study to Congress; that

study indicated that, if the foreign insurers were subject to a mate-
rial tax in their country of residence, then they would not have a
competitive advantage over U.S. insurers.

In negotiating, I know, the Dutch treaty—and Mr. Sessions can
address the Mexican treaty—in negotiating the Dutch treaty, we
carefully looked at the taxation of insurance companies in the
Netherlands; and determined that there was a material tax im-

posed on those insurance companies in the Netherlands.
In addition, we have consulted with the staff as we have gone

along on this process, to inform them of our investigations, so as
to make sure that we met Congress' concern about the competitive-
ness issue. This was the same process that we followed with re-

spect to four other treaties since Congress dealt with the Bermuda
Treaty, and the sunset the of Bermuda Treaty.

Congress has set forth a procedure for us to go through on that,
to make sure that foreign insurers were subject to a material tax
in their home country. We have done that in the Netherlands. As
I say, there are four others that have been done since Bermuda,
that have been approved by Congress under this procedure; and
the Netherlands treaty. Mr. Sessions can address the Mexican trea-

ty; I think the same process went on there.

Senator Sarbanes. Let me hear about the Mexican treaty.
Mr. Sessions. We followed the same process. We looked at the

tax burden, the tax rules that applied to insurers under the Mexi-
can domestic law, and concluded that there is a substantial tax;
and that, therefore, the U.S. insurers would not be at a competitive
disadvantage vis-a-vis Mexican insurers, if the insurance excise tax
were waived.
Another
Senator Sarbanes. Now, let me—sorry, go ahead.
Mr. Sessions. Another element of the treaty is an anticonduit

rule so that the benefits of the waiver in this treaty do not enure
to another insurer outside of that country, outside of Mexico, who
would not be subject to substantial tax on its insurance income.
Senator Sarbanes. Now, the excise tax waiver in the U.S.-Mexico

treaty applied only to the insurance excise tax imposed by the
United States; is that correct?

Mr. Sessions. That is right.
Senator Sarbanes, That is right. Does not NAFTA specifically

authorize Mexico to impose an excise tax on U.S. insurers, at a rate
in excess of the U.S. excise tax rate?
Mr. Sessions. It will authorize Mexico to enact a similar tax. But

the waiver in the treaty is reciprocal; so under the U.S.-Mexican
tax treaty, U.S. insurers would not be subject to that.

Senator Sarbanes. Are you certain of that? I thought you just
told me in my previous question that the excise tax waiver in the
U.S.-Mexico treaty applies only to the insurance excise tax imposed
by the United States?
Mr. Sessions. I am sorry. It does not cover a Mexican tax. There

is no Mexican tax, at the present.
Senator Sarbanes. No, it does not. That is exactly the point.

Now, how do you justify the juxtaposition of these two rules?



41

Mr, Sessions. There is no Mexican tax at present. We would—
if the Mexican Government were to impose such a tax—we would
look into that at that point.

Senator Sarbanes. Well, does not NAFTA provide the authoriza-
tion for Mexico to impose such a tax, at a rate in excess of the U.S.
excise tax rate?

Mr. Sessions. It is the same provision that you were discussing
with Mr. Samuels earlier, about consultation. It would be to our
benefit in this situation. It does exist in the Mexican treaty. If the
Mexican Government, as I said, were to impose an excise tax in the

future, that would be something that we would want to consult
with their Government about. There is no Mexican taix at present.
Senator Sarbanes. Why would you want to consult with them,

since it is authorized by NAFTA? I mean, why would not Mexico
say, there is no basis for consultation; we are just picking up on
what NAFTA allows us to do.

Mr. Sessions. Well, the problem is, under the tax treaty there
is no Mexican tax at the present, so we cannot cover it. The tax

treaty has independent significance; and the tax treaty rules would
allow us to consult with tne Mexican Government, if an excise tax
were imposed.
Senator Sarbanes. What would be the basis of the consultation,

if the Mexican Government were proceeding pursuant to the
NAFTA agreement?
Mr. Sessions. It would be, the basis would be the tax treaty and

the concern that the tax treaty had become imbalanced by the

change in Mexican law.
Senator Sarbanes. Where is that authority, in the Mexican tax

treaty?
Mr. Sessions. It is in paragraph 20 of the protocol to the Mexi-

can treaty. In addition, under article II, section 4, there is a
provision

Senator Sarbanes. Wait a second. I do not have the document
you are referring me to. What are you referring me to?

Mr. Sessions. Article II, section 4 of the treaty
Senator Sarbanes. The tax convention?
Mr, Sessions [continuing]. And the protocol is included in the

same document I have, which is treaty document 103-7.
Senator Sarbanes. All right. I have it in my hands. Now, where

are you referring me?
Mr. Sessions. The first reference was to paragraph 20.

Senator Sarbanes. What page?
Mr. Sessions. Page 70. The very last page; it is on the back

cover.

Senator Sarbanes. Yes?
Mr. Sessions. Paragraph 20 is at the bottom of the printed page.
Senator Sarbanes. All right.
Mr. Sessions. The other reference is to article III—excuse me,

article II.

Senator Sarbanes. What is the benefit, provided bv the conven-

tion, that is being eliminated? Or significantly limited;

Mr. Sessions. The overall balance of benefits that the treaty pro-
vides. In addition, I was referring to article II, section 4, paragraph
4, on page 4.
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Senator Sarbanes, Well, wait a second. As I read this sentence—
well, let us read it together:

When the competent authority of one of the contracting States considers that the
law of the other contracting State is, or may be, applied in a mainner that eliminates
or significantly limits a benefit provided by the convention, that State shall inform
the other contracting State in a timely manner, and may request consultations with
a view to restoring the balance of benefits of the convention.

Senator Sarbanes. But the balance of benefits of the convention
is linked, clearly, to the elimination or significant limitation of a
benefit provided by the convention. Is that not the case?

Mr. Sessions. Well, under article II, paragraph 4, there is a re-

quirement that the competent authorities of the contracting States

notify each other of significant changes in their tax laws. We would
view that as giving us, in effect, an implicit right under that provi-

sion, and paragraph 20 of the protocol, to take up with the Mexican
authorities the question of the overall balance of the treaty.
Senator Sarbanes. How do you get that, out of paragraph 4?

Mr. Sessions. Well, we would take it up with the Mexican au-
thorities. Whether or not the right is granted by the treaty, we be-

lieve that the existing Mexican law is the basis on which the treaty
was negotiated. We would raise this concern with Mexico. We do
not think it really it really depends upon a technical reading of

paragraph 20. We think that paragraph 20 also is intended to pro-
vided that right.

Senator Sarbanes. Why do you not give me a memorandum on
that? I do not see how you get that, and particularly in view of the
NAFTA authorization.

Mr. Sessions. We will do that.

Senator Sarbanes. Under this arrangement, could Mexico im-

pose an excise tax on U.S. insurers, at a rate in excess of the U.S.

excise tax rate? NAFTA would allow them to do that, would it not?

Mr. Sessions. There is no limitation in the tax treaty on their

ability to do that.

Senator Sarbanes. Has the Treasury viewed the Mexican tax

treaty, in the light of the NAFTA agreement?
Mr. Sessions. Yes, we have.
Senator Sarbanes. You have scrubbed it down, on that basis?

Mr. Sessions. We have attempted to, yes.
Senator Sarbanes. And what did the scrubdown tell you, on this

particular issue that I am asking about?
Mr. Sessions. I have given you the answer that, as a result of

our thinking about this, we think that there is no Mexican tax at

the present; and if there were one imposed, we think that the tax

treaty would enable us to come and consult with the Mexican au-

thorities about that change. The tax treaty does have an independ-
ent status.

Senator Sarbanes. Is it your view that any tax that is added by
either party to the treaty is subject to these provisions that you are

talking about?
Mr. Sessions. It would be a question of whether it results in a

change in the overall balance of the treaty.
Senator Sarbanes. Is that your view. Secretary Samuels, with

respect to these other treaties? I know you are recused out of Mex-
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ico, so I want tx) maintain this "Chinese—Mexic£in—wall," and keep
you shielded from that. But on these other treaties, is that correct?
Mr. Samuels. Yes, sir.

Senator Sarbanes. So, if we put taxes on here that are not part
of the existing taxing arrangement, the other parties to these trea-
ties—these seven countries—^have this recourse; is that correct?
Mr. Samuels. The consultation process is in the Dutch treaty,

and
Senator Sarbanes. Is that the only other place it is to be found?
Mr. Samuels [continuing.] And the Israeli treaty. So it is

just
Senator Sarbanes. Why is it not in the other ones?
Mr. Samuels. Our counterparties did not ask for it.

Senator Sarbanes. Do you think they will ask for it next time?
Mr. Samuels. They probably will. And I do not actually think

that where there is a provision that basically says, if there is a ma-
terial change in one's tax system that unbalances the treaty, it is

inadvisable to say to your partner you will come in good faith to
discuss it. It does not require you to do anything; it just requires
you to discuss it.

Then, if the discussions lead to any proposed changes, they
would have to come back to Congress for approval. I would say it

depends on, just to clarify, it depends on the tax law change. I do
not think just a change of tax rates is something that would affect
the balance; I think it is generally a new tax, that was not con-

templated when the treaty was negotiated, that would not be cov-
ered by the treaty.
That is the kind of thing that I would consider to be appropriate

for new or additional discussions in this provision.
Let me just add one other point. I think these provisions basi-

cally embody in writing what has been the practice. That is, when
a country makes a material change to their law, the treaty part-
ners generally come to discuss it. That has been the normal prac-
tice.

This basically formalizes a normal practice and puts it in writ-

ing. To that effect it seems to us that it is appropriate.
Senator Sarbanes. Now, let me ask you, am I correct in saying

that, unlike most other U.S. tax treaties, the proposed treaty with
the Netherlands would exempt charitable organizations of either

country from tax imposed by the other?
Mr. Samuels. That is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. And is an exception also provided for pension
funds and other employee benefit plans?
Mr. Samuels. That is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. Now, I also understand the proposed treaty
with Mexico would require that the United States grant a deduc-
tion for contributions made by U.S. persons to certain Mexican
charities.

Mr. Sessions. That is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. And would treat grants by U.S. foundations
to Mexican public charities on a par with grants to U.S. public
charities?

Mr. Sessions. That is correct.
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Senator Sarbanes. So, the treaty here is defining deductions

that can be taken by a U.S. taxpayer for contributions to Mexic£in

charities, or at least certain Mexican charities?

Mr. Sessions. That is correct. The Mexican law is, if not iden-

tical, virtually identical to U.S. law in this respect, and the Mexi-
can tax authorities have also agreed to consult with us about ad-

ministrative practice relating to that law, so we are comfortable

that its standards will be virtually identical to those, if not com-

pletely identical to those that apply to U.S. charities.

In addition, the competent authorities under this provision in-

cluding the U.S. Treasury are authorized to deny the deduction if

they have a significant concern.

Senator Sarbanes. Now, this is a departure from the U.S. model
tax treaty, is it not?
Mr. Sessions. That is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. And a departure from the standard U.S. tax

policy?
Mr. Sessions. It is a novel situation, and this provision—I think

a similar provisions exists in the Canadian treaty. Yes, a similar

provision exists in the Canadian treaty.
Senator Sarbanes. What warrants the special treatment of Mexi-

can charities?

Mr. Sessions. What warrants it is what I just described, the

Mexican law is essentially modeled after U.S. law on this issue,

and it is was also an issue that was very important to the Mexican
Government in negotiating the treaty.
The purpose of it, or one of the purposes of it, is to allow con-

tributions to very small Mexican charities that would not be able

to comply with the U.S. rules or to establish a U.S. charity for this

purpose, and as a result the deduction is limited to Mexican source

income. So, it is not a deduction against U.S. source income. It

would be a deduction only for those who have income from Mexico
as well, and limited to that income.
Senator Sarbanes. Well, but it is a deduction that affects the

taxes they pay to the U.S., is it not?

Mr. Sessions. That is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. So, this deduction can be anticipated to di-

minish revenues coming to the U.S. Treasury?
Mr. Sessions. Standing alone as a deduction, obviously its only

consequence would be to reduce revenues to some extent.

Senator Sarbanes. Let me ask Mr. Samuels this question, since

it is a general question and you are the assistant secretary.
Are tax treaties an appropriate mechanism for expanding U.S.

tax benefits for U.S. persons beyond the provisions of the Internal

Revenue code, and particularly with respect to deductions?

Mr. Samuels. I would say that generally we have not adopted
these types of provisions, but I think that in special circumstances

it is appropriate. For example, and just generally speaking in the

case that you have been discussing with Mr. Sessions, you have to

bear in mind that under current law contributions to foreign char-

ities are generally not deductible.

However, there is a practice that has been developed involving
so-called feeder organizations where a foreign charity has a U.S.

counterpart organized and the contributions to that U.S. counter-
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part, which then ultimately wind up at the foreign charity, are

clearly deductible. And this particular type of provision basically
helps the foreign charities so that they ao not have to go through
this arrangement that exists. It makes it cheaper for them to get
the contributions.

Senator Sarbanes, Well, feeder organizations have to go through
the scrub-down process that the IRS has before they are acknowl-

edged as appropriate to receive these contributions and for a deduc-
tion to be taken on the tax return.

Mr. Samuels. That is correct. I would say, just to conclude, that
in limited circumstances the United States feels, as we have with
Canada and now in a proposal with Mexico, that we can control
these contributions and have access to information about the for-

eign charities. And in those very limited cases I think, given the

relationships with the countries that it is appropriate. But I do

agree with you, Senator, and your question that it is something
that we do on an exceptional basis and not as a general part of our

policy.
Senator Sarbanes. Why would it not stimulate a similar demand

by current and potential U.S. treaty partners? Why is that not an
ODvious demand now at the bargaining table?

Mr. Sessions. I think one aspect of it that relates to Mexico is

the fact that their law relating to charitable organizations is mod-
eled after ours, and it is an unusual situation where such a simi-

larity between the laws exists and where the kind of cooperation,

particularly relating to administrative practice in applying the law
exists.

Senator Sarbanes. Is that also true of the Canadian law?
Mr. Sessions. We are still in the process of consulting as to

whether the Canadian law is sufficiently similar to the U.S. law in

this respect. We have not yet been able to reach that conclusion.

Senator Sarbanes. Did you tell me, though, that we provide this

treatment to Canada?
Mr. Sessions. We provide it. The provision under the Canadian

treaty is that to the extent that we determine that the law is suffi-

ciently similar and we are satisfied with it, then the deduction
would apply. That is also the provision in the Mexican treaty. We
have reached that conclusion in the case of Mexico because the law
is so closely modeled on U.S. law, including administrative prac-
tices.

Senator Sarbanes. Now, where is that provision in the Mexican

treaty?
Mr. Samuels. Mr. Chairman, while they are looking for that can

I add one comment in answer to your general question, and that
is I just wanted to remind the committee that there is a provision
in the Israeli treaty that is not the subject of today's hearings but
which was the treaty that was ratified by the Senate in 1981 that

provides for limited deductibility on the same format as we have
been discussing with Mr. Sessions, that is limited to Israeli source
income and it's limited to the percentage restrictions on how much
you can actually reduce your income by charitable contributions
with respect to the Israeli income. So, there is a third country with
which we have this type of provision.
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Senator Sarbanes. And does the Mexican provision have those

limitations?

Mr. Sessions. I was looking for the provision. It is in article 22.

All of the code limitations do apply, and it is also, as I said, limited

to Mexican source income. The provision is on page 43.

Senator Sarbanes. As I understood it, the Israeli was limited be-

yond that, not only to Israeli source income but to a certain per-

centage of that source income. Is that correct?

Mr. Samuels. That is correct, and I think Mr. Sessions' answer

just now is that the same rule applies.
Senator Sarbanes. Is that the case with Mexico?

Mr. Sessions. It incorporates in effect the U.S. Internal Revenue
Codes existing limitations on charitable contributions. And as I un-

derstand it, those limitations apply to Mexican source income.

So, reading the existing code limitations and applying those,

grafting those onto Mexican source income, you have the same lim-

itation.

Senator Sarbanes. Is that the Israeli situation?

Mr. Samuels. Yes, sir.

Senator Sarbanes. Identically?
Mr. Samuels. I think so. We will get back to you if there are any

differences.

Senator Sarbanes. I apologize for trying to be precise about

these things, but it seems to me there is some virtue in some preci-

sion here.

Mr. Samuels. We believe that they are identical, and we will

confirm it to you.
Senator Sarbanes. Well, now, as I read this you are not going

to pass on the particular organization as to whether it qualifies.

You are going to simply sav, we think the Mexican law provides
standards that are essentially equivalent to the U.S. standards, but

the determination as to whether an organization meets those

standards shall be determined by the Mexican authorities. Is that

correct?

Mr. Sessions That is correct. We do, as I said, have authority.

The competent authority has the right to review individual deter-

minations and conclude that in the individual cases treatment as

a charitable organization would not be justified. But in general,

given the similarity of U.S. and Mexican law and practice, we
would be relying on the determinations of the Mexican authorities.

The language relating to competent authority determinations is

on pages 66 and 67 of the treaty pamphlet. I will just read one of

the sentences.

"If the competent authority of the other Contracting State"—in

this case the United States—"determines that granting such bene-

fits is inappropriate with respect to a particular organization or

type of organization, such benefits may be denied after consultation

with the competent authority of the first Contracting State."

Senator Sarbanes. This is a tremendous step in the w^ U.S.

law would work. I mean, you in effect are going to make a finding
that their standards are parallel or correspond, and then the Mexi-

can authorities are going to certify organizations for which U.S.

taxpayers can take a deduction. And you are really going to be in
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a posture of having to sort of accept that determination or being
in a confrontational mode with the Mexicans over it, are you not?
Mr. Sessions. Well, thus far the relationship has been far from

confrontational. It has been the exact opposite. It has been ex-

tremely cooperative in consulting with them.
Senator Sarbanes. Which relationship?
Mr. Sessions. The relationship between the Treasury and the

Mexican tax authorities has been extremely cooperative on this

issue.

Senator Sarbanes. But this issue has not come up yet, has it?

Mr. Sessions. In developing the regulations that interpret the
Mexican law they have been consulting with us.

Senator Sarbanes. Well, I understand that. I mean, I assume
you will not sign off on the framework unless it is acceptable to

you. Once you sign off on it, the individual determination as to

each organization is no longer up to us—which is what our Internal
Revenue Service does, and which provokes controversy in this

coimtry from the organizations that do not get certified, is that not
correct?

Mr. Sessions. It does provoke controversy in cases where there
is no certification, yes.
Senator Sarbanes. That is right. Now the Mexican authorities

are going to certify organizations. Of course, they may have to ad-
dress that conflict within their own context, just as we do, and then

you are going to be in the posture of either accepting their author-

ization, certification or whatever it may be, or being in a
confrontational mode with the Mexican authorities. It is the imple-
mentation. It is the constant implementation and the application of

the standards to the particular organization that may raise the

problem, is it not?
Mr. Sessions. It could raise a problem. As I said, the consulta-

tion has continued, and it has continued outside of the ratification

process. In addition, the Mexican authorities have no interest in al-

lowing charitable deductions under their own law that would erode
their tax base.

So, there is a mutuality of interest, and there is very close con-

sultation, and a high degree of similarity between the two statutes.

Given all of these factors, we think it is an appropriate provision.
Senator Sarbanes. Now, Mr. Samuels, let me ask you, why does

the Netherlands treaty extend derivative benefits to European
Community residents?
Mr. Samuels. The derivative benefit provision is in the Nether-

lands treaty in recognition of the close relationship between the
Netherlands and the other members of the European Community.
And I would also say that those derivative benefits are limited.

They are quite complicated, and they are not there in a way that

permits other members of the European Community to have in fact

the full rights of the treaty. There are limitations on those deriva-

tive benefits.

Senator Sarbanes. What are the implications of this for treaty
shopping?
Mr. Samuels. I think the way the Dutch treaty limitation on

benefits provision is drafted, I think that the limitations mean
that, in my view, the possibility of material treaty shopping has
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been eliminated. I do not think that this is a serious problem. It

only extends to other treaties.

We have basically limitation on benefits provisions in mciny of

the other treaties that we are negotiating—as I mentioned, with

Luxembourg over their treaty. So, I think that it is a situation

where we not a position of encouraging treaty shopping within the

European Community.
Senator Sarbanes. Are you telling me that this treaty and proto-

col would rule out the possibility that a Dutch resident, maintain-

ing an establishment in a third country, could avoid paying signifi-
cant income tax on the U.S. income on that establishment?
Mr. Samuels. That is a provision that we have addressed in our

protocol, which is the so-called triangular case, and we have adopt-
ed a provision in the protocol that would prevent Dutch companies
with permanent establishments in other countries from receiving
the benefits of the U.S.-Dutch treaty for interest and royalties in

the event that the tax rate imposed by the third country and the

Netherlands is less than 50 percent of the Dutch rate imtil 1998,
and thereafter 60 percent of the Dutch rate.

So, we think that the protocol effectively prevents the use of

these so-called triangular cases and addresses this abuse.

Senator Sarbanes. In 1984, this committee reported on a pro-

posed treaty with Canada. That treaty, like the proposed Nether-
lands treaty before us, provided a basis step-up, a so-called fresh

start in apply the Foreign Investment and Real Property Tax Act
of 1980. In its report this committee stated its belief that it was
clearly the intent of Congress in 1980 that the United States

should tax foreign investors when they derive gain on the disposi-
tion of an interest in U.S. real estate, and that this t£ix should not
be restricted by treaty commitments.
The committee stated that it would continue to consider seriously

recommending a reservation on any treaty provision, including a
fresh start, that restricts the right of the United States under the

Foreign Investment and Real Property Tax Act to tax gains of for-

eign investors on dispositions of U.S. real property interest.

Residents of other countries in treaties negotiated since that time
have not been afforded this kind of fresh start. Why does the Neth-
erlands treaty contain a basis step-up for U.S. tax purposes in cal-

culating real property gains? And what consideration was given to

the rather clearly expressed Congressional concern over this issue?

Mr. Samuels. My understanding in discussing this matter with
our negotiators is that they were aware of the Canadian treaty sit-

uation and took it into account.

As you will note, this Dutch treaty is the only treaty of the group
that we are talking about today that has this provision, so we
would view this as an unusual provision.
Senator Sarbanes. Well, let me stop you right at that point be-

cause it is a very important concern. You may say that and that
is accurate with respect to where we are, but is not the next coun-

try that is going to come in and negotiate with you, particularly if

it is a fairly advanced or sophisticated country, and say you ac-

corded this treatment to the Netherlands, why will you not accord

it to other investors?
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We are large investors in your country as well, just like the
Dutch, and we want this treatment. And we are a major trading
partner of yours and very significant in the economic relationship,
and we want the same treatment. How can you give this treatment
to the Netherlands and not give it to us?
Mr. Samuels. I believe the answer in those cases is that, one, we

will obviously look at the overall investment patterns. I think that,
looking at the treaties that we have today, the Dutch are by far
the largest investor of this group in the tJnited States. And they
are, besides this group if you look at our partners, one of the larg-
est. So I do not think that there are other treaty partners wim
quite the same level of investment who are going to be coming back
to us about this point.
And the other thing I would like to mention
Senator Sarbanes. Well, why does the fact that they are so large

entitle them to this favorable treatment, this special favorable
treatment?
Mr. Samuels. I think it is fair in trying to resolve a treaty over-

ride situation to take account—in terms of when it is going to

start—to take account of investments that people have made before
the law took effect. We are talking about people who have continu-

ously owned real estate since 1980. We are only giving them a step
up as of the value in 1984—I think the end of 1984, so it is no
broader in time frame than the Canadian treaty. And, in fact, the

provision itself is more limited than the Canadian treaty. This pro-
vision does not give a step up for direct investment in U.S. real es-
tate. It only gives a step up for other U.S. real property interests
like owning stock of a U.S. corporation that owns U.S. real estate.
So it is more limited, and it also

only applies to real Dutch inves-

tors, to the ones that are not treaty shopping. This does not apply
to people who used the old Dutch treaty for treaty shopping. So we
think that it addresses, in a narrow way, legitimate concerns that
the Dutch raised. And it, in terms of the overall treaty, is a fair

part of the balance that we arrived at.

As I say, I think it is limited in time and who is entitled to it,

and the type of real estate asset. It is more limited in those re-

spects, or as limited, in some cases, as the Canadian treaty and
more limited than others. So we were not expanding what was
done in the Canadian treaty.
Senator Sarbanes. Well, of course, this committee's position

would not deal with expansion. They dealt with what was done in
the Canadian treaty and indicated an intention to seriously con-
sider a reservation on any comparable treaty provision that came
along.
Mr. Samuels. I think it is fair to say that, given the restrictions

of this, it does not apply to direct investment in the United States.
It is significantly more restrictive than the Canadian treaty.
Senator Sarbanes. The Dutch treaty generally provides that no

U.S. withholding tax will be imposed on interest and royalties paid
by a U.S. company to a Dutch company eligible for treaty benefits.
It does, however—the protocol allows the U.S. to impose a 15 per-
cent U.S. withholding tax on all interest and royalty payments
made to a Dutch company if the income of the Dutch company is

allocated to a low tax permanent establishment in a third country.
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Would this 15 percent withholding apply when such amounts are

already subject to U.S. tax on a net basis? Suppose the interest

paid to the Dutch entity constitutes foreign personal holding in-

come, or the loan itself is a section 956 investment in U.S. prop-
erties and is already subject to U.S. tax; what is the treatment
here?
Mr. Samuels. We became aware very recently of transactions

that fit the description of your question, this issue of—and this
comes up in the context of the so-called triangular cases which we
viewed as abusive. It was clearly set forth in the treaty that was
signed that we were going to address these triangular cases. And
we just heard, after we signed our protocol, that these cases ex-

isted. We did not know about it when we signed the protocol.
We will, nevertheless, look at these cases and try to determine

whether there is anything we can do. Because, as your question
suggests, it may not be necessary to impose the U.S. 15 percent
withholding tax if that income is going to be subject to U.S. tax
under our so-called subpart F rule.

I should note, however, that even if we dealt with this in the

treaty context, the Dutch have announced that they are going to

amend their internal law to deal with these cases. So for a com-

pany that has this kind of structure, even if some interpretation of

the treaty were possible to deal with it, they will still have the
Dutch law—that is not yet in effect, but that we are assured will

come into effect—apply to them. And as a result, they will, no
doubt, if that happens, have to restructure their operations to deal
with that.

So it seems to me that—as I said earlier—we will take a close

look at this. But solving a question under our protocol does not nec-

essarily solve the problem of the people who have now addressed
this question.
Senator Sarbanes. How are you looking to address it? Are you

looking at addressing it now?
Mr. Samuels. We have just heard about it, and I think we need

to get all the facts of the types of transactions that are involved
to make sure we really do understand them. And once we under-
stand the facts and the motivations behind the transactions, then
if there was not U.S. tax avoidance involved and there were legiti-

mate business reasons, I think one would look to try to see whether
we could deal with this in a ruling context.

Senator Sarbanes. Now let me turn to branch profits tax. The
Dutch treaty deviates from other bilateral tax treaties. Actually, let

me just pause here. Would you say that it is fair to say that this

treaty and protocol with the Netherlands contains in it more sig-
nificant departures from standard tax treaties than any other bilat-

eral tax treaty we have dealt with? I mean that is certainly my
perception at this point. There may be reasons for it, but I just
want to establish that.

Mr. Samuels. Right. I am not sure I would—obviously, we are

discussing these points, it deviates. And I think that we certainly
believe and tried in our testimony to make the committee aware of

the deviations. I think that one of the results of that—it can draw
one to the conclusion, or can suggest that when you—that these de-

viations are so important that this treaty really is out of the main-
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stream of our treaties. I do not think that the Dutch treaty is out
of the mainstream of our treaties with industrial countries.
Senator Sarbanes. Well, suppose I came along with a very kind

of an initial, simple starting point. And I said, which of these bilat-

eral tax treaties is right in the mainstream of previous bilateral tax
treaties and in the mainstream of the model treaty, and therefore
there are not any provisions here that represent any new depar-
tures, any special circumstances, et cetera, et cetera. Which of
these treaties would fall into that category or come closest to fall-

ing into that category? Let's put it that way.
Mr. Samuels. Let me

try
to answer that.

Senator Sarbanes. I take it the Czech Republic and the Slovak

Republic.
Mr. Samuels. Right, and the Slovak. And I would say the Rus-

sian.

Senator Sarbanes. The Russian Federation, those three.

Mr. Samuels. Those three. But in answering that, I would also
like to emphasize the fact that when you look at the treaties, that
there are significant similarities with respect to the definition of

permanent establishment and of the profits that are subject to tax
and are attributable to a permanent establishment.

In the case of the Dutch treaty we have a zero withholding tax
rate on interest and royalties, and the standard rates on dividends;
we have our competent authority procedures and our information

sharing procedures. And when you look at these treaties, while you
can always pick what your favorite provision is, when you look at
what I really view as the heart and soul of the treaties, there is

a great commonality that goes across them.
And that commonality, those provisions are the things that are

very important to U.S. investors who are investing in these coun-
tries and consider these treaties in the context of where they are

going to invest and their competitive position. So I think that—I

just want to emphasize that there are, you know, important provi-
sions of these treaties that we are not discussing because they are
the standard ones. And they are very significant to U.S. residents
who want to take advantage of the treaties.

Senator Sarbanes. Now on the branch profits tax, this Dutch

treaty limits the imposition of the branch profits tax to earnings
after the effective date of the treaty. As I understand it, under a
1986 amendment to our Code, a foreign corporation engaged in the
conduct of a trade or business in the United States is subject to a
flat 30 percent branch profits tax on any earnings in the U.S. that
are removed from the conduct of its U.S. trade or business.

Apparently—and if I am mistaken in this impression I would like

you to correct me—except for this proposed treaty with the Nether-

lands, all U.S. tax treaties submitted since 1986 permit imposition
of the branch profits tax with respect to all postl986 earnings. Is

that correct?

Mr. Samuels. I understand that is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. That is correct. Well the question, obviously,
then is why does the proposed Dutch treaty deviate from all these
other treaties with respect to the branch profits tax?
Mr. Samuels. Let me, in answering that question, just make one

preliminary point, and that is that the branch profits tax did not
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override our treaties and the existing Dutch treaty has a prohibi-
tion on our imposing the branch profits tax. So right now there is

no branch profits tax imposed on Dutch companies doing business
in the United States.

In negotiating a new treaty which has a provision that imposes
the branch profits tax, there was a great deal of discussion about
the effective date. And in the give and take of the negotiation, it

appeared to us that the Dutch request for a transition rule which
basically said that Dutch companies could be exempt from the
branch profits tax with respect to their earnings and profits that
were generated under the existing treaty was

appropriate. And I

understand that it is a departure from what we nave done before,
but I think when you actually consider their request and the fact

that the existing treaty exempts them, one can conclude that it is

an appropriate transition rule.

I would also say that if you did not have it and people relied on
the existing treaty, they could take out all their accumulated earn-

ings before the new treaty took effect, thereby avoiding the branch
profits tax by relying on the existing treaty. So that, in fact, this

provision does not really do that much in terms of the U.S. revenue
impact and I think that, again, it is a fair transition rule.

Senator Sarbanes. Mr. Sessions, let me turn to the Mexico trea-

ty for a few minutes here. Now, as I understand it, this tax treaty
with Mexico provides that if the United States agrees in a treaty
with any other country to impose a maximum tax rate of less than
5 percent on direct investment dividends, then the same provision
would automatically be extended to Mexico. Is that correct?

Mr. Sessions. That is correct.

Senator Sarbanes. What is the justification for this self-execut-

ing provision?
Mr. Sessions. This was among—the most difficult provisions to

negotiate in the treaty were the provisions relating to source coun-

try withholding taxes. And another element of that set of provi-
sions that were sort of considered to be a package was the Mexican
assets tax, which I referred to earlier and on which we got signifi-
cant relief

The United States position was that there should be no withhold-

ing tax on interest. To have obtained that result would have been
an enormous concession on the part of the Mexican Government,
because Mexico derives a significant amount of income from with-

holding on interest. Likewise, we wanted our normal treaty posi-
tion on dividends. The Mexican Grovernment wanted to have a zero

withholding rate on dividends because they have an integrated sys-
tem and therefore they oppose it. They impose no tax on dividends.
The answer to the question is that, in the course of the mutual

concessions on this set of provisions, not just the dividends provi-

sion, this is one of the things that we agreed to.

Senator Sarbanes. Is this the first such self-executing provision
that we have in tax treaty?
Mr. Sessions. We believe it is, yes.
Senator Sarbanes. You do not see that as a very slippery slope?
Mr. Sessions. Any case in which something is done for the first

time may or may not be a slippery slope. It is difficult to say in

the abstract.
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Senator Sarbanes. No, but I mean why is not every other coun-

try going to want such a self-executing provision? The next time

you all go to the negotiating table, if I were on the other side of

the negotiating table I would work through these treaties very
carefully and I would pull all these provisions out and then I would
say, well, you know, you did this for the Netherlands and we want
you to do it for us. Or you did this for Mexico and we want you
to do it for us, and on and on, and particularly a provision like this.

Mr. Sessions. Well, if that is true, of course, our response will

be that each treaty stands on its own and it is a product of mutual
concessions. We feel that the Mexican Grovemment made very sig-
nificant concessions. And so we would not view it as having any
particular bearing on negotiations in another treaty.
Senator Sarbanes. Well, your position was obviously a lot

stronger when you were adhering to a fairly clearly defined main-
stream and you held to it, with very few deviations. Now you ap-
pear, particularly in these two treaties we have spent most of our
time on here this morning, to be departing in very significant re-

spects from the arrangements that have been negotiated with other
countries.

Mr. Sessions. I do not know how to respond other than the way
I just responded. As I said, this was—this group of issues was the

subject of intensive negotiation, and we believe that, as a result of

compromises made on both sides, the balance is acceptable.
Mr. Samuels. If I could just add one comment to the discussion

about the problem of, in effect, being picked off; people taking pro-
visions out of all these treaties and then saying well, we want
these five—^for example, these five favorable provisions that you
gave in x, y, and z treaties.

Generally, the answer to that is that particular treaty generally
will have the other side asking for things that were not given in,

for example, the Dutch treaty, like zero withholding tax on interest

and royalties. The answer to them is, well, if you would like to take
the entire Dutch treaty in its entirety and all the provisions, well,
then maybe we can think about it.

But our treaty partners, my experience in watching this from the
outside and my experience here so far suggest they will not ever

do that, because they always have some issues that are important
to them that they would not give up because they need them: for

example, on the withholding tax rates.

So, it is clear, I think, and predictable that in negotiations our

treaty partners will raise these things, as you have suggested. I do
not doubt that. However, I think that there is a good answer to

them, and the result is that you can wind up with a balance. If you
do not feel that you are getting a good balance, well then you do
not conclude the treaty. You say well, you know, if you think you
want X, y, and z because we gave it to other countries, and you are

not willing to make the concessions that the other countries did,

well, then, we should not have a treaty with you.
Senator Sarbanes. Well, that may work on the package you are

putting together, but what about a self-executing provision where
a country says well, look, we are going to agree to this, but if you
come along and do better on this particular point with someone
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else, then we want to receive the same treatment from you? Is that

not, in effect, what this amounts to?

Mr. Sessions. That is correct. Of course, if any subsequent treaty
were to include a provision that triggered this provision, you would
be reviewing that as part of the other treaty, and we would, of

course, be aware of it in negotiating the other treaty. In other

words, it is not self-executing to the extent that it does not happen
unless the Senate consents to another treaty which the Treasury
negotiates, so you would have an opportunity to review it.

Senator Sarbanes. That is right. I mean over time, what we
could expect to have is you submit a treaty to us and then you
would have to submit to us sort of a long list of the self-execution

aspects of that treaty with respect to other treaties that have al-

ready been concluded, so that we would then have to weigh the

treaty with respect to country y not only in its own package, but
what this would trigger with countries 1 through 10, all of whom
had gotten self-executing provisions, essentially.
Mr, Sessions. If there were 10 countries.

Senator Sarbanes. If there 10, yes.
Mr. Sessions. If this practice was widespread, yes.
Senator Sarbanes. Now, of course, we have been hearing from

a lot of people. Let me put this question to you. Apparently the

banking industry is concerned whether if a U.S. bank made a
cross-border loan to a Mexican borrower and the interest paid to

the bank is subject to the Mexican withholding tax, would that tax
be creditable against U.S. tax, subject to any foreign tax credit lim-

itation?

Mr. Sessions. Yes, it would be creditable, yes.
Senator Sarbanes. I understand that the IRS took a similar po-

sition on the Brazilian withholding tax, that it was creditable, and
then subsequently reversed that position. Is that correct?

Mr. Sessions. We think, as I said, that the Mexican tax would
be creditable. We think it is a legitimate withholding tax at a 5

percent rate, or a 4.9 percent rate in this case. And we do not be-
lieve that the situation is similar to that in the case in Brazil, as

you described it.

Senator Sarbanes. And what is it that you see as the difference?

Mr. Sessions. Well, the domestic Mexican rates are a great deal

higher than this rate at the present. We just do not think that the
facts are the same. We think that these are in fact taxes and do
not serve as subsidies. In the Brazilian case, in the ruling that I

think you are referring to the Brazilian Government gave a rebate
of the tax, but that is not occurring here.

Senator Sarbanes. Can you submit something to us that devel-

ops this point?
Mr. Sessions. Yes.
Senator Sarbanes. Now, I do not understand the legal relation-

ship between this tax treaty and the NAFTA agreement.
Mr. Sessions. They stand on their own. This agreement would

have independent effect regardless of whether NAFTA came into

effect.

Senator Sarbanes. And if NAFTA came into effect, what would
be the impact on this treaty?
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Mr. Sessions. The treaty has its own independent significance.
The one change is that the provision you were discussing earlier
about benefits that relate to NAFTA country ownership, particu-
larly Canada, would come into effect.

Senator Sarbanes. Is that the only one?
Mr. Sessions. They are triggered—^they would be triggered.
Senator Sarbanes. I want to be very clear because as I under-

stood your response a moment ago, until you got some assistance

there, you were telling me, well, they are completely separate; the

treaty is a treaty and that is that and NAFTA has no impact upon
it. You then said, no, wait a second, NAFTA does have an impact,
and you gave me one example of that.

Mr. Sessions. That is the only example.
Senator Sarbanes. That is the only impact that NAFTA has on

the tax treaty?
Mr. Sessions. Yes.
Senator Sarbanes. I will come back to this point that we were

discussing at the outset, Mr. Samuels, in your statement, way back
at beginning, about changes in domestic law subsequent to the pas-
sage or the approval of the treaties, and what is required by the
United States. And you made reference to the provisions in the

treaty.
I would like to go to the exchange of diplomatic notes and get

your view on their meaning and effect. Do o you have treaty docu-
ment 103-6 there in front of you?

Let me direct your attention to page xxii, first full paragraph on
that page: 'The Governments further confirm their recognition that

they should avoid enactment or interpretation of legislation or
other domestic measures that would prevent the performance of
their obligations under the convention. Do you see that sentence?
Mr. Samuels. Yes.
Senator Sarbanes. It is, of course, repeated in the response note

from the Ambassador of the Netherlands over on page xxiii in the
third paragraph, as you will note. What is the meaning of that sen-

tence?
Mr. Samuels. I interpret this sentence in the context of both the

paragraph that it is in and the next paragraph. And with that, by
way of background, I view this sentence as saying that once you
sign a treaty you have obligations and you should attempt to live

up to those obligations. On the other hand, I read the next sen-

tence as clearly indicating that if Congress decides to override a

treaty, it has tne possibility of doing that, and this language does
not restrict Congress from taking that action, if it so decided.

Senator Sarbanes. Does the phrase, "the governments" embrace
Congress, as far as we are concerned, or only the executive branch?
When we say "the governments further confirm their recognition."
Mr. Samuels. The executive branch.
Senator Sarbanes. The executive branch only. Now, what does

this require out of the executive branch? After all, the enactment
of legislation requires the participation, imder our system, of the
executive branch, not just the Congress. "Should avoid enactment
of legislation;" what does that require from the executive?
Mr. Samuels. I think that what this means is that—as I said at

the beginning, we believe that we should try to avoid tax treaty
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overrides, we being the executive branch. And that that is our rec-

ommendation to ConCTess, that we think it disrupts our treaty ne-

gotiations and it tends to make it more difficult for us to enter into

treaties which benefit U.S. residents. So I would read this sentence

in that context.

Senator Sarbanes. Well, now, this is the first time we have had
a provision like this in any of our tax treaties, is it not?

Mr. Samuels. We believe it is, yes.
Senator Sarbanes. It is the first time, OK.
I want to just close then by just going back. You would say, of

the seven countries that are before us, that the most straight-
forward and simplest arrangements that are most consistent with

past practice and do not raise many new questions are the Czech

Republic, the Slovak Republic, and the Russian Federation. Would
that be correct?

Mr. Samuels. Correct. And the Barbados protocol.

Senator Sarbanes. And the Barbados protocol. Israel, I take it,

would be next in sort of having some special departures, and then

much further out of the mainstream in terms of deviating or de-

parting would be the Mexican and the Netherlands tax treaties. Is

that a fair statement?
Mr. Samuels, Right, I would also say that when you are looking

at the deviation, we are not talking about way-out here (indicat-

ing). We are talking about the treaties' basic provisions—^those of

the Netherlands, for example—being very basic.

Senator Sarbanes. Well this last point is not minor, depending
on how one reads it. Now, I understand the policy arguments and,
in fact, I am sympathetic to it. But if a fundamental change is

going to be made, it needs to be confronted head on. You know, our

interests obviously do not want to see these tax treaties then

changed by congressional action, but that is the existing constitu-

tional law and me power is there. Now, whether it should be exer-

cised is a different question.
But to somehow structure a situation where the power is denied

or partially denied, which conceivably this may do is another mat-

ter entirely, I mean, you say "the Government" means the execu-

tive. The executive has a veto power, so it raises some interesting

questions,
Mr, Samuels. My understanding is the Senate would not be rati-

fying the note, so it is not, in terms of the concern that you ex-

pressed limiting your course of action in the future. And, again, I

think—I do not view this as restricting.

Senator Sarbanes, No, I would not want the executive to say to

me I have to use the veto because I have undertaken these commit-

ments, I mean the executive may say he is going to use a veto be-

cause he does not think it is good policy. He can always do that.

But he ought not to say whether it is good policy or not, I am
bound by this undertaking which, in effect, you approved, and
therefore I am going to use my veto. It is a fairly hypothetical case,

but it is an interesting problem.
Well, gentlemen, thank you. I have two other witnesses here. We

may have to revisit some of these issues, obviously.
Mr. Cohen, if you could come forward, we would be happy to hear

from you. Go ahead, sir.
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STATEMENT OF HARRISON J. COHEN, LEGISLATION COUNSEL,
JOINT COMMITTEE ON TAXATION, UNITED STATES SENATE;
ACCOMPANIED BY DANIEL M. BERMAN, LEGISLATION COUN-
SEL AND KYLE A. BIBB, STAFF ACCOUNTANT, JOINT COM-
MITTEE ON TAXATION, U.S. SENATE
Mr. Cohen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name is Harrison

Cohen and I am a legislation counsel with the Joint Committee on
Taxation. I am accompanied by Daniel Herman on my right, who
is also a legislation counsel for the joint committee, and I^le Bibb
on the left who is a staff accountant with the joint committee. We
work primarily on international tax issues. As in the past, we have
prepared pamphlets that describe each of the treaties and protocols
and the issues raised by them, and we have also consulted exten-

sively with your staff.

In light of the previous testimony, we have covered a lot of the

ground, and I could make some points about the balance of the
benefits in some of these treaties and some of the issues, if that
is appropriate.
Senator Sarbanes. Why don't you do that. I think that would be

helpful.
Mr. Cohen. We have three countries with which we are modify-

ing an existing relationship: Barbados, the Netherlands, and Rus-
sia. And in the Netherlands, we are getting, for the first time,

antitreaty shopping language and an antiabuse rule in the tri-

angular case. By virtue of these provisions, we would hope to halt
the use of the existing Dutch treaty as a device for achieving inap-
propriate U.S. tax reductions, especially when the benefit of those
reductions is enjoyed by persons who reside outside of the Nether-
lands.

Also, the United States is allowed to begin imposing its branch

profits tax on Dutch companies, and to impose a higher level of

withholding taxes on dividends from special pass-through entities

like regulated investment companies, or RIC's, and real estate in-

vestment trusts or REIT's, which the committee has, in the recent

past, suggested would be appropriate.
In return for that we have, as you say, given up the excise tax,

given the step-up in basis for certain U.S. real property interests,

given the fresh start for the branch tax, and given some benefits

for the Dutch state profit share from mineral exploitation in the

Netherlands, as we did with the Norwegian and U.K treaties.

Senator Sarbanes. And the Danish treaty is being held up on
that basis, is it not?
Mr. Cohen. That is our understanding, yes, sir.

Both countries, under the Dutch treaty, would be required to ex-

empt charities resident in the other country from all source basis

tax to the same extent that it exempts its own charities. Each

country would also be required to exempt employee benefit plans
resident in the other country from source basis tax on dividends.

In Barbados what has happened is that the withholding at

source on interest and royalties is being dropped from 12.5 to 5

percent, so the treaty is being brought more into line with tradi-

tional U.S. negotiating policy. Also the business profits article is

brought more in line by eliminating a force of attraction rule. By
eliminating that rule, the treaty offers residents of one country
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more protection from tax in the other country based on presence in

the other country or a permanent estabHshment.
Also in the Barbados treaty, we get the right to impose what we

think are the appropriate rates of U.S. tax on RIC's and REIT's,
those pass-through entities. The antitreaty shopping provision is

improved, and limits in the present treaty on the protection of Bar-

bados companies from U.S. accumulated earnings tax is at least at-

tempted to be clarified. And as Assistant Secretary Samuels testi-

fied, I think it will be further taken care of by the reservation that

he referred to.

In the case of Russia, there has been a substantial reduction in

source taxation of dividends from 30 percent under the current

treaty to 5 or 10 percent, depending on the relationship of the

payor and the payee. And also an expansion, to all interest of the

source county exemption from withholding tax.

We agreed to reduce our branch profits tax on a Russian corpora-
tion from 30 to 5 percent. And where there is a U.S.-owned busi-

ness located in Russia and taxed by Russia, the protocol obliges
Russia to provide interest and wage deductions designed to help
make it more likely that the tax Russia imposes will be a creditable

income tax for U.S. purposes. In other respects, the new treaty
with Russia brings our tax treaty relationship with Russia more in

line with the model provisions, as you mentioned before.

The other four countries whose agreements are concerned here

today do not have treaties, so what we are doing is entering into

a relationship for the first time. To that extent, we are reducing
source basis taxation and also getting the benefits of the exchange
of information/mutual agreement provisions that help prevent the

evasion of tax.

In the case of Israel, since the committee has visited that once

and approved it once, we are improving the product to conform to

what the Senate said would be required the last time, plus con-

forming it to the Tax Reform Act of 1986 and subsequent treaty
amendments that have been adopted.

All of those four treaties contain provisions to conform them to

the post- 1986 act amendments.
Senator Sarbanes. You are talking now about Russia, Israel,

Czech Republic, and the Slovak Republic.
Mr. Cohen. Well, actually, Mexico and not Russia. But the other

three, yes. We have a relationship with Russia under the Soviet in-

come tax treaty. Some of the provisions in the new treaties are

somewhat different than prior treaties. Both the Israeli and the

Mexican treaties include the provision on the deduction of chari-

table contributions to foreign charity. And in the Mexican treaty,
a U.S. private foundation is given tne right to treat a grant to a

Mexican public charity as if it were a grant to a U.S. public char-

ity.
One other thing that is interesting about the Israeli treaty is

that, while the Israeli treaty does not have a zero rate of withhold-

ing on interest at source as a general matter, it has a net basis

election for the source country taxation of interest which I am not

aware is in any of our other treaties. But it does seem to move in

the direction of accomplishing the result that a source interest limi-

tation in a treaty is intended to achieve, which is that the source
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tax should not be at a rate that is higher than a reasonable rate
of tax on net income.

If we could just discuss a few of the issues—I think you have
touched on most of them—we would just like to emphasize that it

is tremendously important that there be a change in the status quo
regarding abuse of the existing Dutch treaty. To my knowledge, we
have always represented to you, Mr. Chairman, that income tax
treaties are for the purpose of avoiding double taxation and pre-

venting fiscal evasion.

We believe, however, that the present Dutch treaty has often
been put to a much different use, namely the avoidance of all or

nearly all taxation. And this comes about due to a convergence of
tax-favorable circumstances in a variety of ways, and the present
U.S.-Netherlands treaty has played a key role.

Obviously, there are several potential avenues
Senator Sarbanes. That treaty stems from when?
Mr. Cohen. I believe it came into force in 1947 or 1948, and it

was amended by protocols, the most recent one in 1965, I believe.

Senator Sarbanes. 1965.
Mr. Cohen. Yes. Obviously, there are a number of ways to rem-

edy the situation with the current Dutch treaty. A negotiated com-

promise with the Dutch Government is one possibility, and that is

what you have before you. And it appears to be much closer to fru-

ition than any other possibility, and it would appear to be less

traumatic than something like a unilateral termination or an over-

ride of the treaty, in some respects.
So considering it as a compromise, I think we may conclude that

it is a good compromise. On the other hand, it is probably not a

perfect compromise. The question is whether it is better than the
status quo, and in deciding that question one would consider
Senator Sarbanes. Or better than taking the alternative courses

of action to try to correct the status quo.
Mr. Cohen. Right.
Senator Sarbanes. Which are the alternatives you suggested

there. Which have their difficulties with them, but constitute an-
other possible course of action.

Mr. Cohen. Right. I guess the question under the new treaty and
the new protocol, if

they are to be ratified, one would ask, is the
U.S. tax reduction afforded to a Dutch resident under the new trea-

ty any more generous than under the existing treaty? If not, the
new treaty may not be able to make the situation worse than if the
antiabuse rules were wholly ineffective, which they are not.

Senator Sarbanes. Let me ask you, do you do revenue estimates?
Mr. Cohen. Yes, we do. The three of us do not do revenue esti-

mates, but the Joint Committee on Taxation does do revenue esti-

mates, yes.
Senator Sarbanes. Who makes the calculation as to whether the

tax deductions are fair to the taxpayer, or to the ordinary sort of

taxpaying public not affected by the treaty? In other words, here
is what you do. You say, we have got a tough problem. There is

a lot of double taxation. We do not want that to happen. Obviously,
you do not want that to happen.

So then you try to make a reference to preclude it from happen-
ing, but you know, you may get forces on both sides that say, we
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really want this treaty, because both are getting a nice reduction

in your taxes, but the Treasury is the keeper of the revenues, and
the public who depends upon them are the ones at whose expense
a sweetheart deal is being made. I mean, we should not be obliv-

ious to that concern. It may not be here, but we should not just
dismiss that possibility, should we?
Mr. Cohen. No. I think that is one of the functions of the Senate

in giving its advice and consent to a tax treaty. That is, to make
sure that the balance is appropriate. I was going to say that it ap-

pears that the existing treaty does provide most of the same U.S.

tax reductions afforded under the new treaty, so in most respects
it would be not possible to abuse the new treaty any more than the

existing treaty.
Senator Sarbanes. Would you say that the existing Netherlands

arrangement, of all of our existing arrangements, is one that ought
to perhaps concern us the most.
Mr. Cohen. I think it is, yes, one of the most significant ones.

Senator Sarbanes. In terms of the abuses, is that right?
Mr. Cohen. Yes. It is not just because of the rules of the treaty

themselves. It is because of all of the attendant facts and cir-

cumstances that surround the treaty—^the U.S. tax laws, the Dutch
tax laws, and all the practices that have grown up.

Senator Sarbanes. Well now, from your experience, what other

countries would you put, if not in that category, close to that cat-

egory?
Mr. Cohen. Well, it becomes a question of when the Dutch treaty

is amended to take care of this problem, where would people go
next? I do not think that right now people are using a lot of other

jurisdictions to the extent that they would if there were no ability

to use the Netherlands to do this, and I think that some of the

other European countries that have traditionally been places where

companies would be set up to achieve tax benefits may find them-
selves in a more significant position as a result of adopting the new
Dutch treaty and the new Dutch protocol than they are now.

Senator Sarbanes. OK
Mr. Cohen. The one thing that the new treaty does provide that

the existing treaty does not is the exemption of Dutch residents

from the excise tax on insurance, and in that context I think it is

appropriate to ask if the new treaty and protocol are directed at

existing methods of abuse, which I think they are, will new prac-
tices or new laws that are adopted in the future in other countries

arise so that new abuses take the place of the old ones?

As an example, the protocol only deals with the taxation of inter-

est and royalties, U.S. source interest and royalties that are low-

taxed. It does not deal with the problem of other types of U.S.

source income that are low-taxed, low-taxed by any country what-

soever. It does not deal with all low-taxed interest and royalties.

There are exceptions in the protocol, and even if an item of inter-

est or a royalty is paid, and it is going to be subject to U.S. source

taxation because of the protocol, we are still required to reduce our

tax. Our normal statutory tax might be 30 percent. We are re-

quired, under this protocol, to reduce it, even in those identified

abuse cases, to 15 percent.
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One additional issue is the derivative benefits question. We think
that the concept of derivative benefits is definitely a good one. It

refers to the allowance of treaty benefits to an entity resident in

one country based on its ownership by or payments by or to resi-

dents of other treaty countries that are entitled to similar benefits.
This concept is already approved in the Internal Revenue Code for

certain purposes, and it is also already included in treaties for pur-
poses of the insurance excise tax waiver.

In the case of the Dutch treaty, the issue would be whether any
other treaty country resident is really entitled to benefits under
their treaty, another treaty, that are comparable to the benefits

provided under the Dutch treaty, taking into account the special
features of Dutch law.

This treaty will to some extent treat residents in any EC country
as good Dutch residents for purposes of the antitreaty shopping
rules, but query whether you can get as good a deal dealing strictly
out of that country, out of your own country with the United
States, say, for example, through a triangular arrangement. It is

something to think about.
The other issues I think you mentioned that I was going to raise

in the testimony were procedural ones. You went over with Mr.
Sessions in detail the charitable deduction issue, and I think you
were probably focusing on the merits of whether it was a good idea
to do that.

In addition, there is a procedural issue, which is why are we pro-

viding U.S. tax benefits to U.S. people with respect to the computa-
tion of their U.S. income througn a treaty rather than through the
normal tax legislation process, which starts in the House and is

passed by both Houses of Congress?
The otner procedural issue concerns the new "most favored na-

tion" clause in the Mexican protocol on dividend withholding. It is

interesting that already, the Mexican treatv would be the most fa-

vorable treaty that we have in terms of reducing source-based tax-

ation on dividends. There would be a 5 percent rate on direct divi-

dends and a 10 percent rate on portfolio dividends.
We would also get that same rate in the Russian treaty, which

is one of the few ways that the Russian treaty is different from the
model treaty, but there is a difference. Mexico does not currently
impose withholding taxes on dividends. So the Russian treaty is a
restriction on Russia as well as the United States. The Mexican
treaty is really only a restriction on the United States.

One last thing. We testified before you in 1990 on the German
treaty, which had the arbitration provisions which we suggested
were a good thing and were untried and therefore were worthy of

experiment. The treaties with Mexico and the Netherlands followed
in the German treaty's arbitration provisions, but they delay the ef-

fect of those provisions until the further exchange of diplomatic
notes.

In effect they are taking a positive but cautious approach toward

arbitration, which is reflective of the committee's comments in 1990
on the German provision.
Some of the other issues that we have mentioned in our pam-

f>hlets

—related to the second level withholding tax, the accumu-
ated earnings tax in Barbados, and the clarification of the limit on
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the foreign tax credit for the Dutch State profit share—are perhaps
more technical.

That concludes my testimony, subject to your questions.
Senator Sarbanes. I think that because of the lateness of the

hour, I am going to defer any questions. First of all, we have the
benefit of your very helpful explanations of these various treaties

that are before us, and we very much appreciate the work that has

gone into that, and as you noted in your own statement, our staff

has been in close consultation with you and we look forward to con-

tinuing that process.
Would you say that the tax treaties that raise the largest num-

ber of questions simply because they are not in the traditional mold
or in the mainstream are the Netherlands and the Mexican tax
treaties here?
Mr. Cohen. They definitely have more novel provisions than oth-

ers. In some respects, with respect to the reduction of source basis

tax on, say, interest and royalties, the Dutch is like our model trea-

ty, whereas the Barbados treaty with the protocol, or the Israeli

treaty, are not, but the limitation on benefits article in the Dutch,
as we have pointed out, is unprecedented. It is more than 20 pages,
where normally it is two or three in a treaty.
The protocol that we have with the Dutch, I am not aware of any

other provision like that in an existing treaty. We have discussed
model treaty provisions and proposed legislation that does similar

things, but I think that the Dutch treaty seems to be longer, and
to contain more new and interesting ideas, than some of the other
treaties here.

Senator SARBAisfES. OK. Thank you very much.
Mr. Cohen. You are welcome, and thank you.
Senator Sarbanes. Mr. Green, we would be happy to hear from

you.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT H. GREEN, VICE PRESIDENT FOR TAX
POLICY, NATIONAL FOREIGN TRADE COUNCIL, INC^ WASH-
INGTON, DC
Mr. Green. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Sarbanes. We apologize that you have been here a long

time, but perhaps you found it interesting, perhaps not.

Mr. Green. I did indeed. My name is Bob Green, and I am vice

president for tax policy of the National Foreign Trade Council. We
are pleased to present our views on the proposed ratification of var-

ious treaties and protocols that were negotiated by the U.S. with
our trading partners.
The NFTC is an organization of roughly 500 U.S. companies that

are engaged in business activities all over the world. Our member-
ship sort of spans the spectrum of U.S. business activities—com-

mercial, financial, industrial and service activities.

As our global competition with our competitors becomes more in-

tense, we find it more important to stress policies that would en-
able our companies to compete abroad. When I look at our compa-
nies and our organizational membership, it is clear that the growth
in business activities is occurring outside of the United States.

That is just a function of the global economy.
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Tax treaties in this context are a crucial component of the frame-
work that we feel is necessary to allow such balanced competition
to occur. It is for this reason that over the years the NFTC has

long supported the expansion and strengthening of the U.S. tax

treaty network.
We are here today, and I would emphasize this, to recommend

ratification of the treaties that are before this committee. We ap-

preciate the committee's action in scheduling this hearing smd
agreeing to receive our testimony.
Tax treaties are, as I am sure you know, bilateral agreements

that help to harmonize the tax systems between ourselves and
other countries. They perform the very valuable function of appor-

tioning tax revenues on cross-border investment between the U.S.

and its treaty partners.
From the standpoint of our companies doing business abroad, the

treaties help to realize a number of important objectives. Double
taxation and the elimination of that are obviously critical to these

companies. In that regard, there are two issues that I guess you
could point to. One is the withholding rates that would typically

apply that would be excessive and that would cause double tax-

ation on many of our companies. In the absence of tax treaties,

those withholding rates would apply.
The other issue is the issue of a permanent establishment. U.S.

tax treaty policy historically has required a very substantial phys-
ical presence by our companies abroad in order to subject that com-

pany's income to taxation by the foreign jurisdiction. By tax treaty,
we are able to require a larger presence. In the absence of that,

typically, particularly v/ith developing countries, they may require
a lesser physical presence to tax the U.S. companies on their in-

come.
The second issue, and this is something I find over and over

again with our companies, they typically would look to a country
that has a tax treaty with the United States as a stable environ-

ment for business investment. When that has happened, when the

tax treaty is there, there tends to be an assurance and a continuity
for the companies to invest.

Nondiscrimination, obviously tax treaties enable our companies
to rest assured that they will not be discriminated against vis-a-

vis the companies from the host country. That is very important,
and it is commonly a provision in every tax treaty that you con-

sider. Tax treaties also offer a mechanism and a procedure under
which taxpayers can avoid double taxation through the mediation
of tax officials. We discussed this at length today. This is the com-

petent authority procedure and the access to arbitration if the com-

petent authorities between the two countries are unable to reach

agreement. These issues are important, and I think the concept is

being developed even as we speak.
In addition to those benefits that the U.S. taxpayers realize,

clearly the U.S. Treasury derives benefits from the U.S. tax treaty
network. The most obvious example is the exchange of tax informa-

tion between countries that is typically provided in U.S. tax trea-

ties. This helps to enhance the administration of the tax laws be-

cause otherwise there are taxpayers that would simply slip be-
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tween the cracks. The flow of information permits that to be avoid-

ed.

The second issue is obviously the advance pricing agreements
that the Treasury has developed, and it has been a smashing suc-

cess, I would say. Recently, Assistant Secretary Samuels an-
nounced a further initiative in this area.

In the absence of tax treaties, the APA's do not exist. We think
that they will help to avoid many of the problems that you identi-

fied earlier today on transfer pricing disputes. Our companies
spend an enormous sum of money in litigation costs and adminis-
trative expenses. APA's will tend to allow those taxpayers to reach
a result that is favorable both to them and the Government with
a minimum of litigation expenses and administrative costs.

In summary, we would say that treaties are looked to by both the
United States and its treaty partners as an effective means of im-

proving the tax administrational costs. I think it is important, as
I listened to the testimony today, to recognize that the negotiations
leading to the completion of a treaty invariably involve difficult and
very delicate negotiations that attempt to resolve the conflicts be-

tween two countries' tax laws and internal policies.
The result almost always reflects concessions on both sides, and

it involves a retreat from the preferred negotiating positions of

both countries. As a consequence, the NFTC believes that the trea-

ties should be evaluated on the basis of their overall effect of en-

couraging international flows of trade and investment and in real-

izing the various objectives for both taxpayers and the Treasury
that we have alluded to previously.
We do not think it is useful or productive to measure the impor-

tance or success of treaties that the U.S. has negotiated by ref-

erence to our preferred negotiating position on any one issue.

Measured by that standard, the NFTC does not believe there are

defects in the treaties before you that are of sufficient importance
to warrant a reservation or repudiation of any treaty.
The treaties before the committee today represent an illustration

of the contribution tax treaties can make to improve the economic

competitiveness of U.S. companies and to facilitate the appropriate
administration of our tax laws.

Turning to the treaties before you, the U.S. Mexico treaty, we
strongly support that treaty because it is the first ever that we
have had with Mexico, which is our Nation's third largest trading
partner. By reducing the rates of withholding on cross-border pay-
ments of interest, (uvidends, and royalties, we obviously will im-

prove the flow of investment and services between the two coun-
tries.

It also could have significant implications for our treaty policy,
because it represents the first treatv we have had with a Latin
American neighbor country. This could be the model for future ne-

gotiations witn other Latin American countries, and we think that

is an important precedent.
The negotiations between the U.S. and Mexico represent a classic

illustration of how negotiations between two partners can achieve
a breakthrough. The withholding rate in interest is a classic exam-

ple. The Mexican Government derives a substantial portion of its

income tax collections from the withholding rate on interest. This
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was a problem for them, and they indicated that during the nego-
tiations. The U.S. model treaty has a zero withholding rate. As a

consequence, the two sides, after strenuous negotiations, came up
with a provision that essentially starts with a 10-percent rate on
those bank loans, they reduce it to 4.9 percent after 5 years from
the date the treaty is m effect.

This allows the Mexican Government to adjust to the loss of rev-

enue attributable to the withholding rate reduction, but at the

same time it allows the U.S. banks to continue to make cross-bor-

der loans. The simple fact is, for financial institutions that are

members of my organization, a withholding rate of 5 percent or

greater involves an uneconomic loan for them. That to us was an
illustration of how two parties can work out a very difficult prob-
lem.
We also believe that the following provisions are very important

to note. I think they have been alluded to previously. For the first

time, the U.S. tax treaty policy has reduced the withholding rate

on portfolio dividends to 10 percent. We think that is a break-

through, although it was also contained in the U.S.-Russian treaty
that is now before the committee.
We also have the most-favored-nation treatment with respect to

Mexico, which we support because we think that will have the ef-

fect of allowing our companies to avoid double taxation. Many of

the companies that are in my group are in an excess foreign tax

credit position. This will have the effect of reducing the number of

excess foreign tax credits that they
have.

The limitation on benefits article follows the U.S.-Germany trea-

ty. We think that that is a significant step. It also recognizes the

trilateral relationship under the NAFTA agreement.

Finally, we think that the negotiators should be commended for

the provision concerning the deductibility of charitable contribu-

tions on cross-border charitable contributions due to the delicate re-

lationship between Mexico and the United States.

The NFTC also supports the ratification of the Netherlands trea-

ty. We think that that is an example also of how the Treasury was
able to devise a solution to a very complex problem that has been
discussed at length here today—that the Netherlands as a major
trading partner of the United States has legitimate business activi-

ties here but also has been perceived by tax polic3miakers in the

U.S. as a tax-motivated route for investments. Trying to devise a

solution that accommodates both of those interests is very difficult,

and it required a fairly lengthy solution of some 20 pages.
While the result is complex and is difficult to work through, it

does provide objective standards for tax policy planners to deter-

mine when you pass the test and when you do not. That kind of

objectivity I think from the standpoint of the Dutch negotiators and
the U.S. was important, and I think that was the reason it was put
into the treaty, and we support that. We do not necessarily think

that should be a model for all treaty negotiations, but in this par-
ticular instance we thought it was important, really, to the two
countries involved.

We also think the Treasury should be commended for the novel

provision in the treaty concerning pension plans. In many in-

stances, with U.S. companies, for that matter foreign multinational
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companies, they are moving employees quite frequently from one

country to another, and the question of what happens with respect
to the deductibility or the exclusion of income on contributions that
are made on behalf of employees when they are moved from one

subsidiary country to another is terribly important.
In this particular instance, they allow the treatment to continue

as long as the pension plan corresponds roughly to the pension
plan laws in the United States. We think that is very important,
and we think that should be followed in the future.

The treaty with Russia is significant simply because it represents
the first U.S. income tax treaty with a member of what was the
former Soviet bloc. We also think it contains several innovative

provisions.
The treaty limits what may be taxable in Russia under the Rus-

sian asset tax. We think that is significant, because it only allows
Russia to tax assets relating to Russian activities and not beyond.

Second, and perhaps more importantly, the protocol permits cer-

tain U.S.-owned Russian entities and permanent establishments of

U.S. entities engaged in banking, insurance, or financial business
to claim corporate income tax deductions for interest and wages
and permits these entities to elect to continue that treatment even
if the Russian law changes.
This protocol is quite beneficial to U.S. taxpayers because it pro-

vides U.S. parties with tax deductions more favorable than under
Russian internal law, and it enables the Treasury to be in a more
favorable position to rule on foreign tax creditability for income
taxes paid to Russia.
The NFTC is quite pleased to express its support for the U.S.-

Israel Income Tax Treaty, even though the protocol and treaty have
not yet gone into effect. The protocol was important for several rea-

sons. Although the close relationship between Israel and the Unit-
ed States does not require comment, Israel does represent the only
nation besides Canada that has a free trade agreement in effect

with the United States.

Second, the second protocol updates the 1975 treaty to reflect the

current U.S. tax treaty policy on a number of issues that have

changed since that date.

The U.S.-Barbados protocol is more a matter of updating that

treaty to reflect our changes in treaty policy, and we think it is also

important to note that Barbados wanted to have a treaty that more
resembled our treaty relationship with developed countries than
with developing ones.

Finally, we did not really have a sufficient time to prepare on the
treaties with the Czech Republic and the Slovak Republic, because
we were not, frankly, certain whether those were coming before the
committee or not. We think it is important to have a treaty with
those two republics in Eastern Europe, where there is a lack of sta-

bility, and we believe that a treaty will allow the U.S. taxpayers
who might invest there to feel that there will be a continuity and
a stability regarding the taxation of investments.
The NFTC appreciates the opportunity to submit its comments

to you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Green and additional material

follow:]
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Prepared Statement of Robert H. Green

Mr. Chairman, and Members of the Committee: My name is Robert H. Green. I

am Vice-President for Tax PoUcy of the National Foreign Trade Council, Inc.

(NFTC). The NFTC is pleased to present its views on the proposed ratification of

various income tax treaties negotiated between the U.S. and our various trading

partners.
The NFTC organized in 1914, is an association of over 500 U.S. business enter-

prises engaged in all aspects of international trade and investment. Our member-

ship is actively engaged in a broad spectrum of industrial, commercial, financial,

and service activities. The NFTC seeks to foster an environment in which U.S. com-

panies can compete in the international market place throu^ the export of goods,

services, technology, and through direct investment in facilities abroad. As global

competition becomes more intense, we believe it to be vital to the health of U.S. en-

terprises and to their continuing ability to contribute to the U.S. economy that their

operations not be subjected to excessive foreign taxes or double taxation that can
serve as a barrier to full participation in the international maritetplace. Tax treaties

are a crucial component of the framework that is necessary to allow such balanced

competition.
It is for this reason that the NFTC has long supported the expansion and

strengthening of the U.S. tax treaty network. We are here today to recommend ratifi-

cation of the treaties under consideration by this Committee. (Emphasis supplied) We
appreciate the Committee's action in scheduling this hearing and agreeing to receive

our testimony.
Tax treaties are bilateral agreements between the United States and foreign coun-

tries that harmonize the tax systems of the two countries regarding taxpayers that

engage in cross-border investment and trade. Tax treaties perform the valuable

function of apportioning tax revenues on cross-border investment between the U.S.

and its treaty partners. From the standpoint of U.S. companies doing business

abroad, tax treaties help to realize a number of positive objectives. These include:

1. Elimination of Double Taxation.—^First, tax treaties eliminate or mitigate the

incidence of double taxation on investments by U.S. companies in a foreign country.
In the absence of a tax treaty, the income of U.S. companies doing business in a

foreign country would be subject to tax in the country where the income arises and
also in the U.S. under general U.S. tax principles of worldwide taxation.

Examples of the extent to which tax treaties avoid double taxation for U.S. compa-
nies abroad relate to the reduction of withholding rates typically provided in tax

treaties and the definition of permanent establishment that seeks to establish the

circumstances under which U.S. companies wUl be taxed on their business oper-
ations in a foreign country. In the first case, most countries impose high withholding
rates on various categories of income distributed to foreign taxpayers. These income

categories include dividends, interest, and royalties. It is only through the tax treaty

process that withholding rates can be reduced to a level that avoids excessive tax-

ation on the foreign income of U.S. companies.
On the issue of permanent establishment, the U.S. has historically sou^t

through the tax treaty process to require a significant physical presence as a pre-

requisite for that country to impose taxation on the earnings of uie U.S. enterprise

doing business there. In many instances, foreign countries may seek to tax U.S.

companies on their income even if the presence in that country is minimal. As a

result of the U.S. tax treaty network and the success of U.S. negotiators on this

issue, double taxation on the business earnings of U.S. companies has been avoided

or substantially mitigated.
2. Tax treaties reflect a stable environment for business investment.—Over the

years, NFTC members have consistently found that tax treaties with a given coun-

try represent solid evidence of a stable climate for U.S. business investment. Con-

versely, the absence of a treaty with a particular country may also suggest the lack

of a commitment by a particular nation to support policies that would roster foreign
investment.

3. Nondiscrimination.—Tax treaties also serve the useful purpose of assuring that

foreign tax laws will not be applied in a discriminatory manner against U.S. enter-

prises operating in that jurisdiction.
4. Mutual Agreement Procedure.—Tax treaties also ofier a mechanism and proce-

dure under which taxpayers can avoid double taxation on income through the medi-

ation of tax ofiicials from the treaty nations. The so-called competent authority pro-

cedure allows taxpayers to seek assistance from representatives of the treaty part-

ners to resolve tax disputes involving international transactions.
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In addition to the various benefits that taxpayers realize through the tax treaty
mioceas, the U.S. Treasury derives significant oenefits from the tax treaty network.
These include:

1. Exchange of Tax Information.—Treaties commonly mandate the exchange of in-

formation between tax authorities. This helps to enhance the administration of the
tax laws and assure that taxpayers from the two countries do not escape taxation
on their income. Without treaties, tax avoidance would be more likely on inter-

national investments.
2. Advance Pricing Agreements (APAs).—^Tax treaties have also developed a frame-

work for resolving transfer pricing disputes
on cross-border transactions involving

related parties. Under an APA, tax authorities of the U.S. and the respective treaty
partner agree on the appropriate price to be assigned to a particular transaction for

tax purposes and thereby avoid costly litigation and interminable delays. APAs
would not exist without tax treaties.

In summary, treaties are looked to by both the U.S. and its treaty partners as
an effective means of improving teuc administration on cross-border transactions by
businesses in both countries.

The negotiations leading to the completion of a treaty invariably involve difficult

and sometimes delicate negotiations that attempt to resolve conflicts between the
tax laws, policies, and priorities of the negotiating countries. The result almost al-

ways will reflect a compromise involving a series of concessions by both countries

from their preferred negotiating positions. As a consequence, the NFTC believes

that treaties should be evaluated on the basis of their overall effect in encouraging
international flows of trade and investment between the U.S. and its treaty partner
and in realizing the various objectives for both taxpayers and the U.S. Treasury that
we have alluded to previously. We do not think it is useful or productive to measure
the importance or success of treaties that the U.S. has negotiated by reference to

preferred negotiating positions
of the U.S. on any given issue. Measured under this

standard, the NFTV does not believe that there are defects in the treaties before you
that are of sufficient importance to warrant a reservation or repudiation of any trea-

ty. (Emphasis supplied)
The treaties before the Committee today represent an illustration of the contribu-

tion tax treaties can make to improving the economic competitiveness of U.S. com-

panies and to facilitating the proper administration of U.S. tax laws in the inter-

national area.

U.S. -Mexico.—^The NFTC strongly supports the first U.S. tax treaty ever with

Mexico, which is now our third largest trading partner. By reducing rates of with-

holding tax on cross-border payments of interest, dividends, and royalties, the treaty
will further the flow of investment and services between the two countries.

In addition, the treaty could have significant implications from the standpoint of

U.S. tax treaty policy. The treaty could serve as a model for future treaty negotia-
tions with other countries in Latin America, due to the fact that Mexico's economic
relations with the U.S. quite often set a tone for U.S. negotiations with countries

in the region.
The negotiations between the U.S. and Mexico represent a classic illustration of

how negotiations can achieve breakthroughs on substantive issues where the two
sides have fundamental differences. One such issue involved the level of withholding
tax to be imposed on interest payments on foreign bank loans and foreign publicly
traded debt issued by registered foreign entities. This was a hotly debatecT issue, due
to the differences in fiscal and tax policy between the two nations. On the one hand,
the U.S. policy on interest withholding has been to pursue a zero withholding rate

on interest derived from cross-border bank loans; in fact, the recently withdrawn
U.S. Model Income Tax Treaty established this as a policy objective. On the other

hand, the Mexican government was concerned about the impact of slashing with-

holding rates on interest payments abroad. Estimates were that between 35-40 per-
cent of Mexican tax collections were attributable to withholding on interest pay-
ments.
A compromise reached by the two sides was to agree on a phase in of the reduced

rates of withholding tax over a five year period after the treaty enters into force.

Under this arrangement, the 10 percent rate would apply to most bank loans for

five years followed by a permanent rate of 4.9 percent, thereafter. Significantly, the
result reached in the treaty appears to have had a direct impact on Mexican domes-
tic law; the Mexican government is considering a unilateral reduction in its with-

holding rate immediately to 4.9 percent on certain loans for a two year period.
We also believe it important to acknowledge in a straightforward manner our sup-

port for the 4.9 percent withholding rate for bank loans and foreign publicly traded
debt. While the 4.9 percent rate is without precedent in U.S. tax treaty negotiations,
the truth is that U.S. bank loans to Mexico or any other foreign country are uneco-
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nomic when the withholding rate on interest is 5 percent or greater. This is a reflec-

tion of the high withholding tax interest limitation imposed on the foreign tax credit

under U.S. law.

Also worthy of mention in the Mexico treaty are the following provisions which
the NFTC strongly supports:

• After the treaty has been in eflect five years the withholding tax rate on

portfolio dividends is reduced to 10 percent, which is unprecedented in the ex-

isting U.S. tax treaty network although it is also contained in the pending U.S.-
Russia treaty.

• The protocol to the treaty also provides for a most favored-nation treatment
for Mexico with respect to mrect dividends under which Mexico and the U.S.

apiee to apply in the treaty whatever lower rate the U.S. may agree to in a
different treaty.

• The Limitation on Benefits Article follows the U-S.-Germany treaty and the

recently concluded U.S.-Netherlands treaty in a number of respects. Impor-

tantly,
the treaty shopping provision takes into consideration the trilateral rela-

tionship with NAFTA. A subsidiary may qualiiy for benefits under the treaty
if it is wholly owned directly or indirectly by publicly traded companies in any
of the three countries that are parties to NAFTA and subsidiary is more than
SO percent owned by publicly traded companies resident in either the U.S. or
Mexico. We also pleased that the anti-treaty shopping provision contains an a

partial for derivative benefits provision.
• And finally, the negotiators should also be commended for including a pro-

vision that permits deductible charitable on cross-border donations provided the
contributions are made to a charitable oreanization designated as an eligible

charity in the second country subject to the appropriate percentage of foreign
source income.

• The treaty with Mexico closes a significant gap in the U.S. tax treaty net-

work and opens an opportunity to extend the U.S. tax treaty system to other
countries in Latin America.

U.S.-Netherlands.—The NFTC strongly supports ratification of the new treaty
with the Kingdom of the Netherlands. TTiis treaty has been a subject of negotiations
which have been conducted with interruption beginning in the 1970's. While the

treaty's importance can be traced to the substantial amount of direct investment be-

tween the two countries, the treaty is also 8

significant because of the dual nature of Dutch investment in the United States.

While the Netherlands is indeed a developed country and an important trading
partner of the U.S. it also has been perceived by tax

poli^miakers
as a tax-moti-

vated route for third country investment into the United States. The negotiations
were complicated by the difficulty of distinguishing pure treaty shopping investment
from legitimate business activity.
The NFTC believes that the negotiators for both sides deserve accolades for meet-

ing the challenge of devising a limitation on benefits Article that would distinguish

pure treaty shopping investment from legitimate business activity. WhUe the rules

m Article 26 concerning treaty shopping are admittedly difficult and complex they
do provide taxpayers with objective standards to determine whether a proposed ven-

ture will pass muster under the treaty shopping language without regard to the

need for assistance from the competent authority. We also strongly support the lan-

guage in Article 26 that treats the European Community as a single market for U.S.

companies investing abroad. EC ownership of a Netherlands company is treated as

ownership directly oy residents of the Netherlands. We also support the inclusion

of a partial derivative benefits provision in this Article.

And finally, the NFTC commends the Treasury for a novel provision in Article 28

concerning the treatment of pension plans contributions. A significant obstacle to

the free movement of employees between different units of a multinational business
occurs when contributions to the employees pension plan often are rendered non de-

ductible from the employees income when the employees are transferred outside the

country where the pfan is being maintained. Under Article 28 in the Netherlands

treaty, such contributions will be deductible from the employees income on the same
terms if the plan were maintained in the country where the employment is exer-

cised as long as certain conditions are satisfied.

U.S. -Russia.—The treaty with Russia is significant because it represents the first

U.S. income tax treaty with a country of the former Soviet bloc since democratic re-

forms began in the region. While the new treaty generally adopts conventional pro-
visions and lowers withholding tax rates for a number of income categories, the

treaty does contain several innovative provisions. First, the treaty limits what may
be taxable in Russia under a Russian asset tax. This provision insures that only as-
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sets related to Russian activity are taxable in Russia. Secondly and perhaps more
importantly, the protocol permits certain U.S. and U.s.-owned Russian entities in

permanent establishments of U.S. entities engaged in banking, insurance or finan-
cial business to claim corporate income tax aeductions for interest and wages and
permits these entities to elect to continue this treatment if a new tax regime is en-
acted by Russia. This protocol is quite beneficial to U.S. taxpayers, because it pro-
vides U.S. parties with tax deductions more favorable than Russian internal law
and enables the Treasury to be in a more favorable position to rule on foreign tsa.

creditability for taxes on income paid to Russia.
U.S. -Israel.—The NFTC is quite pleased to express its strong support for the sec-

ond protocol to the 1975 U.S.-Israel income tax treaty that has not yet gone into

effect. The protocol was important for several reasons. First, although the close rela-

tionship between Israel and the U.S. does not require further comment, Israel also

represents the only nation besides Canada that has a free trade agreement in effect

with the United States, and yet there is not a tax treaty in effect between the two
countries. Secondly, the second protocol updates the 1975 treaty to reflect current
U.S. tax treaty policy on a number of issues.

U.S. -Barbados.—^While the U.S. and Barbados currently have a tax treaty that
entered into force in 1986, the provisions in the treaty before you are designed to

bring the U.S.-Barbados tax treaty more in line with recently negotiated treaties

with industrialized countries as opposed to a developing country. We believe this to

be an important milestone that can serve as a model for negotiations with develop-
ing countries.

Treaties With the Czech Republic and the Slovak Republic.—It was unclear at the
time this testimony was prepared whether the Committee would be considering tax
treaties with either or both tne Czech Republic and the Slovak Republic. If the trea-

ties are considered by the Committee, the NFTC strongly urges the Committee and
the Senate to approve ratification. The proposed treaties not only provide significant
tax benefits to tl.S. investors in these countries, but also insure an important meas-
ure of tax stability.
NFTC appreciates the opportunity to submit its comments on the tax treaties be-

fore the Committee for ratification.

Statement of the National Foreign Trade Council, Inc.

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee: The National Foreign Trade Council,
Inc. (NFTC), organized in 1914, is an association of over 500 U.S. business enter-

prises engaged in all aspects of international trade and investment. Our member-

ship is actively engaged in a broad spectrum of industrial, commercial, financial,
ana service activities, and the NFTC therefore seeks to foster an environment in

which U.S. companies can be dynamic and effective competitors in the international
business arena. To achieve this goal, American businesses must be able to partici-

pate fully in business activities throughout the world, through the export of^ goods,
services, technology, and entertainment, and through direct investment in facilities

abroad. As global competition grows ever more intense, it is vital to the health of
U.S. enterprises and to their continuing ability to contribute to the U.S. economy
that the companies be free from excessive foreign taxes or double taxation that can
serve as a barrier to full participation in the international maricetplace. Tax treaties

are a crucial component of the framework necessary to allow such oalanced competi-
tion.

It is for this reason that the NFTC has long supported the expansion and
strengthening of the U.S. tax treaty network and that we are here today to rec-

ommend ratification of the treaties under consideration by this Committee. We ap-
preciate the Committee's action in scheduling this hearing and agreeing to receive
our testimony.
Tax treaties are bilateral agreements between the United States and foreign coun-

tries that serve to harmonize the tax systems of the two countries in respect of per-
sons involved in cross-border investment and trade. In the absence of tax treaties,
income from international transactions or investment may be subject to double tax-

ation: once hy the country where the income arises and again by the country of the
income recipient's residence. Tax treaties eliminate this double taxation by allocat-

ing taxing jurisdiction over the income between the two countries.

In addition, the tax systems of most countries impose withholding taxes, fre-

quently at high rates, on payments of dividends, interest, and royalties to foreign-

ers, and these taxes can be lowered only by treaty. If U.S. enterprises earning such
income abroad cannot enjoy the reduced foreign withholding rates offered by a tax

treaty, they are liable to suffer excessive and noncreditable levels of foreign tax and
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to be at a competitive disadvantage relative to traders and investors from other
countries that do have such benefits. Thus, tax treaties serve to prevent this barrier

to U.S. participation in international commerce.
Tax treaties also provide other features vital to the competitive position of U.S.

businesses. For example, by prescribing internationally agreed thresholds for the

imposition of taxation by foreign countries on inbound investment, and by requiring
foreign tax laws to be appbed in a nondiscriminatory manner to U.S.

enterprises,
treaties offer a significant measure of certainty to potential investors. Similarly, an-

other extremely important benefit, which is available exclusively under tax treaties,
is the mutual agreement procedure, a bilateral administrative mechanism for avoid-

ing double taxation on cross-border transactions.

Taxpayers are not the only beneficiaries of tax treaties. Treaties protect the legiti-

mate enforcement interests of the U.S. Treasury by providing for the exchange of

information between tax authorities. In recent years, treaties also have provided a
framework within which tax authorities of the United States and other countries,

by jointly entering into so-called Advance FVicing Agreements ("APAs") with particu-
lar taxpayers, have been able to avoid costly and unproductive disputes over appro-

priate transfer prices for trade in goods and services between related entities. The
clear trend is that treaties are becoming an increasingly important tool used by tax
authorities and taxpayers alike in striving for fairer and more efficient application
of the tax laws.

Virtually all treaty relationships depend upon difficult and sometimes delicate ne-

gotiations aimed at resolving conflicts between the tax laws and policies of the nego-
tiating countries. The resulting compromises always reflect a series of concessions

by both countries from their preferred positions. Recognizing this, but also cognizant
of the vital role tax treaties play in creating a level playing field for enterprises en-

gaged in international commerce, the NFTC believes that treaties should oe evalu-

ated on the basis of their overall effect in encouraging international flows of trade

and investment between the United States and the other country, in providing the

guidance enterprises need in planning for the future, in providing nondiscriminatory
treatment for U.S. traders and investors as compared to those of other countries,
and in meeting a minimum level of acceptability in comparison with the preferred
U.S. position and expressed goals of the business communitv. Slavish comparisons
of a particular treaty's provisions with the former U.S. Model or other treaties do

not provide an appropriate basis for analyzing a treaty's value.

The treaties presently under consideration represent a good illustration of the

contribution such agreements can make to improving both the economic competitive-
ness of U.S. companies and the proper administration of U.S. tax laws in the inter-

national arena. The group includes our first tax treaty ever with Mexico, now our
third largest trading partner, and a protocol that wiU permit the U.S. to bring into

effect for the first time a tax treaty with Israel. Both treaties offer reductions in

those countries' high withholding tax rates which, while not as farreaching as many
taxpayers would have liked, will help U.S. business compete effectively in those

blossoming markets. Similarly, the new treaty with Russia, which would replace the

now outdated skeletal treaty with the Soviet Union that currently applies between
the United States and Russia, provides U.S. residents significant reductions in Rus-
sian withholding tax rates, as well as much-needed protection from potential double

taxation and potentiaUy excessive Russian taxation. The protocol to the 1984 treaty

with Barbados moves that treaty away from a developing country model and much
closer to the preferred provisions of the former U.S. Model; the protocol also mod-
ernizes the treaty's antitreaty shopping provision in a manner weU-tailored to that

country's relationship with the United States. The new treaty with the Netherlands
reaffirms and improves the strong treaty relationship we have had with that nation

since 1948, while also introducing an anti-treaty shopping article which, although

complex, reflects a carefiil and workable balance of the many considerations sur-

rounding that issue.

Moreover, each of the treaties under consideration contains two sigiiificant provi-
sions of great importance. First, each treaty contains a nondiscrimination article

that ensures a certain level of even-handed treatment. Second, all contain a mutual

agreement article that provides an international mechanism designed to ensure

each country lives up to its treaty obligations and to avoid double taxation.

TTiere undoubtedly are
particular taxpayers or business groups who could object

to specific provisions, or tne absence of specific provisions, in the group of treaties

now before you. As it has done in the past, the NFTC urges you to reject this single-
issue approach to the consideration of tax treaties. No process that is as laden with

competing considerations as the negotiation of a full-scale tax treaty between sov-

ereign states will be able to produce an agreement that wiU completely satisft^ even'

possible constituency, and no such result should be expected. On the whole, the U.S.
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negotiators are to be applauded for achieving agreements that reflect as well as
these treaties do the positions of the former LTS. Model, the views expressed by the
U.S. business community and the needs of U.S. tax administrators. The NFTC re-

spectfully suggests there is no shortcoming in any of these treaties serious enough
to warrant the extreme measure of the entry of a U.S. reservation. As this Commit-
tee knows, the entry of a reservation is a serious repudiation of a carefully crafted

bargain and could delay for years, if not permanently, the coming into effect of a

particular treaty.

The NFTC also wishes to reaffirm its view, frequently voiced in the past, that

Congress should avoid occasions of overriding by subsequent domestic legislation the
U.S. treaty commitments approved by this Committee. The tendency of Congress in

recent years to enact or to threaten such overrides has complicated U.S. enorts to

negotiate beneficial treaties and to demand full compliance with existing treaty obli-

gations on the part of our treaty partners. It also has contributed to an atmosphere
of heightened tension over potential retaliation. Any further crumbling of the mutu-
ally respected barriers against such retaliation by important trading partners could
have disastrous effects for the tax environment faced by U.S. business.
The U.S. business community cannot aflbrd to have its international tax playing

field put on a tilt by actions oi either the U.S. or foreign governments that reflect

inadequate respect for treaty obligations freely entered into. The NFTC recognizes
that domestic tax laws are in a near-constant state of change in the United States
and in many foreign countries as well, and that domestic legislatures fairly expect
that outdated treaty provisions will not unreasonably impede the normal develop-
ment of such laws. We believe, however, that the preferred solution continues to be
one that stresses consultation, negotiation, and mutual agreement upon changes,
rather than unilateral abrogation of treaty commitments.
The new treaty with the r^etherlands is a fine example of the success of such an

approach. The two Governments began negotiations with fundamentally divergent
views on the best method to address the problem of treaty-shopping. Nevertheless,
intensive negotiations resulted in a provision that preserves the heart of the U.S.

Rolicy,

while also reflecting wound-breaking but reasonable accommodations to the
fetherlands' point of view. The product is one that both Governments can support

and it will ultimately be a more successful, rational, and workable solution to a com-

plex problem than any unilaterally developed U.S. legislative provision, which would
not benefit from the insights that arise only from frank bilateral exchanges of views
and could not reflect a jurisdiction-by-jurisdiction approach that customizes a solu-

tion to fit the peculiarities of the United States' relationship with individual coun-
tries. The treaty demonstrates that even seemingly intractable conflicts can be re-

solved through good faith negotiation, without damaging the intergovernmental re-

lationship or threatening to disrupt important international flows of goods, services,
and technology.
The NFTC is particularly pleased that several of the treaties under consideration

contain commitments on the part of both Governments to enter promptly into con-

sultations in the event that legislative developments occur in either country that

might prevent fuU implementation of the treaty bargain. We beUeve these provisions
reflect a recognition on the part of our treaty partners and the Treasury that trea-

ties are living documents incorporating important obligations, deserving of respect,
but also capable of appropriate adjustment in light of changing circumstances. We
urge this Committee and the Congress in general to endorse tnese provisions and
to allow them to operate to resolve potential future conflicts, free of unilateral over-

rides.

The NFTC supports the existing procedure by which the Treasury Department
consults on a regular basis with this Committee and the tax-writing committees con-

cerning treaty issues and negotiations and the interaction between treaties and de-

veloping tax legislation. We encourage all participants in such consultations to give
them a high priority. We also respectfully encourage this Committee to schedule

more frequent tax treaty hearings, at least once a year, to enable improvements in

the treaty network to enter into effect as quickly as
possible.

Before turning to the specific treaties under consideration, we wish to indicate our

support for a provision appearing in two of the pending treaties, and our desire to

see the provision appear in an improved form in more U.S. tax treaties. We refer

specifically
to the provision in the mutual agreement articles of the treaties with

Mexico and the Netherlands that would allow double taxation cases to be referred

to an arbitration board in the event they cannot be resolved by mutual agreement
between the competent authorities of the two countries. The first such provision in

the U.S. network appeared in the treaty with Germany, which was ratified in 1990.

The provisions currently under consideration are similar, except they will not enter

into effect until the respective governments exchange diplomatic notes to trigger
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them. As we indicated to this Committee in connection with the German treaty in

1990, we believe the arbitration provision is an important assurance there is a
mechanism for avoiding double taxation when the competent authorities are unable
to reach agreement. Oi course, we encourage the competent authorities to exercise
zeal in their efforts to reach agreement in a fair and expeditious manner, and we
commend the U.S. competent authority's record of success in this regard. Neverthe-
less, we believe the arbitration option should be routinely available when such ef-

forts prove unsuccessful.

Developments in recent years have demonstrated that the determination of appro-
priate "arm's length" transfer prices for the exchange of goods and services between
related entities is a hi^ly complex task, which can lead to numerous good faith dis-

agreements between well-intentioned parties. The institutions responsible for mak-
ing such determinations are actively exploring innovative mechanisms for reducing
the cost and uncertainty involved.
For example, the Internal Revenue Service has embraced the Advance Pricing

Agreement mechanism in an effort to reach agreement with taxpayers on the proper
pricing methodology to be used, before disputes arise. The U.S. Tax Court recently
successfully utilized an arbitration procedure to resolve a pending transfer pricing
case. In the international arena, a failure to arrive at a aetermination acceptable
to both governments can result in disastrous double taxation for the taxpayer in-

volved.

The NFTC therefore supports use of all reasonable options for resolving such
cases. We urge this Committee to endorse inclusion of the arbitration option in the
mutual agreement provisions of the treaties with Mexico and the Netherlands. We
also urge the respective governments to bring this option into efTect as soon as pos-
sible, and we encourage the Treasury Department to include the option more rou-

tinely in any future negotiated tax treaties.

THE U.S7MEXICO INCOME TAX TREATY
The income tax treaty signed by the U.S. and Mexico, the first-ever, is a water-

shed in the economic relationship between the two countries. It serves as an impor-
tant new vehicle for improving the climate for bilateral investment. Although the
tax treaty provides substantia benefits on its own, government officials in both
countries also view the treaty as a useful complement to the North American Free
Trade Agreement ("NAFTA"). The tax treaty significantly reduces rates of withhold-

ing tax on cross-border payments of interest, dividends and royalties, thus facilitat-

ing the flow of investment and services between the two countries.

The tax treaty has significant implications
from the standpoint of U.S. tax treaty

policy. The treaty may represent a benchmark for future tax treaties with other de-

veloping countries, particularly those in Latin America where no income tax treaty
has yet been implemented with the U.S. Historically, Mexico's economic relations

with the U.S. often set a precedent elsewhere in Latin America.
The NFTC appreciates the difficulties encountered by the negotiators involved in

reaching agreement on this historic treaty. Both the U.S. and Mexico have income
tax rules and fiscal policies that conflict with the other's rules. Yet both countries
understand the urgency of accommodating these difTerences in order to shape an ac-

ceptable treaty. As a result, the treaty reflects numerous compromises and conces-

sions on both sides.

One of the more significant breakthroughs in the proposed treaty is the rate of

withholding tax at source under the interest article. This was a hotly contested
issue during the negotiations because of competing tax and fiscal policy consider-

ations between the two governments. On the one hand, the Mexican government
was concerned that a reduction in its withholding tax rate on interest would result

in an unacceptable revenue loss to its fisc. On the other hand, the U.S. was deter-

mined to reduce the rate of withholding tax on interest to a level more consistent

with its U.S. tax treaty pxjlicy objectives. Under the former U.S. model treaty for

developed countries, the rate of withholding tax on interest is zero.

The accommodation on the U.S. side was to agree to a phase-in of the reduced
rates of withholding tax on certain payments of nonexempt interest during the five-

year period after the treaty enters into force. This phase-in period enables the Mexi-
can government to adjust to the gradual diminution in the tax revenues it expects
to collect as the rate reductions take effect.

The significant concession made by Mexico was to agree to a dramatic reduction

in the rates of withholding tax on interest under their tnree-tier system. In the case

of foreign bank loans ana on foreign publicly traded debt issued by registered for-

eign entities, interest subject to tax under domestic law at 15 percent and not other-

wise exempted by the treaty will be taxed at a maximum of 10 percent for five years
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from the effective date of the treaty. Thereafter, a rate of 4.9 percent will apply.
On interest paid to finance purchases of inventory, machinery and equipment, and
interest on woriiing capital loans, the treaty reduces the current 21 percent rate of

withholding tax under domestic law to 15 percent for the 5-year period and to 10

percent thereafter. Other interest will be taxed at 15 percent, instead of the current
rate of 35 percent.
The 4.9 jjercent rate for bank loans and foreign publicly traded debt is without

precedent in the U.S. tax treaty networii. Both countries deserve credit for address-

ing a problem that is created by the interplay of Mexico's high rate of withholding
tax (currently 15 percent) on bank loan interest payments and the U.S. foreign tax
credit limitation rules. U.S. banks are unable to utilize a full credit for Mexican
withholding taxes paid. In the absence of a full foreign tax credit, the Mexican with-

holding tax on interest makes U.S. bank loans to Mexican borrowers uneconomic.

Consequently, U.S. banks have had to curtail cross-border lending into Mexico even
to the most credit worthy borrowers. The only loans likely to be made will be those

eligible for the narrow statutory exemptions to the Mexican withholding taxes {.e.g.,

loans to government agencies).
The NFTC strongly supports the compromise reached by the two sides. The NFTC

argued strenuously during the negotiations that a withholding rate on interest paid
to financial service entities that did not fall below 5 percent would be of little or
no benefit. The NFTC appreciates the support it received from U.S. officials on this

position. The NFTC also commends Mexico for making a concession on its part by
agreeing to the adoption of a 4.9 percent rate of withholding tax on bank loan inter-

est payments. Significantly, the result reached in the treaty appears to have had
a direct impact on Mexican domestic law; the Mexican government is considering
a unUaterai reduction in its withholding tax rate to 4.9 percent on certain loans for

a 2-year period.
A second major breakthrough in the treaty is the rate of withholding tax on divi-

dends. Once again, both sides had to compromise on an acceptable rate because of
fundamental mfferences in their systems of corporate taxation under domestic tax
laws. Mexico has an integrated system of taxation under which a Mexican corpora-
tion pays a corporate income tax at the rate of 35 percent. When the dividends com-

prising after-tax earnings are subsequently paid to non-Mexican shareholders, they
are exempt from further taxation. The U.S. has a classical corporate shareholder-

system of taxation, which subjects corporations to an income tax at the rate of 34

percent (to be raised to 35 percent beginning in 1994), and then subjects the share-

holder to tax on the afler-tax corporate earnings distributed as dividends.
The Mexican government wished to minimize the rate of withholding tax on divi-

dends to a low and preferably zero rate. Instead, a compromise was reached. It pro-
vides that for five years after the treaty enters into force, the treaty applies a 15

percent rate for portfolio dividends and 5 percent for direct dividends (that is, divi-

dends received by a company owning 10 percent or more of the stock of the company
paying the dividend). After 5 years, the rate of withholding tax on portfolio divi-

dends drops to 10 percent. This 10 percent rate is unprecedented in the existing
U.S. tax treaty network, although it also is contained in the pending U.S.-Russia

treaty.
Also unprecedented is a grant in the protocol accompanying the treaty that pro-

vides for a most favored nation ("MFN^ treatment for Mexico with respect to direct

dividends. The MFN provision requires Mexico and the U.S. to apply in the treaty
whatever lower rate the U.S. may independently agree to in a future treaty with
another country.
Other innovative provisions in the treaty are worthy of mention. The comprehen-

sive limitation-of-benefits article generally follows the framework of the anti-treaty-

shopping provision contained in the U.S.-Germany treaty. This latter provision was
previously endorsed by the NFTC because it was consistent with U.S. tax policy, as

reflected in the former U.S. model tax treaty. The Mexican treatyprovision breaks
new ground, however, by taking the trilateral relationship of NAFTA into account.

A subsidiary may qualify for benefits under the treaty if it is wholly-owned, directly
or indirectly by publicly traded companies in any of the three countries that are par-
ties to NAFTA, and such subsidiary is more than 50 percent owned by publicly trad-

ed companies resident in either U.S. or Mexico. For example, a 51/49 U.S.-incor-

fiorated
joint venture between U.S. and Canadian public companies with income

rom Mexico can qualify for benefits under the treaty.
The NFTC is also pleased that the anti-treaty-shopping article contains a partial

derivative benefits provision. This
represents

a tax policy shift on the part of U.S.

officials, who previously resisted including such a provision in a tax treaty. The
NFTC hopes its introduction signifies that a derivative benefits provision will be in-
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eluded in the U.S. model tax treaty now being revised, thus becoming a permanent
part of U.S. tax treaty policy.
Another breakthrougn provision in the treaty is the treatment of exempt organiza-

tions. The treaty provides that if the two countries determine that their tax laws

provide equivalent standards for public charities, then contributions by citizens or

residents of one country to a charitable organization in the other country will be

deductible, with one important limitation. The deductions claimed by citizens or

residents of one country are limited by their appropriate percentage of foreign
source income in the other country.
The Protocol accompanying the treaty adds that certification by either state that

an organization is operated exclusively for religious, scientific, literary, educational,
or other charitable purposes, and exempt from tax, will be accepted by the other

state for tax exemption purposes. However, competent authorities will be allowed
to deny exemption m certain circumstances, after appropriate consultation.

Finally, the NFTC is pleased the treaty with Mexico includes a provision to allow

U.S. shareholders to shin, ownership of stock of Mexican companies within U.S. con-

solidated groups without incurring a Mexican tax on capital gains. This provision,
based on a similar provision in the U.S.-Spain income tax treaty, is complex but of-

fers an important measure of flexibility to multinational business enterprises.
The treaty with Mexico closes a significant hole in the U.S. tax treaty network,

as well as opening an opportunity to extend the network to other countries in Latin

America.

THE U.S7NETHERLANDS INCOME TAX TREATY

The NFTC strongly supports ratification of the new treaty with the Kingdom of

the Netherlands. The new treaty would replace the current treaty, which was signed
in 1948 and substantially amended by protocol in 1965. Treaty negotiations between
the United States and the Netherlands have a long history. Although negotiations
for a new treaty began in the 1970s, they were suspended in 1977 in connection

with the unitary tax controversy arising from the 1975 treaty with the United King-
dom. Negotiations resumed in the 1980s. The new treaty was finally signed in De-
cember 1992, and on October 13 of this year a Protocol to the new treaty was also

signed. The NFTC believes the final result of these long negotiations is a well-con-

ceived treaty that will facilitate investment and trade between the two countries

well into the 21st century.
The Netherlands is a major trading partner of the United States, and the negotia-

tion of a new, modernized tax treaty is a significant event for that reason alone.

The importance of the bUateral relationship is indicated by the size of the direct in-

vestment flows. In 1991, U.S. direct investment in the Netherlands totalled $24.7

billion, and Dutch investment in the United States totalled $63.8 billion. [Survey
of Current Business, June 1992.]
These direct investment figures point, however, to another

asjpect
of the U.S.-

Dutch treaty we would like to address—the fact the Netherlands has frequently
been used by third country investors as an intermediary for investment into the

United States. As recently as the early 1980s, the United States was a net exporter
of capital to virtually every other country in the world. The exception to this rule

was uie Netherlands; the explanation for this anomaly was investment throu^ the

Netherlands from third countries. Foreign investment in the United States, of

course, has increased dramatically in the last decade, and the Netherlands is now

only one of several net exporters of capital to the United States.

tlie special significance of the new treaty with the Netherlands lies in this dual

nature of Dutch investment in the United States. On the one hand, the Netherlands
is a developed country, and an important trading partner and strategic ally for the

United States. On the other hand, the Netherlands' historic tax policy of promoting
foreign investment and a favorable tax treaty network results in the U.S. tax ad-

ministration's viewpoint that the Netherlands has been a tax-motivated route for

third-country investment into the United States. While the United States has prop-

erly valued its relationshio with the Netherlands in the first of these two roles, it

has become increasingly frustrated with the Netherlands in the second. Attempts
to resolve this problem have been complicated by the inherent difiiculty of distin-

guishing pure treaty shopping investments from situations in which third-country
investors adopt the Netherlands as an intermediary location for legitimate economic
reasons and not primarily for tax considerations. Not surprisingly, the development
of an approach to the issue of treaty shopping that is acceptable to both countries

has been a major chaUenge.
Treaty shopping is, in a sentence, the utilization of one country's treaty with the

U.S. by persons resident in another country to obtain benefits they could not have

gotten directly. Treaty shopping is inappropriate because it allows persons from
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countries with which we have treaties with hi^ tax rates to continue to be indiffer-

ent about providing benefits to U.S. companies (e.^.,
lower withholding tax rates)

or to the HIS (e.g., exchange of taxpayer information) because their residents can
obtain benefits under the existing U-S.-Netherlands treaty.
From its inception, the U.S. treaty program has been concerned, in varying de-

grees, with the issue of treaty abuse by third country residents. In the mid-1970s,
However, concerns about treaty shopping began to assume a more central role; that
trend continued into the 1980s, when the prevention of treaty shopping emerged as

one of the dominant features of the U.S. treaty program. Significantly, it was not

only Treasury that viewed treaty shopping with alarm. By the early 1980s Conffress

had begun to express its own concerns about treaty shopping, and a link developed
between treaty shopping concerns and Congressional overrides of U.S. treaty obliga-
tions. By the late 1980s, Treasury had settled on a general framework for address-

ing the issue of treaty shopping. This approach was seen most importantly in the

1989 treaty with Germany.
Against this backdrop, the NFTC believes the new treaty with the Netherlands

is an important development and a major success. We offer our strong support for

the approach adopted in Article 26, as modified bv the 1993 protocol. While the
rules m Article 26 are admittedly difficult and complex, this is probably an unavoid-
able consequence of the importance attached to the issue by both countries—in par-
ticular the desire of the U.S. to prevent abuses, and the desire of the Netherlands
to ensure that "good" investors are clearly entitled to benefits on the face of the

treaty, without need for approval by the competent authority.
The NFTC believes the resolution of the

treaty shopping issue with the Nether-
lands is an important development not only for Treasury and Congress, but also for

the multinational business community. Most obviously. Article 26 removes an im-

gortant
obstacle to agreement on a new, modernized treaty between the United

tates and the Netherlands. In addition, by reducing the opportunities for treaty

shopping. Article 26 should increase the pressure on third countries to reduce source

country taxation of U.S. companies by treaty, in order to win reciprocal reductions

from the United States for their own residents who invest in this country. Moreover,
successful negotiation of Article 26 directly addresses Congressional concerns about

treaty shopping, thereby reducing the threat of Congressional override of U.S. treaty

obligations and indirectly (but not insignificantly) reducing the risk of retaliation by
foreign governments against U.S. companies investing abroad. Reducing the risk of

overrides and retaliation will, in turn, reaffirm and strengthen the commitment of

the international community to tsix treaties as an important tool for increasing
international trade and investment.
While we support Article 26 in general terms for these broad policy reasons, we

also endorse a number of the specific provisions of Article 26. First among these is

the recognition that the European Community is in many resf)ects a single market
for U.S. companies investing abroad, and the EC ownership of a Netherlands com-

pany should in many circumstances be regarded as "good" ownership for purposes
of determining eligibility for treaty benefits. Related to this is the adoption in both

the Netherlands and Mexico treaties of a
partial

"derivative benefits" approach to

testing a resident's eligibility for benefits. As treaty shopping articles become more
common in tax treaties, the use of "derivative benefit" rules as a safety valve be-

comes correspondingly more important, to help ensure that the treaty shopping arti-

cles do not inadvertently block treaty benefits for bona fide investors. Indeed, it may
be advisable for the Treasury to expand use of the derivative benefits concept in fu-

ture treaty negotiations and thereby reduce or even eliminate a local ownership re-

quirement; the derivative benefits concept recognizes that none of the "evils" of trea-

ty shopping exist if the investor could obtain identical or even better benefits

through his home country's treaty with the U.S. than he obtains through an

intermediary country. Finally, we commend the Treasury for recognizing that, not-

withstanding the problem of treaty abuse under the current Netherlands treaty,

there are frequently legitimate business reasons that prompt third country residents

to locate a "headquarters" company in the Netherlands, and that such companies
should be eligible lor treaty benefits.

Turning from the issue of treaty shopping, the NFTC would also like to state its

strong support for other provisions of the new Netherlands treaty. Many of these

provisions are also found in the current treaty and in the former U.S. Model. Of

particular importance are the exemptions from source country taxation for interest

and royalty income (other than income attributable to a permanent establishnient

located in the source country). Withholding taxes on dividends paid by a subsidiary
in one country to a parent company in the other country continue to be limited to

five percent, and this limitation has been extended to all cases where the parent
owns at least ten percent of the subsidiary's voting stock (in contrast to a 25 percent
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requirement in the current treaty). The NFTC strongly endorses these provisions as
essential to the elimination of double taxation of international investments and the
efficient allocation of capital on a worldwide basis.
The NFTC also strongly supports Article 25 of the new treaty, concerning the

elimination of double taxation. In particular, the NFTC endorses the provisions of
that article ensuring the creditability, subject to certain limitations, oi the Nether-
lands State Profit Snare, which is an income tax levied on profits from oil and gas
operations.

Finally,
the NFTC would like to commend the Treasury for the novel provision

in Article 28 of the new Netherlands treaty concerning the treatment oi pension
plan contributions. A si^ificant obstacle to the free movement of employees be-
tween units of a multinational business is the fact that contributions to tne employ-
ee's pension plan often are rendered nondeductible from the employee's income
when the employee is transferred to a subsidiary outside the country where the plan
is maintained. The U.S. and OECD Models, the current Netiierlands

treaty, and the
1989 treaty with Germany contain no provision addressing this problem, tfnder Ar-
ticle 28, however, such contributions will be deductible from the employee's income
on the same terms as if the plan were maintained in the country where the employ-
ment is exercised, as long as certain conditions are satisfied. Of these conditions,
the most important is a requirement that the competent authority of the country
where the employment is exercised must agree the pension plan in the other coun-

try "corresponds to a pension plan recognized for tax purposes in the first country.
Lurking in this "correspondence" requirement is the opportunity to defeat the pur-
pose of the overall provision by a rigid insistence on compliance with all the tech-
nical requirements of each country's pension laws. The NFTC therefore urges the

competent authorities in both countries to treat a plan in the other country as satis-

fying the "correspondence" requirement when the plan is consistent with the general

fiolicy
objectives of the pension laws in the first country, even if objections could be

ound by close scrutiny of the technicalities.

The conclusion of a new U.SVNetherlands tax treaty is a strong reaffirmation of
the achievements possible from a serious, energetic, well-directed tax treaty
program.

THE U.S7RUSSIA INCOME TAX TREATY
The treaty with Russia is the first U.S. income tax treaty with a country of the

former Soviet Bloc since democratic reforms and a market-based economy have
taken root in the region. The former Union of Soviet Socialist Republics entered into

a tax treaty of limited scope with the United States in 1973, which became effective

January 1, 1976. This 1973 treaty with the USSR has been followed by the Russian
Federation pending adoption of the treaty now presented to this Committee.
The new tax treaty largely adopts conventional tax treatment for most of its pro-

visions, but in an important area is innovative and is specially drafted to account
for differences in treatment the Russian and U.S. tax systems accord certain deduc-
tions.

The proposed treaty with Russia provides for a withholding tax on dividends of
five percent, if derived by a parent company owning at least 10 percent of the voting
stock, and 10 percent in ail other cases; the treaty also follows the former U.S.
model tax treaty for interest and royalties, with a zero withholding tax rate. Had
these rates not been negotiated, Russian law provides for a 15 percent withholding
tax on dividends and interest and 20 percent on royalties. The 1973 treaty with the
USSR had no provisions for dividends or royalties, and the provision for interest

was limited to the financing of trade transactions, but this was apparently adequate
given the operational features of the then Soviet economy. In the environment of

1973, there was little need for substantial mutual agreement, non-discrimination,
and exchange of information provisions, and all of these provisions have been sub-

stantially expanded in the proposed treaty.
Consistent with Treasury policy, the treaty contains a limitation of benefits arti-

cle. While this provision is not as complex as the comparable provision in the pro-

posed Netherlands treaty, it is nevertheless adequate, in our view, to insure that

treaty benefits are not granted in instances where they are undeserved.
Consistent with the Treasury's approach in several treaties where the foreign

country has a tax on capital, there is a provision in the proposed treaty that limits

what may be taxable by Russia. This provision is favorable to U.S. taxpayers, to in-

sure that only assets related to Russian activity are taxable in Russia.
The innovative aspects of the proposed treaty reside in the Protocol executed

when the treaty was signed. The Protocol permits certain U.S.-owned Russian enti-

ties and permanent establishments of U.S. entities engaged in a banking, insurance
or financial business to claim corporate income tax deductions for interest and
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wages and permits these entities to elect to continue to apply the current Russian

law, as amended by this Treaty, if a new tax regime is enacted by Russia. The Pro-

tocol has both the immediate impact of providing U.S. parties with tax deductions

more favorable than Russian internal law and by doing so enabling the Treasury
to be in a favorable position to rule on foreign tax creditabiUty for taxes on inoonM

paid to Russia. Also, the provision provides a means for U.S. taxpayers to continue

to achieve creditability by paying Russian taxes that meet U.S. foreign tax cred-

itability standards even if tne Russian law is later modified. The Treasury's action

on behalf of U.S. taxpayers deserves praise and encouragement. The Treasury not

only negotiated a treaty with the usual beneficial aspects but also negotiated par-
ticular advantageous provisions designed to assist U.S. taxpayers.

PROTOCOL TO THE U.S7ISRAEL INCOME TAX TREATY

Treasury has presented to the Committee a Second Protocol to the 1975 U-S.-Is-

rael income tax treaty. The treaty and First Protocol, although ratified by the Sen-

ate, have never taken effect because of Israeli concerns about an understanding in-

cluded in the Senate resolution of ratification. The Second Protocol amends the trea-

ty and First Protocol in order to reflect important changes in U.S. and Israeli law
since the previous negotiations concluded in 1980. Ratification of this Second Proto-

col will permit an exchange of instruments to allow the treaty, as modified by the

two protocols, to enter into force.

This Second Protocol is important for both practical and symbolic reasons. The
close historical, political and social ties between the United States and Israel scarce-

ly need mention. Moreover, Israel is the only nation besides Canada to have a Free

Trade Agreement in effect with the United States, and yet we do not have a tax

treaty between the two countries. Bringing the tax treaty into effect closes a vital

link in the relationship between the United States and Israel. It also removes any
remaining residue of discontent in our tax relations occasioned by the failure to im-

plement a treaty more than a decade ago.
On a practical level, the Second Protocol substantially improves the substance of

the U.S.-Israel treaty. The treaty as amended will reflect a number of important re-

cent U.S. pobcy changes (such as the branch tax and an adequate limitation on ben-

efits prov^ion.) The Protocol incorporates several clariMng provisions included in

other recent treaties {e.g., the appropriate treatment of "green card" holders). Al-

though there are not major substantive changes to the balance of benefits in the

treaty, the Second Protocol ensures that the treaty adequately reflects the current

U.S. treaty policy. . „ , . ^

The NFTC endorses this effort by the Treasury to successfully bring to a conclu-

sion the tax treaty negotiations with Israel. Prior to the 1975 treaty, treaties were

signed in 1960 and 1965 but never ratified. It now appears that more than 30 years
oitax treaty discussions will bear fruit.

PROTOCOL TO THE U.SyBARBADOS EVCOME TAX TREATY

The United States and Barbados currently have a tax treaty in force that was

signed in 1984 and entered into force in 1986. The pending Protocol was signed in

1991 and would modify various provisions of the existing treaty.

Specifically, the proposed Protocol would modify provisions relating to:

1. Definition of Permanent Establishment
2. Taxation of Business Profits

3. Taxation of Dividends—Source
4. Taxation of Interest—Source and Withholding Percentage
5. Taxation of Royalties—Source and Withholding Percentage
6. Branch FVofits Taxation
7. Limitation on Treaty Benefits

The provisions relating to permanent establishment, business profits and the

source taxation of interest, dividends and royalties are modified so as to conform

with similar provisions contained in most recent U.S. tax treaties. Withholding
taxes on both interest and royalties would be reduced from 12.5 percent to 5 per-

C6nt.

The provision relating to branch taxation clarifies the rules that will apply to

branches and is drafted in a manner consistent with other recent U.S. treaties. Ad-

ditionally, the existing treaty provision relating to the limitation of benefits is modi-

fied so as to further insure that treaty benefits are not granted in instances where

they are undeserved.
Each of the provisions is intended to bring the United States-Barbados tax treaty

more in line with recently negotiated treaties entered into with industrialized coun-

tries rather than a developing country model. We believe this is an important devel-
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opment in Barbados treaty poli^ and can serve as a model for negotiations with

newly industrialized countries. The Barbados government should be commended for

taking this step forward in U.S.-Barbado8 business relations. We believe the proto-
col appropriately reflects current Treasury positions, represents an improvement
over the existing treaty, and should be fully supported.

TREATIES WTTH THE CZECH REPUBUC AND THE SLOVAK REPUBLIC

It is not clear at the time this submission is being prepared whether the Commit-
tee will have an opportunity to review proposed income tax treaties with the Czech

Republic and the Slovak Republic. The treaties, which are substantially similar,
were signed by the United States and the treaty partners within just the past few
weeks.

If the treaties are considered by the Committee this year, the NFTC strongly

urges the Committee to approve ratification. The U.S. Treasury opened negotiations
with these countries several years ago, when they were united as a single federal

republic. The negotiations were almost completed when political uncertainty in what
was then Czechoslovakia caused delay.
The proposed treaties not only provide significant tax benefits to U.S. investors

in these countries, such as reduced withholding taxes, but also ensure an important
measure of tax stability. The countries of Eastern Europe have understandably ex-

perienced rapid changes in their tax structures as their economies have shiiled to

an increasingly capitalistic approach. The tax treaties ensure U.S. investors in the

Czech and Slovak Republics that investments will be taxed in a manner consistent

with international norms.
Each of the treaties is fully consistent with current U.S. tax treaty policy; they

include, for instance, reasonable limitation of benefits articles, permanent establish-

ment protection, exchange of information provisions and mutual agreement proce-
dures. In the absence of a tax treaty, U.S. investors are disadvantaged relative to

investors from the approximately two dozen countries that have treaties with these

republics. With a tax treaty, U.S. investors can expand their operations in the Czech
and Slovak Republics on a sound tax footing.

Senator Sarbanes. Thank you very much. It is very helpful to

have your statement.
Let me ask you this question. Do you see any merit whatever in

trying to have a standard tax policy, or to try to negotiate these

tax treaties within a fairly narrow range of differences, or do you
think each country is, as it were, up for grabs, and we just have
to see how it goes, so that where you are can be all over the spec-
trum?
Mr. Green. Well, I think it is important to have a model U.S.

income tax treaty.
Senator Sarbanes. Why?
Mr. Green. Because I think it serves as our initial negotiating

position on a whole host of issues that will be on the table with
our treaty partner. They may or may not be accepted individually.
There may be changes made, depending on the negotiations, but I

think it erases any doubt on the part of our treaty partners what
the U.S. position is on each and every issue that is on the table.

Senator Sarbanes. Of course, if you start departing from it too

much, it sort of becomes meaningless, does it not?

Mr. Green. Yes. I do not disagree with that, but I think that

when you look at any of the treaties before you, it is easy to single
out a provision or two that departs, maybe in significant measure,
from what the treaty, the model treaty is, but remember, the model

treaty has been withdrawn now, and the Treasury is in the process
of trying to review and revise that.

The new model treaty may be closer to some of the treaties that

are before vou right now, but I think it is important to have a
statement K)r the U.S. taxpayers to know what the U.S. position
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is going to be when they enter in negotiations with our trading
partners.

Senator Sarbanes. Is it your perception that these treaties will

cost the Treasury money?
Mr, Green. Our organization has looked at that carefully over a

period of time, because we know that is a concern on the Hill and
probably at the Treasury. We think that it is a fair question, but
I would be surprised, as I guess Assistant Secretary Samuels indi-

cated, if the totality of the revenue balance on these treaties as a
whole would be plus or minus by any substantial amount.
Senator Sarbanes. Now, in vour perception, which of the tax

treaties that we have are ones tnat you regard as particularly wor-

thy of emulation?
Mr. Green. I think I would probably have to think about that

one. I think there are reasons to think constituencies within my or-

ganization would feel one treaty or another was more favorable,
and I think there are different provisions in different treaties that
I would personally prefer, but looking at the totality, I am not sure
that I really have a strong preference on that one.

Senator Sarbanes. Do you agree that the existing arrangement
with the Netherlands has a lot of defects to it?

Mr. Green. No. I think that the provision that everyone has dis-

cussed today at considerable length is this so-called triangular situ-

ation, and the length of the limitation of benefits article and the

complexity of it. I recognize that the purpose of tax treaties is to

avoid double taxation but not to avoid taxation altogether.
Senator Sarbanes. Of course, the parties that want to avoid dou-

ble taxation probably do not object to avoiding taxation, or at least

up to a point they do not, would that not be correct? [Laughter.]
Mr. Green. Yes, I think that is a fair statement. I am just saying

that I think that this issue that has been identified as a concern

really, to my knowledge, does not affect the U.S. fisc. It is an issue

involving Dutch companies. I understand the concern of the tax

treaty policymakers, but I do not really believe it affects U.S. com-

panies.
I think the way that they address it is adequate to solve the

problem, and I know the length is a concern, but most of the people
in my organization who have looked at that provision say that
when you apply it you can determine whether or not you would be
in violation of the treaty shopping articles, and that those sorts of

bright line tests are important to tax planners.
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Senator Sarbanes. Thank you very much, sir. We appreciate
your testimony and the evident care that has gone into it.

The committee stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 1:43 p.m., the committee adjourned, to reconvene

subject to the call of the Chair.]
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